M1plus Handling and Programming



 $(\in$

03/2018

Table of Contents

1	Steps of Pattern Programming	
2	Getting started with the M1plus 2.1 Adapt the M1plus user interface	13 15
3	Keypad	17
4	 Structure Pattern	
5	Data structure and storage media 5.1 File system	29 30
6	Setup2	35
7	Modify the pattern parameters of the structured pattern7.1The Control Columns	37
8	Modifying the 'Global Pattern Parameters' File	55
9	 9.1 Structure pattern with changed transfer settings 9.1 The Transfer tab of the Configuration Dialog Box 9.2 Complete the Pattern 	59 59 63
1(U Use of yarn colors 10.1 Create Pattern	

STOLL _____

10.2	Draw structure with yarn colors	66
10.3	Complete the Pattern	74
11	Use of yarn carrier colors	75
11.1	Create Pattern	75
11.2	Draw structure with yarn carrier colors	76
11.3	Complete the Pattern	79
12	Possibilities in the Yarn field allocation dialog box	81
12.1	Yarn field table in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box	81
1	2.1.1 Selecting in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box	83
12.2	Change the Direction of Knitting-in and out	84
12.3	Change the Module for Knitting-in and Knitting-out:	85
12.4	Change Binding or Knot at Start or End:	85
12.5	Apply the Yarn Carrier Specifications for Several Yarn Fields:	85
12.6	Group yarn fields	86
12.7	Add a New Yarn Carrier:	86
12.8	Generate New Yarn Field	87
13	PTS - Different Stitch Lengths in a Single Technical Row	89
13.1	Create and draw a pattern	89
13.2	Change stitch lengths	92
13.3	Complete the Pattern	95
13.4	Power Tension Setting - PTS	95
14	Change Machine Type / Replace Start	97
14.1	Complete the Pattern	99
15	Colored jacquards with different reverse sides	101
15.1	Create Pattern	102
15.2	Draw color jacquard with different reverse sides	103
15.3	Modifications within Color Jacquard Areas	106
15.4	Complete the Pattern	107
16	Structure with color jacquard	109
16.1	Create Pattern	110
16.2	Drawing the Structure and the Jacquard Bordering	110
16.3	Module Arrangement Editor	112
16.4	Generate a Module Arrangement	113
16.5	Complete the Pattern	118
17	Pattern elements, Modules and Co.	119
17.1	Pattern element	119
17.2	Modules	120

17.3	Pattern Rows in the Module	124
17.4	Behavior when Inserting Pattern Elements or Modules	125
18	Length control with cycles	127
18.1	Create and draw a pattern	128
18.2	Define cycles for length control	128
18.3	Length adjustment with switchable cycles	130
18.4	Length adjustment with multiple switchable cycles	132
18.5	Settings for Cycles	133
18.6	Complete the Pattern	134
19	Regulation of the width with cycles	135
19.1	Define cycles for different widths (Sizes)	135
20	Combine width and length control	141
20.1	Combine cycles for length and width:	141
21	Intarsia pattern	143
21.1	Global settings in configuration:	144
21.2	Create and expand intarsia pattern	147
21.3	Pattern related settings in the configuration	149
21.4	Yarn field table in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box	150
2	1.4.1 Selecting in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box	153
21.5	Pattern related settings in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box	154
2	1.5.1 Influence the Knitting-in Direction of a Yarn Carrier	155
2	1.5.2 Change the Starting Direction of a Yarn Field	155
2	Change the Settings for Knitting-in and Knitting-out	156
2	1.5.4 Change Binding and Knot at the Start or End of a Yarn Field	156
2	1.5.5 Change the Settings for the Border Processing Feeding or Reducing	157
2	1.5.6 Set the Allowed Stepping for Border Processing	158
2	1.5.7 Further Options	158
21.6	Pattern Related Settings in the Control Columns	159
21.7	Complete the Pattern	162
22	Intarsia with ladder back	163
22.1	Create Intarsia Pattern	164
22.2	Insert Jacquard Back and Make Further Settings	164
22.3	Border Processing Jacquard / Net-end	166
22.4	Complete the Pattern	170
23	Drawing tool Argyle	173
23.1	Exchange Colors of the Rhombuses	179
24	Intarsia with yarn bridges	181
24.1	Create Intarsia Pattern	182

STOLL _____

21.2	Possible settings in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box	183
24.3	Complete the Pattern	183
24.4	Evaluation of Braking Values for Intarsia Yarn Carriers	184
24.5	Correct Intarsia Yarn Carriers with YCI	184
25	Combine Yarn Carriers and Set the Order	187
25.1	Configuration dialog: Combine the yarn carriers automatically	187
25.2	Yarn Field Allocation dialog box: Combine all the yarn carriers automatically	188
25.3	Yarn Field Allocation dialog box: Combine selected yarn carriers	188
25.4	Yarn Field Allocation dialog box: Combine Yarn Carriers and Set the Order:	189
26	The Module Explorers of the M1plus	191
26.1	The Module Explorer of Database	192
26.2	The Module Explorer of Pattern	193
27	Multi Gauge	195
27.1	Create a pattern with multi gauge modules	195
27.2	Complete the Pattern	197
28	M1plus Machine Explorer	199
28 29	M1plus Machine Explorer Petinet and Split Technique with Empty Rows	199 203
28 29 29.1	M1plus Machine Explorer Petinet and Split Technique with Empty Rows Create and draw a pattern	199 203 204
28 29 29.1 29.2	M1plus Machine Explorer Petinet and Split Technique with Empty Rows Create and draw a pattern Complete the Pattern	199 203 204 207
28 29 29.1 29.2 30	M1plus Machine Explorer Petinet and Split Technique with Empty Rows Create and draw a pattern Complete the Pattern Multi-Piece Knitting	199 203 204 207 209
28 29 29.1 29.2 30 30.1	M1plus Machine Explorer Petinet and Split Technique with Empty Rows Create and draw a pattern Complete the Pattern Multi-Piece Knitting Multi-piece knitting on machines with comb	199 203 204 207 209 209
28 29 29.1 29.2 30 30.1 30.2	M1plus Machine Explorer Petinet and Split Technique with Empty Rows Create and draw a pattern Complete the Pattern Multi-Piece Knitting Multi-piece knitting on machines with comb Multi-piece knitting on machines without comb	 199 203 204 207 209 209 210
28 29 29.1 29.2 30 30.1 30.2 30.3	M1plus Machine Explorer Petinet and Split Technique with Empty Rows Create and draw a pattern Complete the Pattern Multi-Piece Knitting Multi-piece knitting on machines with comb Multi-piece knitting on machines without comb Multi-piece knitting with CMS 822	 199 203 204 207 209 209 210 212
28 29 29.1 29.2 30 30.1 30.2 30.3 31	M1plus Machine Explorer Petinet and Split Technique with Empty Rows Create and draw a pattern Complete the Pattern Multi-Piece Knitting Multi-piece knitting on machines with comb Multi-piece knitting on machines without comb Multi-piece knitting with CMS 822 Module Explorer of Pattern: Modify the inserted start	 199 203 204 207 209 210 212 217
28 29 29.1 29.2 30 30.1 30.2 30.3 31 32	M1plus Machine Explorer Petinet and Split Technique with Empty Rows Create and draw a pattern Complete the Pattern Multi-Piece Knitting Multi-piece knitting on machines with comb Multi-piece knitting on machines without comb Multi-piece knitting with CMS 822 Module Explorer of Pattern: Modify the inserted start Module Explorer of Database: Modify the Stoll start	 199 203 204 207 209 209 210 212 217 219
28 29 29.1 29.2 30 30.1 30.2 30.3 31 32 32.1	M1plus Machine Explorer Petinet and Split Technique with Empty Rows Create and draw a pattern Complete the Pattern Multi-Piece Knitting Multi-piece knitting on machines with comb Multi-piece knitting on machines without comb Multi-piece knitting with CMS 822 Module Explorer of Pattern: Modify the inserted start Module Explorer of Database: Modify the Stoll start Copy and Rename a Stoll Start:	 199 203 204 207 209 209 210 212 217 219 219
28 29 29.1 29.2 30 30.1 30.2 30.3 31 32 32.1 32.2	M1plus Machine Explorer Petinet and Split Technique with Empty Rows Create and draw a pattern Complete the Pattern Multi-Piece Knitting Multi-piece knitting on machines with comb Multi-piece knitting on machines without comb Multi-piece knitting with CMS 822 Module Explorer of Pattern: Modify the inserted start Module Explorer of Database: Modify the Stoll start Copy and Rename a Stoll Start:	 199 203 204 207 209 209 210 212 217 219 219 220

M1plus Handling and Programming

(6

03/2018

STOLL -

1 Steps of Pattern Programming

attern name:	Pattern name:							
oname1						Design Patt	ern	
Machine						C Technical F		
CMS 530 HP 5" [Stoll]		6			0		auem	
🖻 E7.2 5" 699	Needles					Start		
Setup2				Module Expl	orer	Use Comb / C	Clamping	
Global Pattern Paramete	ers.				_	Comb / C	ast-off ON/OFF (RS17)	
Allocate automatically		~		100	,	◯ Sintral	Modules	
/ motolic datomatically			1				and a flow and all a flow as	
Shapes						? 0	ut of module tree	
						Stoll with protecti	on thread	~
Stitch density [100 mm]			100			Standard		\sim
Width:	0.00					1 System		\sim
Height	0.00		*			without Elastic va	Im	~
Doubling			Front	stitch with trar	ister ~	Transition loose	row	~
Doubling						Transition 10036		
Starting width:	100		* *	Start		1x1		~
Waist width:	100			Picking-up	after			
	\sim							

Setting	Meaning
Design Pattern	Pattern programming on the M1plus with the new functions
Technical Pattern	Pattern editing on the M1plus similar to the M1

Steps of Pattern Programming

Pattern without shape	Fully Fashion pattern	
\rightarrow	K	\rightarrow
Generate new pattern:		Generate new pattern:
Machine		 Machine
 Type of pattern: Basic pattern 		 Type of pattern: Shaped Pattern
 Design Pattern (Design Mode) 		 Design Pattern (Design Mode)
Basic Pattern and Start		 Basic Pattern and Start
		 Shape

_

Pattern without shape	Fully Fashion pattern			
\downarrow		\downarrow		
 Drawing the Pattern (Basic) in the Design Mode Drawing Tools Yarn Color or Yarn Carrier Color Module Arrangements Color Arrangements Pattern Parameters Yarn Field Allocation 		 Drawing the Pattern (Basic) with the shape laid on in the Design Mode Drawing Tools Yarn Color or Yarn Carrier Color Module Arrangements Color Arrangements Pattern Parameters Yarn Field Allocation 		
\downarrow	7	\downarrow		
	Menu "Shape" / "Open and Position Shape" Edit shape in the Symbol Vi Cut-out shape Shaped Pattern will be saved	ew [Basic]. ⁽²⁾ ⁽²⁾ ⁽²⁾		
И		\checkmark		
Expand pattern				
\checkmark				
Start the technical processing				
\checkmark				

STOLL _____

Pattern without shape	Fully Fashion pattern						
Generate MC Program							
	Sintral						
	Jacquard						
	Setup1 or Setup2						
	\downarrow						
	Run the Sintral Check						
	\downarrow						
Save the kn	itting program and load data into the machine						
i You can pass If a step of pro saved.	over steps of processing. ocessing is skipped, the corresponding pattern state will not be						
i Set a Blockin	g notice !						
Pattern chang With a blockin	es will get lost, when returning to a previous processing step. g notice it is possible to point out the performed modification.						

_

2 Getting started with the M1plus

Start the M1plus program and generate a new pattern:

- 1. Click the **bill** icon on the desktop.
- 2. Select the "File" / "New" menu. - or -

Click the 🗅 icon.

▶ The "New Pattern" dialog box appears.

- 3. Enter the desired name at Pattern name.
- 4. Under Machine use it to open the "Select machine" dialog box:
- 5. Select the tab "Stoll machines" or "My machines".
- 6. Make the desired settings:
- Machine type
- Gauge / Needle hook gauge
- Setup Type
 - Setup1
 - Use for ST 711-811, ST 168-468, OKC machines.
 - Setup2 Use for OKC machines starting with the operating system V OKC 002.001.000 STOLL.
- With tandem operating mode: Enter the specifications under "Settings for Tandem mode"
- 7. Select Basic pattern (pattern without shape) and "Design Pattern".



8. Define the pattern size and the basic knitting mode.



Selection options:

- "Front Stitch with Transfer"
- "Rear Stitch with Transfer"
- "Front stitch Rear stitch."
- "No needle action"
- "1x1 Stitch v with Transfer"
- "1x1 Stitch ^ with Transfer"
- "MG_Stitch v with transfer"
- "MG Stitch ^ with Transfer"
- "Tubular"

i

"1x1 tubular"

You can add modules from the Module Explorer or from the "Modules" toolbar to the 🖃 picklist by drag-and-drop.

9. Select a start.

Start				
∠ ι	Jse Comb / Clamping			
Comb / Cast-off ON/OFF (RS17)				
	Sintral Oddules			
?	Out of module tree			
Stol	l with protection thread	~		
Star	ndard	~		
1 Sy	rstem	~		
with	out Elastic yarn	~		
Trai	nsition loose row	~		
1x1		~		

Selection options:

- Stoll with protection yarn"
- "Stoll coarse gauge with protection yarn"
- "Private"

i

Module Support

Get information and pictures about the selected start by the ? icon.

10.Confirm the dialog box with the "Generate Design Pattern" button.

▶ The new pattern appears in the symbol view.

Adapt the M1plus user interface

2.1 Adapt the M1plus user interface

You can arrange the displayed windows as desired and hide or display the desired toolbars via the "View" / "Toolbars" menu.

Save settings:

- Via the "View" / "Toolbars" / "Save arrangement" menu you can save the arrangement of the toolbars.
- Save the changes via the context menu selecting "Save Settings"
 - Display of the windows: Control columns, zoom level, cursor setting, etc.
 - Window positions

Load settings:

1. Load the saved arrangement of the toolbars and the window positions via the "View" / "Toolbars" / "Load arrangement" menu.

j You can create different M1plus profiles.

Adapt the M1plus user interface

STOLL

3 Keypad



Use the Stoll default assignment:

\DVD_M1plus_5.5.033\5.5.033_MAIN_BL001\util\Keypad Stoll default key assignment:

_

Key combinations at the keypad		Function	Key combination of the keyboard
M key	G key		
"M1"	"G1"	"ESC"	"ESC"
	"G2"	Display shape symbols and shape edges	"F2"
	"G3"	Module / Module Explorer of Data- base	"F3"
	"G4"	Open the "Yarn Field View" dialog box	"F4"
	"G5"	Steps of processing / Load basic pattern	"Ctrl"+"↑"+"F10"
	"G6"	Steps of Processing / Expanding entire pattern	"F9"
	"G7"	Steps of Processing / Start Tech- nical Processing	"F10"
	"G8"	Selection / Cancel Selection	"Ctrl"+"D"
	"G9"	Module / Module Explorer of Pat- tern	"Ctrl"+"F3"
	"G10"	Toolbar Drawing Tools / Apply module	"F5"
	"G11"	Toolbar Drawing Tools / Apply color	"F6"
	"G12"	Drawing Tools toolbar / Apply shape attributes	"F7"
	"G13"	Paste	"Insert"
	"G14"	Remove	"Del"
	"G15"	Shift ("↑")	"↑"
	"G16"	"Alt" key	"Alt"
	"G17"	Сору	"Ctrl"+"C"
	"G18"	Display Module Limits	"Ctrl"+"Alt"+"M"
	"G19"	Return 🗆	"_"
	"G20"	"Ctrl" (key)	"Ctrl"
	"G21"	Multi Copy	"C"
	"G22"	Zoom to Overview	"Z"
	"G23"	Update control view	"E"
	"G24"	Synchronize the views. 1 : Does not affect divided win- dows of the same view.	"X"

Key combinations at the keypad		Function	Key combination of the keyboard
	Press "G25" ("Joy- stick") down	File / Save	"Ctrl"+"S"
	"G26"("Joy- stick") ↑	Large zoom step	"+" (keypad)
	"G27"("Joy- stick") ↓	Smaller zoom step	"-" (keypad)
	"G28" ("Joy- stick") ←	Hide Control Columns	"/" (keypad)
	"G29" ("Joy- stick") →	Show Control Columns	"*" (keypad)

Key combinations at the keypad		Function	Key combination of the keyboard
M key	G key		
"M2"	"G1"	Setup2	"Ctrl"+"2"
	"G2"	Pattern Parameters / Fabric Take- Down	"Ctrl"+"W"
	"G3"	Pattern Parameters / Carriage Speed	"Ctrl"+"Alt"+"V"
	"G4"	Pattern Parameters / Stitch Length	"Ctrl"+"L"
	"G5"	Pattern Parameters / Cycle	"Ctrl"+"R"
	"G6"	Pattern Parameters / Technical Row Data	"Ctrl"+"F9"
	"G7"	Pattern Parameters / Configura- tion	"Shift"+"F9"
	"G8"	Shape / Shape editor (Generate/ edit shapes)	"Shift"+"F11"
	"G9"	Shape / Open and Position Shape	"Alt"+"F2"
	"G10"	Shape Attributes	
	"G11"	Shape / Edit Shape	

Key combir at the keyp	nations ad	Function	Key combination of the keyboard
	"G12"	Reload Shape (local modules)	
	"G13"	Reload Shape (modules of data- base)	
	"G14"	Find & replace	"Ctrl"+"H"
	"G15"	Edit / Generate or edit Jacquard	"Ctrl"+"F4"
	"G16"	Generate MC Program. Sintral, Jacquard, Setup	"F11"
	"G17"	MC Program / Run the Sintral Check	"Ctrl"+"F11"
	"G18"	MC Program / Import MC Setup / Setup File	"Alt"+"F12"
	"G19"	Sintral / Show Sintral	"Alt"+"F10"
	"G20"	View / Open New Technical View	"Ctrl"+"T"
	"G21"	Change the view	"Ctrl"+"Tab"
	"G22"	Zoom to Overview	"Z"
	"G23"	Update control view	"E"
	"G24"	Synchronize the views. 1 : Does not affect divided win- dows of the same view.	"X"
	Press "G25" ("Joy- stick") down	File / Save	"Ctrl"+"S"
	"G25"("Joy- stick") ↑	Large zoom step	"+" (keypad)
	"G26"("Joy- stick") ↓	Smaller zoom step	"-" (keypad)
	"G27"("Joy- stick") ←	Hide Control Columns	"/" (keypad)
	"G25" ("Joy- stick") →	Show Control Columns	"*" (keypad)

Create Pattern

STOLL -

4 Structure Pattern

			22.20			
			12.00			
		100		a de la calendaria. Nomena		
			-		1000 C 100	
100000000 1000000000000000000000000000		1.00	-		$++ e^{i \theta x}$	a Cardo
				-		
		100	- C	111		
			-			
- 11 🗰 14		. .	* * 2			•
1.1.1	the second	1.1	100	di di	S. 199	1000
1992			669			1 Carl
140.71			a series			Sec. Sec. 1
	t state.		-	100		1999 - 1996 1997 - 1996 - 1996 - 1996 - 1996 - 1996 - 1996 - 1996 - 1996 - 1996 - 1996 - 1996 - 1996 - 1996 - 1996 - 1996 -

Pattern name	01_Struktu	01_Struktur.mdv				
Pattern size	Gauge	E 3,5.2	E 7.2			
	Width:	100	200			
	Height: 100 200					
Machine type	CMS 530 HP 5"					
	• CMS 530 HP 6"					
Setup Type	Setup2					
Start	1X1 Rib					
Basic Pattern	Front Stitch with Transfer					
Knitting Technique	Structure pattern with					
	Single jersey structure					
	Cable 3x3					
	Colore	d Stripe				

4.1 Create Pattern

Create a new pattern:

1. Select the "File" / "New" menu. - or -

Click the Dicon.

- ► The "New Pattern" dialog box appears.
- 2. Enter a Pattern name.
- 3. Select the Machine type and the desired Setup type.

Create Pattern

4. Select Basic pattern (pattern without shape) and "Design Pattern".

STOLL



5. Define the pattern size and the basic knitting mode.



6. Adjust the desired settings under Start.

Start		
Use Comb	/ Clamping	
Comb /	Cast-off ON/OFF (RS17)	
Sintral	Modules	
?	Out of module tree	
Stoll with prote	ction thread	\sim
Standard		\sim
1 System		\sim
without Elastic	yarn	\sim
Transition loos	se row	\sim
1x1		\sim
		\sim

- **i** You can insert the start after drawing the basic pattern as well.
- 7. Confirm the settings with "Generate Design Pattern".
- ▶ The pattern will be opened in the Symbol View [Basic].

Draw the structure

STOLL -

4.2 Draw the structure

Draw a single jersey structure and a cable:

1. Select the "Yarn or Yarn Carrier Color as Background" in the "Pattern Presentations" toolbar.

\square	÷		2	Ja	Ţ	8	
81	σ	ð	**			$\stackrel{*}{\boxtimes}$	∎¥

- or -

The "Module color as Background" setting.

- 2. Draw the motif for example with the following drawing tools.
- Pencil
- Line
- Rectangle / Square
- 3. Select the desired needle action in the "Needle Actions" toolbar and draw it in the pattern.

Needle actions in use	
Basic pattern:	
	Front stitch with transfer Rear stitch with transfer
Structured single jer- sey	

4. Select the "Cable 3X3<" module from the "Module bar" and draw it in.

Draw color



STOLL

Result:



i The transfer actions of the modules with a "Design Pattern" will not be displayed in the "Symbol View" at first.

4.3 Draw color

Draw-in colored stripes:

1. Set the "Yarn or Yarn Carrier Color as Background" in the "Pattern Presentations" toolbar.

₩ d	₽ (<u>l.</u>	J.	Ÿ	S	++
<u> </u>	Q.	٥	**			$\stackrel{*}{\bigcirc}$	∎ţ

- ► The yarn colors are displayed.
- 2. Select the desired yarn color in the "Pattern Colors" toolbar.

Expand pattern

STOLL

	Ť	_	/	@ ;	e r	Ţ
6		X	8			0 8
			7			\Box
			6			0
			5			5
			4			□4
			3			3
			2			D 2
			1			
\sim		 /				

3. Enter the color for the colored stripe via the "Pattern row" control column of the "Symbol View".



4.4 Expand pattern

- I. Make settings before expanding:
- 1. Specify the racking priority of the modules via the "Module" / "Insert Modules (Settings)" menu.
- Large before Small Racking
- Small before Large Racking
- Left before Right Racking
- Right before Left Racking

The	settings will	be displayed	after expanding.

II. How to expand

i

Selection			Meaning
"Steps of Processing" toolbar			
	ſ	"Complete expanding"	The entire pattern will be expanded and the technical processing may follow then.
"Co	ntrol	Views" toolbar	
	6	" Visible detail (control view)"	The area shown in the Symbol View will be expan- ded in the entire width of pattern as preview.

Expand pattern

Image: Selection (control) The selection of the Symbol View will be expanded the entire width of pattern as preview. Image: Selection (control) The entire pattern will be expanded as preview.	Selection		1	Meaning
The entire pattern will be expanded as preview.			" Selection (control)"	The selection of the Symbol View will be expanded in the entire width of pattern as preview.
			" Pattern (control)"	The entire pattern will be expanded as preview.

STOLL

i The Control View can be displayed as Symbol, Fabric or Technical View. Make the desired setting under "Tools" / "Program Settings..." in the "Load" tab. Control Views are write-protected!

Processing Step: Complete expanding

1. Get the entire pattern expanded for further processing with is of the "Steps of Processing" toolbar.

State of pat- tern	Presentation	Description
Basic pattern	0 0	Before expanding: Only knitting rows will be dis- played in the symbol view.
Expanded Pattern		After the expanding: The knitting rows and the trans- fer rows will be displayed in the symbol view. The data contained in the mod- ules such as racking instruc- tions, fabric take-down, car- riage direction, etc. will be entered in the corresponding control columns.

Presentation options of the Control View

i Presentation in the Control View

Modules, Color Arrangements and Module Arrangements only will be displayed in expanded mode in the control view. You cannot see information of Configuration and Yarn Field Allocation! No technical rule will be processed.

Visible detail (control view)

1. Set the zoom to match the desired part of the pattern in the Symbol View [Basic].

Complete, save and knit the pattern

- 2. Expand the visible detail with 4 in "Control Views" toolbar in order to check it.
- The expanded detail will be displayed with the corresponding specifications in the "Symbol View [Control View]".
- 3. Close the preview with 🔀
- Selection (control)
- 1. Select the desired pattern rows.
- 2. Expand the selection with 🚅 in "Control Views" toolbar in order to check it.
- The expanded selection will be displayed with the corresponding specifications in the "Symbol View [Control View]".
- 3. Close the preview with 🔀
- Pattern (control)
- 1. Expand the entire pattern with 길 in "Control Views" toolbar in order to check it.
- The entire pattern will be displayed with the corresponding specifications in the "Symbol View [Control View]".
- 2. Close the preview with X.
 - i Changes in the Basic Pattern Control View will not be updated automatically after changes in the basic pattern! (Marked by red font of the window title). Press the "E" key to get the Control View updated. The font of the window title will change to green then.

4.5 Complete, save and knit the pattern

Complete the pattern:

- 1. Start the technical processing via the "Steps of Processing" toolbar with the 🌌 button.
- ▶ The query "Generate MC Program" appears.
- 2. Confirm the query with "OK".
- ▶ The "Save pattern as" dialog box appears.
- 3. Enter the "File name" and specify the path.
- 4. Close the dialog box with "Save".
- 5. Call up the "Sintral Check" by ^(*).
 or Call-up "Sintral Check" via the "MC Program / Conduct Sintral Check..." menu.

Start

6. Call up the Sintral Check with the button.

Complete, save and knit the pattern

7. Save the pattern to the USB Memory Stick.



- or -

Save the pattern to the floppy disk via the "MC Program" / "Save MC Program" / "Floppy Disk..." menu.



8. Knit the pattern on the machine.

5 Data structure and storage media

Data structure of the M1plus



1) The mdv file:

All pattern relevant data will be saved in the mdv file (pattern file):

- modules used in the pattern (local modules)
- Pattern Parameters
- Machine attributes
- pattern related settings in the "Configuration" dialog box
- after generating the MC Program also the sin / jac / set (setx) files
 - **i** You **cannot** transfer a **mdv file** to the machine. The MC Program (sin/jac/set) must be extracted from the mdv file.

2) Save MC Program

The MC Program elements will be extracted and saved to the selected storage medium.

- Cardimag
- KMC (Knit Memory Card)
- Disk

3) Extract MC Program...

The MC Program elements will be extracted and saved to the selected file system:

- Hard disk
- USB
- Network

4) Load MC program in machine...

The MC Program elements will be extracted and transferred via the online connection to the machine.

5.1 File system

I. Save the data to the USB Memory Stick:

1. Call up the "Extract jac/sin/set files..." dialog box via the "MC Program" / "Extract MC Program..." menu.

Extract ja	c/sin/set F	iles 🔀
 Target Direct Target Direct 	ory 1 ory 2 🔵 md\	/ Directory
V:(
File name:		
CMS530	noname1	zip
Setup data tran NP WMF YD KI/K <i> Ua-b</i>	ISTER	 ✓ Jacquard ✓ Sintral ✓ Setup2
	ОК	Cancel

STOLL

No.	Entry	Meaning
1	Setup1	The Setup type 1 was selected when generating the program.
		Under Setup data transfer select the data to be extracted which are to be saved in the setup file.
		Result: The data will be extracted to sin / jac / set files and saved.
	Setup2	The Setup type 2 was selected when generating the program.
		1 : No selection possible under Setup transfer.
		Result: The data will be extracted to sin / jac / setx files and saved as a zip file.

- 2. Select "Target Directory 2".
- 3. With the "..." button, specify the drive and the path, to which the USB Memory Stick is connected in the file system.
- 4. Activate the checkbox for the files to be extracted:
 - Isacquard
 - Sintral
 - Image: Setup1" or Image: Setup2"
- 5. Under "Setup data transfer:"
- Pattern with Setup1: Select the data to be extracted
- Pattern with Setup2: no selection possible
- 6. Close the dialog box with "OK".
- ▶ The Sin/Jac/Set files or the zip file will be generated and saved to the USB Memory Stick.
- II. Save data to the hard disk:
- 1. Call up the "Extract jac/sin/set files..." dialog box via the "MC Program" / "Extract MC Program..." menu.

Extract jac/sin	/set Files 🛛 🔀
Target Directory 1 Target Directory 2 mdv Directory D: Stall/M1 plus 5 2 027) Extract	
File name:	
Setup data transfer	ISEC IC IPS INP
	OK Cancel

2. Select "Target Directory 1".

i D:/Stoll/M1plus/<Version>/Extract is the default setting for this target directory

STOLL

3. If necessary, change the drive and path with the "..." button. **Example:** D:/Stoll/M1/KnitLan.

i If a network exists between the OKC machine and the M1plus Pattern Workstation, the KnitLan folder is automatically shared for data transfer.

- 4. Close the dialog box with "OK".
- ▶ The Sin/Jac/Set files or the zip file will be generated and saved in the specified folder.
- III. Save the data to the mdv directory:
- 1. Call up the "Extract jac/sin/set files..." dialog box via the "MC Program" / "Extract MC Program..." menu.

STOLL

Extract ja	c/sin/set F	iles 🔀
Target Directory 1 Target Directory 2 Omdv Directory		
D:\		
File name: CMS530	noname1	.zip
Setup data trar	sfer	✓ Jacquard
✓ NP ✓ WMF	MSEC VLC	Sintral
		✓ Setup2
Va-b	TENE	
	ОК	Cancel

2. Select the "mdv directory".

i

The path of the mdv file (pattern) appears as default.

- 3. Close the dialog box with "OK".
- The Sin/Jac/Set or the zip file will be generated and saved in the same folder with the mdv file.

STOLL

_

6 Setup2

SETUP2 (*.setx)

i

For OKC machines starting with the operating system V_OKC_002.001.000_STOLL.

Data of Setup2	Command
Stitch Length	NP NPS PNP
Fabric take-down menu	WMF
Staggering the yarn carriers at the fabric selvedge	YD
Machine speed	MSEC
Configuration of the Measuring Wheels	
Additionally in SETUP2	
Auxiliary Take-down	W+F
Indirect staggerings of the yarn carriers	YDI
Corrections of yarn carriers	YCI
Correction value for loop sinking depth depending on yarn carrier	NCC
Cycle Counters	RS
Racking corrections	VCI
Stitch length corrections	NPK, NPR
Yarn length control at the right and left side	YLC
Comments	

	Setup2
Fabric take-down functions (WMF)	50 fabric take-down functions (WMF)
	50 Auxiliary take-down functions (W+F) Switching auxiliary take-down on and off (W +1, W+0)
	Tab for WM% and WMK%
Yarn carrier staggering YD	20 staggerings (YD, YDI1-YDI20)
Yarn carrier corrections	20 indirect corrections (YCI1-YCI20)

	Setup2
	i : Some corrections for all 32 yarn carriers can be defined with each function.
	All normal and intarsia yarn carrier correc- tions are contained in the YCI tab
	with tandem mode: the correction values for the right carriage are part of the Y:Oa-b tab
Specifications for the stitch cam positions (NP)	100 specifications available
Specifications for the carriage speed (MSEC)	20 specifications available
Correction value for clamping depth depending on the yarn carrier (NCC)	One correction value per yarn carrier is pos- sible
Yarn length	Indications for yarn length control on the right and left
Cycle Counters	39 cycle counters
Racking Corrections	50 Indices for racking corrections (VCI)
Comments	for each indication possible
Correction of the stitch length for the right carriage with tandem mode (NPR)	possible
Additional information	Machine Number
	Online Number
	Host Name
File Extension	.setx (XML file)
File extensions for extracted patterns	Files compressed in one folder *.zip:
	◆ *.sin
	 ★ *.jac
	* *.setx
7 Modify the pattern parameters of the structured pattern

Pattern name	01_Struktur.mdv
Start	1x1
Basic Pattern	Front Stitch with Transfer
Knitting Technique	Structure pattern with
	Single jersey structure
	Cable 3x3
	Colored Stripe

Modify the following pattern parameters:

- Stitch Length
 - The stitch length settings are already shown before the expanding.
 - You can modify them already before expanding.
 - The stitch lengths are system-related data.
- Fabric Take-down
- Auxiliary Take-down
- Carriage Speed
 - The fabric take-down and the carriage speed is changed before expanding.
 - The data regarding the carriage strokes will be calculated during the technical processing.
 - Fabric take-down and carriage speed is stroke related data.
- Racking Correction
- Change the default settings for the fabric take-down [□ 45]
- Change the default settings of the carriage speed [□ 50]

The Control Columns

7.1 The Control Columns

The display of the control columns can be shown or hidden in the different views and it can be saved for each view via the context menu "Save settings".

Selection menu of the control columns

- \rightarrow Position the cursor in the header of the control columns and press the right mouse button.
- ► The selection menu appears.
- → Select the desired control columns in the pick list of the menu.

Further Possibilities:

	Meaning					
Hide column	Click the column to hide with the right mouse button.					
Show All Columns	According to the selected machine, all control columns will be displayed					
Select Columns	The "Select Columns" dialog box appears in order to select several control columns.					

7.1.1 Icons of the Control Columns

Į	.	■ ‡	Jac	٩	٥	S	00	ø	\$	罴	₽ [®] œ	LK	Ø	<u>@</u>	3	F	2	E	₩ 1	:† †:	÷ŧ	C2	<u>w</u>	<u>90</u>	<u>N</u>	R	ĦŪ	\$ Ļ	÷	\$→	VJA	#	₿	⊎ d	Ť	#	#	
5	38	<u>38</u>						1	1										<mark>6</mark> 3	<u>11 0</u>	<mark>е</mark> О		0	0					YC	NQ.							U 0	
;	37	37						1	1										L 3	Ц 0	.0		0	0					YC	YQ.							U 0	

Symbols	Designation	Function				
	Technical row	Display the consecutive numbering of the technical rows.				
	Pattern Row	Display the consecutive numbering of the pat- tern rows. If a pattern row consists of several technical rows, the pattern row number is vis- ible multiple times.				
Jac Sin	Jacquard	Display the Jacquard line number. 1 : Available after generating Sintral / Jacquard / Setup.				
\$	Stroke	Specifications for defining the carriage stroke				
L	Knitting Layer	Specification on the knitting layer with k&w (only active in the k&w mode)				
•	Carriage Direction	Specifications for the carriage direction				
S	System	Specifications for the knitting systems				
₽	Fabric Take-down	Settings for the fabric take-down, main take-				
\$	Auxiliary Take-down					

STOLL ------

The Control Columns

Symbols	Designation	Function
2	Open/close main take- down	
Pæ	Fabric sensor	
	Belt take-down	Specifications for belt take-down (machines with belt take-down only)
4444	Comb	Settings for the comb
LK	Control of collecting area	
<u>R</u>	Carriage Speed	Specifications for the carriage speed
<u>@</u>	Machine Slow	
<u>∞</u>	Machine Stop	
æ	Yarn LengthControl	Settings for Ascon
2	Instructions	Settings for the PRINT command
E	Function Call	Settings for function calls and additional com- mands
崎 寺 글t <u>tiat</u> で2	Transfer surrounding	Settings for transferring in defined areas
	Multi-system Transfer- ring	
	Combine casting-off / transfer	
	Transfer - distribute de- pending on layer (only active in the k&w mode)	
	Sorting of technical rows	
<u>88</u> 89	Holding-down at Front	Settings for the holding-down jacks
	Holding-down at Rear	(only IC4 + ICR)
<u>R</u>	Stitch length at the front	Settings for the stitch length
	Stitch length at the rear	
H <mark>ar</mark>	Cycles	Specifications for cycles for length control
8	Border Fixation	Block the border fixation by areas (switch-off)
Å	Yarn Carriers	Specifications for yarn carriers
党	Yarn carrier correction (YCI)	Settings for yarn carrier corrections (only Setup2)

The Control Columns

Symbols	Designation	Function
<u>}</u>	Yarn Carrier Distance to Fabric Selvedge	Settings for yarn carrier staggering processes on the fabric selvedge
	(YDI)	(only Setup2)
VJA	Rear Jacquard Selec- tion	Specifications for jacquard selection at the rear needle bed
8	Color Arrangement	Color entry for Color Arrangements in use
#	Module Arrangement	Color entry for Module Arrangements in use
₽	Swiveling Yarn Carriers	Settings for the behavior of the intarsia yarn carriers
	Intarsia Binding	Settings for the binding with intarsia / gore
	No knitting-out	Settings for knitting-out the yarn carriers
#	Racking Correction (VCI)	Settings for racking corrections
₩	Front additional needle bed racking	Specification of the racking step for the front additional bed (with divided additional beds)
₩	Front racking	Specification of the racking step and the rack- ing type for the front needle bed (only TC4)
		1: Additional beds without racking
±	Rear racking	Specification of the racking step and the rack- ing type for the rear needle bed (all the CMS)
Ħ	Racking rear additional beds	Specification of the racking step for the rear additional bed (with divided additional beds)
tilt	Additional needle bed racking front + back	Specification of the racking step for the front and rear additional bed (only TC-R and 530T)
	Selection	Control column for generating a row selection
Additional control	ol columns of CMS 730 S	
L	Presser foot	Activating and deactivating the presser foot
<u>Ne</u>	Stitch Length (second stitch ten- sion) in front	Specification for the 2nd stitch tension (stitch length) of the front needle bed
<u>Re</u>	Stitch Length (second stitch ten- sion) at rear	Specification for the 2nd stitch tension (stitch length) of the rear needle bed
<u>Ră</u>	Reclaiming in front	Specifications for reclaiming at the front needle bed
<mark>й</mark> Я	Reclaiming at rear	Specifications for reclaiming at the rear needle bed

STOLL

Symbols	Designation	Function							
Additional control columns of CMS 5xxHP B, ADF-3 B									
2 D	Belt take-down	Specifications for switching on or off the belt take-down							

7.2 Change the default settings for the stitch length

Change the specifications for the stitch lengths in the pattern:

- See and modify specifications for the stitch lengths in the Basic Pattern pattern state.
- Open the existing pattern and save it with a new name via the "File" / "Save as..." menu.
 or -

Generate a new pattern.

 Place the cursor on the control column for the front or rear stitch length I in the "Symbol View [Basic]" and press the right mouse button.
 - or -

Call up the context menu with 2 in the "Needle Actions - Stitch Lengths" toolbar.

► The Stitch lengths context menu appears.

11 - 73	NP	PTS	NP E8 (8)	Description [English]				
1	1) =	9.0	Setup Row				
	2	=	10.0	Setup Tub				
	3	=	9.5	1x1-Cycle				
	4	=	12.0	Loose Row				
	20	=	9.0	Start1				
	21	=	10.0	Start2				
	22	=	11.0	Start3				
	24	=	12.0	Start5				
	?	=	12.5	Struc Single jersey front				
	?	=	12.5	Struc Single jersey back				
	?	=	10.0	Castoff/After pressing v				
	?	=	10.0	Castoff/After pressing^				
	?	1	12.5	Safety rows				
Ø) Transpa	irent						
×	× Not							
	Additional Values							

- The stitch lengths used in the pattern will be displayed.
- The entries selected and used as favorites in the "Stitch length table" are displayed.
- An allocated stitch length can be set to "Undefined".
- Select the desired stitch length in the display and enter it in the control column.
 or Fill a selection.

7.2.1 Working with the stitch length table

- I. Call up the stitch length table and change the entry:
- ✓ Pattern is loaded into the **Basic Pattern** state of pattern.
- Place the cursor on the control column for the front or rear stitch length I in the "Symbol View" and press the right mouse button.
 or -

Open the Stitch Length context menu with rext to rext to right in the "Needle Actions - Stitch Lengths" toolbar.

STOLL

- ▶ The Stitch Lengths context menu with the stitch lengths in use and the favorites appears.
- 2. Place the cursor on the changed entry and press the right mouse button.
- Click "Edit entry" in the context menu.
 or Click "Additional Values..." in the stitch length context menu.
- ► The "Stitch length table" appears.

Used	d/F	avorite	s Def	ault k&w							
No		NP	PTS	NP E5 (5)	Description [English]	Grp	F	U	М	s	G
1		1	=	9.0	Setup Row	-					Х
2		2	=	10.0	Setup Tub	-					Х
З		З	=	9.5	1x1-Cycle	-					Х
4		З	=	10.5	2x1/2x2-Cycle	-					Х
5		?	=	10.0	1x1-Cycle-2	-					Х
6		?	=	10.5	2x1/2x2-Cycle-2	-					Х
7		2	=	11.5	Tubular Cycle front	-					Х
8		З	=	11.5	Tubular Cycle back	-					Х
9		4	=	12.0	Loose Row	-					Х
10		4	=	9.5	Transition-RR	-					Х
11		?	=	11.5	Transition-2	-					Х
12		1	=	9.5	Setup-MG	-					Х
13		2	=	10.5	Setup-Tub-MG	-					Х
14		З	=	10.0	1x1-MG	-					Х
15		З	=	11.5	2x1/2x2-MG	-					Х
16		?	=	10.0	1x1-MG-2	-					Х
17		?	=	11.5	2x1/2x2-MG-2	-					Х
18		2	=	12.5	Tub-front-MG	-					Х
19		З	=	12.5	Tub-rear-MG	-					Х
20		4	=	13.0	Transition-loose-MG	-					Х
21		4	=	10.0	Transition-RR-MG	-					Х
22		?	=	13.0	Transition-loose-MG-2	-					Х
23		20	=	9.0	Start1	-					Х
24		21	=	10.0	Start2	-					Х
25		22	=	11.0	Start3	-					Х
26		23	=	11.5	Start4	-					Х
27		24	=	12.0	Start5	-					Х
28		25	=	13.0	Start6	-					Х

ÿ

You can call up the "Stitch length table" via "Pattern Parameters / Stitch Lengths..." as well.

Designations in the stitch length table

Column	Display
No.	Consecutive numbering of the entries
Color	Color of the entry in the control columns
NP	Display of the index for the indirect / direct stitch length allocation

Column	Display
PTS	Specification for NPJ or PTS (Power Tension Set- ting).
Stitch tension value for gauge E	Stitch tension value in use depending on the ma- chine gauge
Description	Comments for the entry
Group (Grp)	The grouping of stitch tension values will be displayed.
Status columns	Display the status of the entry

The status columns

Column	Designation	Use
F	Favorites	The selected entries will be displayed in the selection dialog of the control column.
U	Used (Used)	The entries marked with an \mathbf{x} are used in the pattern.
Μ	Modified	The entries marked with an x have been changed in relation to the global pattern data. Entries newly added or set to favorites will also be marked with an X. This can be reset with the "Reset modified status" function in the context menu of the table.
S	S intral	A \mathbf{x} appears here if the value has been copied from the Sintral function.
	Setup2	The entries marked with an x will be applied to the file (.setx).
		Example: Generating a sequence in which only one setup2 file is used for all the sequence ele- ments.
E	Global	An x appears here when the value has been applied from the global stitch length table.

II. Specify favorites in the stitch length table:

- 1. Call up the "Stitch length table".
- 2. Click the desired entry in the status column "F".
- 3. Close the table with $\mathbf{\underline{X}}$.
- The selected entry will be displayed in the selection menu and can be inserted in the pattern.

i	In the process, the entry is automatically set to "Modified".
-	I he status can be reset in the context menu of the "Stitch length table" with
	"Reset modified status".

Change the default settings for the fabric take-down

- III. Add a new entry in the stitch length table:
- 1. Call up the "Stitch length table".
- 2. Open the context menu.
- 3. Select "Insert new entry" in the context menu.
- A new entry will be added at the end of the table.
- 4. Define specifications in the columns of the new entry.
- 5. Close the table with 🔀.

i

i

► The changes will be saved in the table.

The changes will be saved in the mdv file when saving the pattern.

IV. Apply entry from stitch length table in pattern:

- ✓ Pattern is loaded into the Basic Pattern state of pattern.
- 1. Call up the "Stitch length table".
- 2. Select an entry in the table via the column number or the color.
- 3. Click on the corresponding control column and row of the "Symbol view [Basic]".
- ▶ The stitch length will be entered in the control column.

Change of stitch length in a local module

You can change the stitch length of a local module. In case of a following data transfer into the pattern, then there will be different stitch lengths in one pattern row.

7.3 Change the default settings for the fabric takedown

Change the specifications for the fabric take-down in the pattern:

- ✓ You can see and modify the specifications for the fabric take-down referred to knitting rows in the Basic Pattern pattern state.
- Open the existing pattern and save it with a new name via the "File" / "Save as..." menu.
 or Generate a new pattern.
- In the "Symbol View Basic" place the cursor in the control column for the fabric take-down
 or in the control column R and press the right mouse button.

Change the default settings for the fabric take-down

me				ext menu appears.				
1	NM(N)	WMF	WM	Description [English]				
١	A/MN	1	0.0	Forward				
١	ΛM	2	0.0	Relieve				
۱ ۱	ΛM	3	2.0	Turn-back				
۱ ۱	ΛM	D	30.0	Cast-off 30				
۱ ا	ΛM	D	2.0	Cast-off 2				
١.	NM	D	2.0	Cast-off 3				
WO	W0	Fa	bric Tak	e-down W0 - Pulse: 0) 🗸			
$\boldsymbol{\times}$		W	MF/W0	unspecified				
۲	=\\\= + =()= Op	Open and close main take-down					
©	=C=	Clo	Close main take-down					
:WP	=\\\	Op	en main	take-down				
$\boldsymbol{\times}$		Ma	ain take-o	down unspecified				
ws	WS1	Fa	bric sens	sors on				
ws	WS0	Fa	Fabric sensors off					
×		Fa	Fabric sensors unspecified					
		Ad	ditional	values				

The fabric take-down context menu appears.

- The fabric take-down values used in the pattern will be displayed.
- The entries selected as favorites in the "Fabric take-down table" are displayed.
- An allocated fabric take-down value can be set to "Undefined".
- Select the desired value for fabric take-down and enter it in the control column of the basic pattern.
 or -

Fill a selection.

Additional selection options in the selection window:

- Set the specifications for the main take-down.
- Set the specifications for the fabric sensors.

7.3.1 Working with the Fabric Take-down Table

- I. Call up the fabric take-down table and change the entry:
- ✓ Carry out changes in the **Basic Pattern** [■] state of pattern.
- 1. Place the cursor on the control column for the fabric take-down in the "Symbol View" and press the right mouse button.
- The context menu for fabric take down with the fabric take-down values in use and the favorites appears.
- 2. Place the cursor on the changed entry and press the right mouse button.
- Click "Edit entry" in the context menu.
 or Click "Additional Values..." in the Fabric Take-down context menu.
- ► The "Fabric take-down table" appears.

Change the default settings for the fabric take-down

E	le E	dit <u>V</u> iew	<u>T</u> ools	2														
1	٧o	WM(N)	WMF	WM	WMmin	WMmax	N min	N max	WMI	WM~	WMC	WM+C	WMK+C	Description [English]	F	U	M	SG
	1	WMN	1	0.0	2.0	4.3	0	100	3	0	10	20	50	Forward		X	X	X
	2	WM	2	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0	0	10	10	10	Relieve		X		X
	3	WM	3	2.0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0	20	10	10	10	Turn-back		X		X
	5	WM	D	30.0	0.0	0.0	0	0	3	0	0	10	10	Cast-off 30		X		X
	6	WM	D	2.0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0	0	0	10	10	Cast-off 2		X	X	X
	19	WM	D	2.0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0	20	0	10	10	Cast-off 3		X	X	X
	4	WM	D	2.0	0.0	0.0	0	0	7	0	0	0	0	Picking-up			X	X
	7	WM	?	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Link-off			X	X
	8	WMN	2	0.0	2.0	4.0	0	0	3	0	10	20	20	Relieve k&w			X	X
	9	WMN	3	0.0	2.0	4.0	0	0	3	10	10	20	20	Turn-back k&w			X	X
	10	WM	?	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Link-off k&w			X	X
	11	WM	?	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Ending Link-off k&w			X	X
	12	WMN	5	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	0	3	0	10	10	10	Remaining Narrowing k&w			X	X
	13	WM	4	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0	30	10	10	10	Combine Sleeves k&w			X	X
	14	WM	6	4.0	0.0	0.0	0	0	3	0	10	10	50	Setup Row 2x2 k&w			X	X
	15	WMN	2	5.0	0.5	5.0	0	0	2	0	10	10	10	Relieve TC-T k&w			X	X
	16	WMN	4	5.0	0.5	5.0	0	0	2	0	10	10	10	Combine Sleeves TC-T k&w			X	X
	17	WMN	?	0.0	2.0	2.0	0	0	3	0	0	0	0	Link-off Shoulder TC-T k&w			X	X
	18	WMN	?	0.0	1.0	1.0	0	0	3	0	0	0	0	Link-off Collars/Knot TC-T k&w			Х	X

ÿ

You can call up the "Fabric take-down table" via "Pattern Parameters / Fabric take-down..." as well.

Designations in the fabric take-down table

Column	Display	Display							
No.	Conse	onsecutive numbering of the entries							
Color	Color o	of entry							
WM(N)	WM	Fabric take-down value when this is not changed in accordance with the number of needles.							
	WMN	Fabric take-down value when this is changed in accordance with the number of needles (fab- ric width).							
WMF	Index for indirect allocation of the fabric take-down value (Fabric take-down menu)								
WM	Fabric cordan	Fabric take-down value when this is not changed in ac- cordance with the number of needles.							
WM min	Fabric	take-down value for minimum fabric width							
WM max	Fabric	take-down value for maximum fabric width							
N min	Numbe	er of needles for minimum fabric width							
N max	Numbe	er of needles for maximum fabric width							
WMI	Fabric	take-down impulse value							
WM^	Specifi rotatio	cation of a number of degrees for the reverse n of the take-down							
WMC	Value the ma	for the sensitivity of the stop motion control of in take-down							

Set the specifications for the auxiliary take-down

Column	Display
WM+C	Specification of the system number for the fabric take- down control
WMK+C	Specification of the system number for comb monitor- ing
Description	Comments referring the entry
Status columns	Display the status of the entry

- II. Specify favorites in the fabric take-down table:
- 1. Open the "Fabric take-down table".
- 2. Activate the desired entry in the status column "F" 🗹.
- ► The selected entry is displayed in the selection menu.
 - **i** The status "Modified" can be canceled in the context menu of the "Fabric take-down table" with "Reset modified status".

7.4 Set the specifications for the auxiliary take-down

 An additional control column ^(*) is inserted for controlling the auxiliary takedown.
 No specifications are set by default.

Enter specifications for the auxiliary take-down in the pattern:

- ✓ You insert the settings for the auxiliary take-down referred to knitting rows in the pattern state Basic pattern ■.
- Open the existing pattern and save it with a new name via the "File" / "Save as..." menu.
 or Constrate a new pattern

Generate a new pattern.

- In the "Symbol View Basic" place the cursor in the control column for the auxiliary takedown and press the right mouse button.
- ► The auxiliary take-down context menu appears.

	W+F	Description [English]
	50	W+0
	1	Forward
	7	Link-off k&w
	8	Ending Link-off k&w
×	(A	Auxiliary take-down unspecified
	A	Additional values

- The entries selected as favorites in the "Auxiliary take-down table" are displayed.
- An allocated auxiliary take-down value can be set to "Undefined".

Set the specifications for the auxiliary take-down

 Select the desired value for auxiliary take-down and enter it in the control column of the basic pattern.
 or -

Fill a selection.

i	With SETUP1 observe:
_	When creating patterns with the setup type 1 you need to watch out that in the
	control column auxiliary take-down 🍄 and in the control column fabric take-
	down ^{of} are used the same indices. Example: Fabric take-down WME1 and auxiliary take-down W+E1

■ Working with the Fabric Take-down Table [□ 46]

7.4.1 Working with the Auxiliary Take-down Table

Call up the auxiliary take-down table and change the entry:

- ✓ Carry out changes in the **Basic Pattern** state of pattern.
- 1. In the "Symbol view" place the cursor on the control column for auxiliary take-down and press the right mouse button.
- The auxiliary take-down context menu with the favorites from the "Auxiliary take-down table" appears.
- 2. Place the cursor on the changed entry and press the right mouse button.
- 3. Click "Edit entry" in the context menu.
- or -

Select "Additional values..." in the context menu of the Auxiliary take-down control column.

The "Auxiliary take-down table" appears.

Eile	Ē	<u>dit V</u> ie	w <u>T</u> o	ols <u>?</u>									
No		W+F W+ W+=		W+=	W+P	W+C	Description [English]	F	U	М	S	G	
1		50	0				W+0			Х		Х	
2		1	1	10 2 10		10	Forward					Х	
3		7	1	6	2	10	Link-off k&w					Х	
4		8	1	1	2	10	Ending Link-off k&w					Х	

You can call up the "Auxiliary take-down table" via the "Pattern Parameters / Auxiliary take down..." menu as well.

Designations in the auxiliary take-down table

Column	Meaning
No.	Consecutive numbering of the entries

Change the default settings of the carriage speed

Column	Meaning
Color	Color of entry
W+F	Index for the indirect allocation of the auxiliary take- down value (Auxiliary take-down menu)
W+	Open or close the auxiliary take-down
W+=	Speed of auxiliary take-down
W+P	Value for the contact pressure of the auxiliary take- down
W+C	Specification of the system number for the auxiliary take-down control
Description	Comments referring the entry
Status columns	Display the status of the entry

7.5 Change the default settings of the carriage speed

Change the specifications for the carriage speed:

i Default Settings

The default settings will be loaded from the "Global Pattern Parameters" into the pattern (.mdv).

- ✓ You can see and change the presettings for carriage speed, machine slow and machine stop referred to knitting rows in the "Basic Pattern" pattern state.
- Open the existing pattern and save it with a new name via the "File" / "Save as..." menu.
 or Generate a new pattern.
- Place the cursor in the control column for carriage speed . machine slow or machine stop and press the right mouse button.

Change the default settings of the carriage speed

MSEC		m/s	Description [English]			
3	=	0.70	Knitting 3			
4	=	1.00	Knitting 6			
2	=	1.00	Default-Knitting			
0	=	0.00	Default-S0			
1	=	0.00	Default-Transfer			
D	=	0.70	-			
D	=	1.00	-			
D	=	0.70	-			
×	MSE	EC undefir	ined			
🕕 ML	Mac	chine slow	W			
×	ML	undefined	ł			
🔊 MS	Mac	chine Stop	p-Seconds: 0.0 💌			
×	MS	MS undefined				
	Additional values					

The context menu appears.

- The carriage speed values used in the pattern will be displayed.
- The entries selected as favorites in the "Carriage Speed table" are displayed.
- An allocated value can be set to "Undefined".
- Select the desired carriage speed value and enter it in the control column.
 or Fill a selection.

Additional selection options in the selection window:

- Set the specifications for "Machine slow".
- Set the specifications for "Machine stop".

7.5.1 Working with the Carriage Speed Table

I. Call up the carriage speed table and change the entry:

- ✓ Carry out changes in the **Basic Pattern** state of pattern.
- 1. Place the cursor on the control column for the carriage speed ³ in the Symbol View and press the right mouse button.
- The Carriage Speed context menu with the used carriage speeds and the favorites appears.
- 2. Place the cursor on the changed entry and press the right mouse button.
- Click "Edit entry" in the context menu.
 or Click "Additional Values..." in the context menu.
- ► The "Carriage speed table" appears.

Make settings for racking corrections

File	File Edit View Tools ?														
No		MSEC		m/s	Description [English]	Grp	F	U	М	S	G				
1		?	=	0.50	Knitting 1	-					Х				
2		?	=	0.60	Knitting 2	-					Х				
З		?	=	0.70	Knitting 3	-					Х				
4		?	=	0.80	Knitting 4	-					Х				
5		?	=	0.90	Knitting 5	-					Х				
6		?	=	1.00	Knitting 6	-					Х				
7		?	=	1.10	Knitting 7	-					Х				
8		?	=	1.20	Knitting 8	-					Х				
9		3	=	1.00	Link-off	-					Х				
10		2	=	1.00	Default-Knitting	-					Х				
11		0	=	0.00	Default-S0	-					Х				
12		1	=	0.00	Default-Transfer	-					Х				

Designations in the Carriage Speed table

Column	Display
No.	Consecutive numbering of the entries
Color	Color of entry
MSEC	Index for indirect allocation of the carriage speed
m/s	Carriage speed value in use
Description	Name for the entry
Group (Grp)	Entries that are combined to form a group
Status column	Display the status of the entry

7.6 Make settings for racking corrections

i Racking corrections (VCI) are used in Stoll modules by default.

Enter settings for a racking correction in a local module:

- **i** All modules from the "Module Explorer of Database" used in the pattern will be saved as local modules with the pattern.
- ✓ The settings for a racking correction referred to transfer rows are to be entered into a local module in the Basic pattern pattern state.
- 1. Open the existing pattern and save it with a new name via the "File" / "Save as..." menu.
 - Generate a new pattern.
- 2. Select local module.
- 3. Call up the context menu with the right mouse button.

Make settings for racking corrections

- Call up "Edit Module".
 or Open the module double clicking.
- 5. Display the control columns for racking correction [#] in the "Module Editor"
- 6. Place the cursor on the corresponding control column for the racking correction [#] and press the right mouse button.
- ▶ The context menu Racking corrections (VCI) appears.

	VCI	VK	VV -	V+/-	Description [English]		
	1	?	32	0	-		
	2	?	32	0	-		
	3	?	32	0	-		
	4	?	32	0	-		
	5	?	32	0	-		
	6	?	32	0	-		
	7	?	32	0	-		
	8	?	32	0	-		
	9	?	32	0	-		
	10	?	32	0	-		
×	X Undetermined						
	Additiona	al Values					

- The entries selected as favorites in the "Racking correction table" are displayed.
- An allocated racking correction can be set to "Undefined".
- Select the desired racking correction from the display and enter it in the control column.
 or -

Select a racking correction value under "Additional Values..." and enter it.

- 8. Close the Module Editor with 🔀.
- ▶ The "Module: XXX" dialog box for applying the changes appears.
- 9. Select the desired settings under "Apply" for the data transfer.
- 10.Close the dialog box with "Yes".
- ► The settings are saved in the local module.

i The entries in the transferring rows are only visible after the expand pattern step of processing.

7.6.1 Working with the Racking Correction Table

- I. Call up the racking correction table and change the entry:
- ✓ The Basic Pattern state of pattern is loaded.
- 1. Place the cursor on the control column for racking correction ^{##} in the Symbol View and press the right mouse button.
- ▶ The context menu with the favorites from the "Racking Correction Table" appears.

Make settings for racking corrections

- 2. Place the cursor on the changed entry and press the right mouse button.
- Click "Edit entry" in the context menu.
 or -

Select "Additional values..." in the context menu of the control column Racking Correction (VCI).

STOLL

► The "Racking Correction Table" appears.

Eile	<u>Eile E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew <u>T</u> ools <u>?</u>										
	📽 % Pa Pa % <u>2</u> Q Q										
Use	d / F	avorites	Default								
No		VCI	VK	VV	V+/-	Description [English]	F	U	М	S	G
1		1	?	32	0	-	V		Х		Х
2		2	?	32	0	-			Х		Х
3		3	?	32	0	-			Х		Х
4		4	?	32	0	-			Х		Х
5		5	?	32	0	-			Х		Х
6		6	?	32	0	-			Х		Х
7		7	?	32	0	-			Х		Х
8		8	?	32	0	-			Х		Х
9		9	?	32	0	-	\checkmark		Х		Х
10		10	?	32	0	-	\checkmark		Х		Х



You can call up the "Racking Correction Table" also via the "Pattern Parameters / Racking correction..." menu.

Designations in the Racking Correction Table

Colum n	Function	Specification	Setting range
VCI	Racking correction functions	Index	1-50
VK	Racking Correction		A (-Z)
	Direction of correction	Correction to the left	<
		Correction to the right	>
	Correction value		0-10
		Value undefined	?
VV	Racking speed		32-1
V+/-	Overracking		1-24

 \mathbf{i} Additional racking commands will be displayed according to the used machine type.

8 Modifying the 'Global Pattern Parameters' File

Important pattern data are saved as Stoll default in these files.

- globalparameters.mdv
 File for all machines that do not need any specific parameters.
- globalparameters_B.mdv
 File for all machines with belt take-down that do not need any specific parameters.
- globalparameters_xxx.mdv / globalparameters_xxx_B.mdv
 Files for special machine types (classification number) that need machine specific parameters.
- I. Create a private file for global pattern parameters:
- 1. With **I** open the M1plus.
- 2. Call up the "Pattern Parameters" / "Global Pattern Parameters..." menu.
- ▶ The "Global Pattern Parameters" dialog is displayed.

ill Templates:				User-defined files:	
Machine /	Class	Gauge	*	File name	
CMS 202 HP B	659	All			
CMS 420 E	575	All			
CMS 420 E	579	All	=		
CMS 420 E MG	577	All			
CMS 502	626	All			
CMS 502 HP 5"	645	All			
CMS 502 HP 5"	653	All			
CMS 502 HP 5" [0]	637	All			
CMS 502 HP 5" [2]	637	All			
CMS 502 HP 6"	646	All			
CMS 502 HP 6"	654	All			
CMS 502 HP 6" [0]	638	All			
CMS 502 HP 6" [2]	638	All			
CMS 502 HP B	637	All			
CMS 502 HP B	638	All	-		
machine allocation:				File name:	
chine:		Gauge	e		
		•	-		
		Open St	oll templ	ate write protected	
		0		-defined file	
		0	pen user	-uenneu me	
			-		

New machine allocation:	Machine	Selection of the machine type (classification) for the (private) file to be newly created with your own specifications	
	Gauge	Selection of the machine gauge for gauge de- pendent files	
File name	Enter the name for the Private file		
Key "Open Stoll template write pro- tected"	Open the selected Stoll template as write-protected file.		

Key "Create New File"	Creating a copy of the selected Stoll template with a new file name
	i : The copy is saved with the specified file name in the Private folder under the D:/Stoll/M1plus/ <version>/Con-figData/Private path.</version>
"Open user-defined file" button	Opening a selected file from the list under "User-defined Files"

- 3. Select the desired template for creating your one file under "Stoll templates".
- 4. Select another machine type and / or gauge if necessary.
- 5. Enter new file name.
- 6. Press the "Create New File" key.
- The Stoll template is copied and saved under the new file name in the Private folder under D:/Stoll/M1plus/<Version>/ConfigData/Private.
- 7. Select the private file in the "User-defined Files" section.
- 8. Click the "Open user-defined file" button.
- ▶ The dialog box with the file name is opened.

GlobalParameters				
Configuration	"Default"	Sintral		
		Knitting Areas		
		Transfer		
		Intarsia		
		Comb, Clamping		
		More Settings		
	"k&w"	Settings in Configuration for the knit and wear mode		
	"Stitch length table"	The corresponding tables are		
	"Fabric take-down table"	displayed.		
	"Auxiliary Take-down Table"			
	"Belt take-down"			
	"Carriage speed table"			
	"Racking Correction Table"			
	"Sintral Functions"			
	"NPS Table"			
	"PNP Table"			
	"YPI Table"			

- II. Carry out changes in "Configuration":
- 1. In the dialog box open the "Configuration" dialog with the "Standard" button.
- 2. Select the desired tab and make changes.
- 3. Save the changed settings in the private file underD:/Stoll/M1plus/<Version>/ConfigData/ Private by clicking "Apply" or "OK".
- The private files with the changes are retained in the Private folder in case of software installation.
- The files in the Private folder are directly selected and used during the pattern creation.
- During the software installation, a backup of the Private folder will be generated: D:/Stoll/M1plus/<Version>/ConfigDataBackup/ Private.
- III. Changing the values in the tables of the different Pattern Parameters:
- 1. Open the desired table and carry out the changes.
- 2. Close the table with 🔀.
- IV. Add a new entry in the tables of the different Pattern Parameters:
- 1. Open the desired table.
- 2. Select "Insert new entry" via the context menu of the tables.
- A new entry is added.
- 3. Allocate values and descriptions to the new entries.
- 4. Close the table with 🔀.
- V. Save the changes in the file:
- 1. Close the dialog box with \bowtie .
- ▶ The query "Save changes as..." appears.
- 2. Confirm the query with "Yes".
- The changes will be saved under the D:/Stoll/M1plus/<Versionnummer>/ConfigData/ Private/xxx.mdv path.

9 Structure pattern with changed transfer settings

		10 200			100
		10.000			
		24 - 15 2			122
		112.46%			
	and the second sec	Constantial Constantial	and the second second		1997) 1997)
Sec		di 💼 da da s		1.1.	
			1998 <u>(</u>) ()		с. 1
1.00 - 2010	1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 -	16 - 16 - 16		1.1	and the
1	10 CA	di 🕌 ti das	200	1.1.1	1.22
		and Treasure			
-	10.00	-	1000		
the state of the	1000 - TWO	in the second	100	Distantial in	
Succession States		1000	and the state		
1. S. 🗰			States 20		
	de la de		Sec. Cast.		
	10 A. 10	(1 9 -61)	100 11 00	145-146	24
1.1.1	1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 -	1000	and the second second	100	
	20 1 1 1	1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1	Server and Server	100 C	
G. 2019 🗰 🖓 🖓	100 - 200	1 🗰 🖓 🖓	0111 Xue	() 1	201

Pattern name	02_ein-mehrs	ystemiges-Strick.mdv		
Pattern size	Gauge	E 3,5.2	E 7.2	
	Width:	100	200	
	Height:	100	200	
Machine type	• CMS 530 H	HP 5"		
	CMS 530 HP 6"			
Setup Type	Setup2			
Start	1X1 Rib			
Basic Pattern	Front Stitch with Transfer			
Knitting Technique	Structure			
Pattern description	Change adjustments in the structure pattern with right, left, cable and horizontally running colored stripe.			
	In the entire pattern			
	+ in selected	d pattern rows		

9.1 The Transfer tab of the Configuration Dialog Box

How to influence the transfer cycle:

- In the entire pattern
- in the areas of the pattern
- I. Use multi-system transferring within the whole pattern:
- 1. Save the pattern under a new name. - or -

Generate new pattern.

- 2. Open the "Configuration" dialog box via the "Pattern Parameters" / "Configuration..." menu.
- 3. Set the specifications in the "Transfer" tab under "Multi-system Transferring".

Option field	Function	Meaning		
OFF OFF	Switch off transferring in several technical rows (systems).	Transfer processes will not be separated into several technical rows.		
	Two neighboring trans- fer processes will be divided up into two	The first needle coming from the left will be transferred in the first tech-nical row .		
	technical rows.	The first needle coming from the left will be transferred in the second technical row .		
		The first needle coming from the left or right will be transferred in the first technical row .		
		The first needle coming from the left or right will be transferred in the second technical row .		
Edit box "Freely definable"	Freely definable order coming from the left or from the right.	 Neighboring transfer processes will be divided-up into up to six technical rows. The numbers 1 - 6 are allowed. (corresponds to 1-6 technical rows) A maximum of eight numbers can be entered The numerical sequence has to be complete The order is also applied, if the 		
		 The order is also applied, if the transfer processes are contained only partly in the pattern The order will be repeated. 		

4. Make settings under "Settings for Transfer Sequence".

Option field	Function	Meaning
Max. Dis- tance	Specification of the dis- tance for transferring in several technical rows.	Number of needles between two neighboring trans- fer processes in order to separate them on two tech- nical rows (systems).
From rack- ing	Specification of the racking step for trans- ferring in several tech- nical rows.	Transferring will be separated on several technical rows from the specified racking on only.
1	Transfer to the front and to the rear	Transfer specifications for both directions will be separated to several technical rows.

Option field	Function	Meaning
1	Transfer to front only	Only transfer specifications from rear to front will be separated to several technical rows.
1	Transfer to rear only	Only transfer specifications from front to back will be separated to several technical rows.

- 5. Confirm setting with "Apply" or "OK".
- These settings are taken into account during the **Technical Processing**.
- II. Transfer surrounding in the entire pattern:
- 1. Open the "Configuration" dialog box via the "Pattern Parameters"/"Configuration..." menu.
- 2. Make the settings in the "Transfer" tab under "Transfer surrounding".

Option field	Function	Meaning
"Off"	Surrounding will not be transferred.	
Ţ	Transfer surrounding to front	The reverse stitches will be transferred to the front needle bed.
1	Transfer surrounding to rear	The jersey stitches will be transferred to the rear needle bed.
"From racking"	Specification of the rack- ing step for transfer sur- rounding.	Transfer surrounding will be carried out only from the specified racking on.

- 3. Confirm setting with "OK".
- ▶ The setting is taken into account during **Technical Processing**.

III. Group transfer and cast-off in the entire pattern:

- 1. Open the "Configuration" dialog box via the "Pattern Parameters"/"Configuration..." menu.
- 2. Make the settings in the "Transfer" tab under "Group cast-offs/transfers".

Option field	Function	Meaning
"Off"	Do not group cast-off and transfer	Cast-off and transfer will not be carried out together in the same technical row (sys- tem).
	Group cast-off and transfer.	Cast-off and transfer will be grouped in a technical row.

i Grouping cast-off and transfer is possible only in subsequent technical rows, which contain the same racking specifications.

- 3. Confirm setting with "OK".
- ▶ The setting is taken into account during "Technical Processing".

IV.IV. Specify multi-system transferring in individual rows (areas):

i	You can make the settings shown above on single pattern rows or areas as well.

- 1. Back to the basic pattern clicking on
 - **i** The specifications are not contained in the basic pattern.
- 2. Activate the technical row presentation
- 3. Switch-on the control column for Multi-System Transferring
- 4. Activate the "Multi-System Transferring" selection menu with the right mouse button in the control column.

O Off		
↑↑ From the left - max. distance:	0	*
1 From the left - max. distance:	0	*
11 From the left and right - max. distance:	0	*
🚹 From the left and right - max. distance:	0	*
<mark>↑↑</mark> Freely definable - max. distance:	0	*
C Setting from configuration		

5. Select the desired transferring sequence and draw it at the corresponding place into the control column.

- or -

Create one or more selections and fill the selection / selections with .

Fun	ction	Meaning							
0	"Off"	Switch off transferring in several technical rows (systems).							
<mark>↑ ↑</mark>	"From the left - max. dis- tance"	The first needle coming from the left will be transferred in the first tech-nical row .							
<mark>↑↑</mark>	"From the left - max. dis- tance"	The first needle coming from the left will be transferred in the second technical row .							
<mark>↑↑</mark>	"From the left and right - max. distance"	The first needle coming from the left or right will be transferred in the first technical row .							
↑ ↑	"From the left and right - max. distance"	The first needle coming from the left or right will be transferred in the second technical row .							

Complete the Pattern

Fund	ction	Meaning							
<mark>↑↑</mark>	"Freely definable - max. distance"	Freely definable order coming from the left or from the right.							
С	"Settings from configura- tion"	The setting of Configuration will be applied							

- i The settings will be taken into account during the step of processing **Technical Processing** for the selected areas only.
- V. Make further specifications in the same way:
- Transfer surrounding
- Group cast-offs / transfers

9.2 Complete the Pattern

Complete the pattern:

- Start the technical processing directly via the "Steps of Processing" toolbar with the button.
- ▶ The query "Generate MC Program" appears.
- 2. Confirm the query with "OK".
- 3. Call up the "Sintral Check" by .
 or Call-up "Sintral Check" via the "MC Program / Conduct Sintral Check..." menu.
- 4. Save pattern.



Complete the Pattern

STOLL

_

Create Pattern

STOLL

10 Use of yarn colors



10.1 Create Pattern

Create a new pattern:

Call up the "File" / "New" menu.
 or Click the icon.

- 2. Enter a pattern name.
- 3. Select the machine type and the desired setup type.
- 4. Select Basic pattern (pattern without shape) and "Design Pattern".



- 5. Define the pattern size and the basic knitting mode.
- 6. Select a start.

Ÿ

You can insert a start after drawing the basic pattern as well.

- 7. Confirm the settings with "Generate Design Pattern".
- ▶ The "Symbol view [Basic]" will be opened.

10.2 Draw structure with yarn colors

Draw the whole pattern with yarn colors only.
 It is not recommended to use yarn colors and yarn carrier colors in one pattern.

- I. Draw the single jersey structure with colored stripes:
- 1. Set the "Yarn or Yarn Carrier Color as Background" in the "Pattern Presentations" toolbar.

\Box	긓		<u>lla</u>	วโก	Ţ	S	++
M	σ	ې	***			$\overset{*}{\bigcirc}$	∎¥

 \triangleright The yarn colors drawn-in are displayed.

2. Select the desired **Yarn color** in the "Symbol View [Basic]" via the "Pattern Colors" toolbar.



Draw structure with yarn colors

i By default, the M1plus defines a yarn carrier for each color drawn-in.

3. Enter the yarn color for the colored stripes via the control columns "Pattern rows" is or "Technical rows" of the symbol view.

- or -

Create a row selection via the control columns and fill the selection with the drawing tool .

Recommendation:
 Draw-in only an even number of rows of the color into the pattern.

- II. Call up the "Yarn Field Allocation" dialog box.
- \rightarrow In the "Pattern Presentations" toolbar click on the \checkmark key.
- The "Yarn field allocation" dialog box and the "Yarn field view" with all the yarn fields existing in the pattern will be opened.

Yarn	Fiel	d All	ocat	tion																					_			×
GD		4	7	Å	₩		\diamond	{\$}	;;; ,	.	÷	д,	<u>.</u>	÷	T	달	*	¥		¥	Ш¥П	j. J	в.	°. ∵∎	⊳	* •	6	\mathbf{X}
	$\mathbf{\hat{N}}$			Ø	= 1			1	Ø	\\$	~	0	黛	·••-	0	X	~	0	Ø	- U -	0	Ø	Ø	» ⊌∎	⊷ "	~	~	4
1	S	208	2A													~												1
2		205	8A								ø			ø		\rightarrow	ø			ø								- ?
3		207	1A	ļ							Þ			\$		~	ø			ø		ļ						
4		201	2B	ļ							ø			\$		→	ø		<u>.</u>	ø	<u>.</u>	ļ						
5		31	[4]																									
0		21	[5]													→ \												
· · · ·	l)	31	[4]	1		l				I							<u>.</u>	ļ	l	l	<u>.</u>	1					1	
<													_ "	2		ļ				_				YLR			>	
SEI	N 1 N	YD	Oopt	~	32	0		_	_	_			8	3	P		_	_	_		32 18	.0 ‡		~	HL			
					9	.0 1							6	3							4	.0 1	1		HR			
	Knit-in b	pefore S	tart		15	0 1	i –	_	_	_							_	_	_		22	0 1			Ua		-	mm
S	itop at	the			22	0 1	1	_									_		_		15	0 1						1
	🔘 Sha	ape Edg	je		18	0 4	1	_	_	_				2			_	_	_		27	0 4			Ub		- -	mm
) SE	N borde	F		10	0 +	-	_	_	_				2		1	_	_	_		21	• •						
	·				4	• •										1					10	.0 +					¢	
	Gint Iset C	- Anna - 11			8	.0 +						- N	4								12	.0 +		\sim	NC	-	Ŧ	
	noat H	r transitio	on																						YDF	-	2	
	Border	Fixation	side																									
	In	itialize			Chan	ige Co	lors			Propo	se Ra	il Allo	cation									ОК				Can	cel	

STOLL

III. Default columns in the "Yarn Field Allocation" dialog box:

Table header:

■ 1st row:

all the symbols for identification of the table columns

 2nd row: Default settings for the respective column (settings from globalparameters.mdv)

STOLL _____

Draw structure with yarn colors

G		4	Ţ
	\Diamond		
1	s	208	2A
2		201	2B
3		202	6A
4		207	1A
5		209	1B
6		31	[5]
7		7	[6]
8		31	[5]

Colu	mn	Meaning										
	Yarn Field ID	Show all yarn fields with number and color : Lost & Found yarn fields Display of all the yarn fields that are deleted or which can no longer be al- located.										
	Select Yarn Fields	Select Multip • "Ctr Sele • "Sh Sele	indiv le se ' " + " ect co ift "+' ect co	idual or s lection: LMB" ontiguous 'LMB" ontiguous	several yarn fields s yarn fields (additive) s yarn fields:							
		 [*] Identification for new yarn fields which result from changing the basic pattern. / Separator character S Identification for yarn fields which are not yet visible Example: Yarn carrier used in a Sintral function or in modules 										
	Yarn Color	List of t which a i : Pla	the y are in	arn or ya n use in tl	irn carrier colors with the corresponding color number he pattern e displayed with background and foreground colors.							
7	Yarn car- rier num- ber	Designation of the ya Designa- tion of the yarn car- rier			The very carrier are not ellocated to a rail							
					n = Display of the yarn carrier number (ID)							

i

All further columns can be displayed or hidden.

IV. Use of more than one yarn carrier per yarn field:

Column	Meaning	Function
#	Multi-system Knit- ting	Define the number of yarn carriers per yarn field

1. Select the yarn carrier.

- or -

select the desired yarn field in the E

▶ The selected row will be shown on a light blue background (= selection).

i In the yarn field view you can identify a selected yarn field by a circulatory frame and the double hatch lines. All simply hatched yarn fields are allocated to the same yarn carrier number.

- 2. Place the cursor in the selected row of the *work* column and call up the context menu.
- 3. Select the desired number of yarn carriers in the pick list.

Example: Set the number

- 4. Click with the cursor on the menu item Value and then on the desired cell.
- The selected number is inserted in the cell and a new yarn carrier field is created for the second yarn carrier.
- 5. Confirm the "Yarn Field Allocation" dialog box with "OK".
- ► The settings are applied.

V. Change the yarn carrier allocation:

Possibilities:

- Allocate a yarn carrier to an existing yarn carrier number
- Generate a new yarn carrier number (ID)

Example: Allocate a yarn carrier from the pattern to a rib yarn carrier.

Colu mn	Meaning	Function
.	Yarn carrier number	Change a yarn carrier number of a yarn field or generate a new one.

i Position the cursor on a yarn carrier symbol and the yarn carrier number (ID) will be displayed in the ID display field.

- 1. Select the yarn carrier.
- The row is shown on a light blue background
- 2. Position the cursor in the column and call up the context menu with the right mouse button.
- ► A pick list with all the existing yarn carrier numbers (ID) is displayed.

STOLL

Selection	Meaning		
[n]	 n = Display of the yarn carrier number ID 		
	 no designation of a yarn carrier 		
[n] Designation of the yarn	 n = Display of the yarn carrier number ID 		
carrier	 with designation of a yarn carrier 		
New	Generate a new yarn carrier number (ID)		

- 3. Select the desired rib yarn carrier (2B or 6A).
- 4. Confirm the "Yarn Field Allocation" dialog box with "OK".
- ► The settings are applied.

VI. The yarn carrier allocation in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box:



No.	Meaning					
1		Display of the needed but undefined yarn carriers on the left fab- ric selvedge				
2		Display of the needed but undefined yarn carriers on the right fabric selvedge				
3	ID	Display of the yarn carrier number ID with the cursor positioned on the yarn carrier symbol				
4	SEN	Yarn carrier home position in the SEN areas				
5	YD	Display of the different yarn carrier staggerings				
		For Setup1: only one YD possible				
		 For Setup2: YDn: n = 1 − 20 				
		YDopt: Activation in configuration				
6	Comment	Allocate a comment (label) to a selected yarn carrier				
7	Knit-in before the Start	Yarn carriers will not be knitted-in before the draw thread				
		Varn carriers will be knitted-in before the draw thread				

No.	Meaning						
8	Stop at	Only possible with 🗹 Knitting-in before the start activated					
		۲	Shape Edge	Yarn carrie draw threa #R) shape	ers will be knitted-in before the d and positioned at the (#L / edge.		
		۲	SEN edge	Yarn carrie draw threa edge.	ers will be knitted-in before the d and positioned at the SEN		
9	YG:nF		The yarn carrier will not be positioned at the counters #L and #R.				
		V	The yarn carrier will be positioned at the counters #L and # and follows the shape.				
	Float FF trans- ition		At the end a yarn cording to the sett	oved to the home position ac- arn Field Allocation.			
		V	At the end a yarn carrier is moved to its home position without knitting.				
			i : Use: For technical fabri	yarn.			
	Knit-in opposite side		A yarn carrier remains on the corresponding side based on its home position.				
		V	A yarn carrier is knitted before the start to the opposite side of its home position.				
			1 : Use: With MC with sing	mping / cutting.			
	Border Fixation	<	Default setting: The border fixation is active for all yarn carriers in the pattern				
			 i In "globalparameters.mdv", in the "Further Settings" tab, the border fixation with a distance of 10 rows is activated for all yarn carriers. Border fixation disabled for selected yarn carrier. 				
10	Graphic presenta- tion of the yarn carrier rails	Rail allocation of yarn carriers of the left and right fabric selvedge (YG)					
11		Tables for the definition of the yarn carrier distances at the left / right fabric selvedge					
		i :	Select the desired YDn in the YD pick list.				
12	YLR	Inte den	Interchange of the yarn carriers of the left and right carriage (tan- dem)				
13	Parking position of the yarn carri- ers	HL	Specification for the home position	ne left	The displayed value range is dependent on the available home positions for this yarn carrier.		
		H R	Specification for the home position	ne right			
Draw structure with yarn colors

STOLL

No.	Meaning							
14	Engaging Value	Ua	Engaging value from the center of the yarn carrier sliding block up to the stop point of the yarn carrier plun- ger on the left side	Enter values for the variable engaging width of the Plating yarn carrier type U+/ Minimum value 11.5 mm Maximum value 23.0 mm				
				1 : The engaging value can be asymmetric depending on the direction.				
		Ub	Engaging value from the center of the yarn carrier sliding block up to the stop point of the yarn carrier plun- ger on the right -hand side					
15	NCC	Ent sele	er the clamping depth of the cla ected yarn carrier	amping / cutting needle for the				
16	YDF	Add	ditional yarn carrier distance for	r fully fashion knitting				
17	"Initialize"	Res i	store default setting The lost&found yarn fields car	be maintained or rejected.				
18	"Change Colors"	Yarn colors of yarn carriers, which have been positioned on bars will be replaced by yarn carrier colors and displayed in the yarn field view						
19	"Propose Rail Al- location"	Open the dialog box for the calculation of the yarn carrier alloca- tion İ : Recommended when using more than 16 yarn carriers.						
20	" OK"	Clo	Close the dialog box with saving					
21	"Cancel"	Clo	se dialog box without saving.					

1. Let the Technical Processing allocate automatically the yarn carriers to the yarn carrier rails and define the yarn carrier type.

- or -

Allocate manually the yarn carriers to the yarn carrier rails.

VII. Use of automatic yarn carrier staggering YDopt:

i YDopt only possible on OKC machines from V 2.5 on. The technical processing determines optimized stopping positions at the fabric selvedge. Frequently used yarn carriers are positioned as close as possible to the fabric selvedge less used somewhat distant.

- 1. Via the "Pattern Parameters" / "Configuration..." open the "Configuration" dialog box.
- 2. Make settings in the "Further Settings" tab under "YD yarn carrier distance from the fabric selvedge".

YD Yarn Carrier Distance from the Fabric Selvedge

Optimize YD per row (YDopt)

Complete the Pattern

YD Ya	O Yarn Carrier Distance from the Fabric Selvedge								
	No automatic yarn carrier staggering								
V	Automatic ya	arn carrier staggering activate	ed						
	Input field	1/16" distance of first yarn carrier	Adjust the distance between parked yarn carriers and the fabric selvedge.						
		Range 0-20 1/16 inch (NIC)							
			Default setting: 4						
		1/16" distance of stagger- ing	Adjust the distance between the stopped yarn carriers.						
	Value range 1-20 1/16 inch (NIC)								
			Default setting: 6						

STOLL

- 3. Confirm setting with "OK".
- ► The setting is displayed in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box.

A	8	A
~	7	~
v l		v I
~	6	A
v		v l
		A
· · · ·		(v)
v i	4	×1
	3 🔽	v 1
10 I		0
A		
v		

10.3 Complete the Pattern

Complete the pattern:

- 1. Start the technical processing with
- ► The query "Generate MC Program" appears.
- 2. Confirm the query with "OK".
- 3. Call up the "Sintral Check" by .
 or Call-up "Sintral Check" via the "MC Program / Conduct Sintral Check..." menu.

Create Pattern

STOLL

11 Use of yarn carrier colors



11.1 Create Pattern

Create a new pattern:

- Call up "File" / "New" menu.
 or Click the icon.
- 2. Enter a pattern name.

Draw structure with yarn carrier colors

- 3. Select the machine type and the desired setup type.
- 4. Select Basic pattern (pattern without shape) and "Design Pattern".



- 5. Define the pattern size and the basic knitting mode.
- 6. Select a start.



- 7. Confirm the settings with "Generate Design Pattern".
- ► The "Symbol view [Basic]" will be opened.

i The basic pattern is presented in the yarn color (# 31).

11.2 Draw structure with yarn carrier colors



Table with the yarn carrier colors



The numbering of the colors in the table matches the yarn carrier bar numbering 1 - 8

No.	Meaning
1	The yarn carrier (yarn carrier colors) are positioned at the left fabric selvedge
2	The yarn carriers (yarn carrier colors) are positioned at the right fabric selvedge

Draw structure with yarn carrier colors

- **i** If colors (=yarn carriers) are drawn in, which cannot be used according to the machine type, they will be changed automatically.
- I. Draw the single jersey structure with colored stripes:
- 1. Set the "Yarn or Yarn Carrier Color as Background" in the "Pattern Presentations" toolbar.



2. Select the **yarn carrier color** (1) for the basic pattern in the "Pattern colors" toolbar.



- 3. Fill the basic pattern with the selected yarn carrier color with the $\stackrel{\text{K}}{\longrightarrow}$ drawing tool.
- ▶ The basic pattern will be knitted with yarn carrier 5 in the right home position
- 4. Select the **yarn carrier color** (2) for the colored stripe in the "Pattern colors" toolbar.
- 5. Enter the yarn carrier color for the colored stripes via the control columns "Pattern rows"
 or "Technical rows" of the symbol view.
 or -

Create a row selection via the control columns and fill the selection with the knowing tool.

▶ The colored stripe will be knitted with yarn carrier 3 in the right home position

· ·		
	8	
	7	
	6	
	5	
	4	
	3	
	2	
	1	

The yarn carrier (yarn carrier colors) in use are positioned on yarn carrier bars.

Draw structure with yarn carrier colors



3. Select the desired rib yarn carrier (2B or 6A) in the pick list.

Complete the Pattern

- 4. Confirm the "Yarn Field Allocation" dialog box with "OK".
- ► The settings are applied.

IV. The yarn carrier allocation in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box:

By using yarn carrier colors when creating the motif, the yarn carrier home position will be defined **manually**.

The Technical Processing can and will **not** make any changes.

You have to check the yarn carrier home position.

11.3 Complete the Pattern

i

Complete the pattern:

- 1. Start the technical processing with
- ▶ The query "Generate MC Program" appears.
- 2. Confirm the query with "OK".
- 3. Call up the "Sintral Check" by .
 or Call-up "Sintral Check" via the "MC Program / Conduct Sintral Check..." menu.

Complete the Pattern

STOLL

_

Yarn field table in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

12 Possibilities in the Yarn field allocation dialog box

Call up the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box with Yarn field view:

- Click on the A icon of the "Pattern Presentation k&w" toolbar
- Via the "View" / "Open Yarn Field View..." menu
 - i When opening the dialog box, the yarn fields and the yarn carrier numbers are automatically determined. The specifications from the global pattern parameters (globalparameters.mdv) and the settings in the "Configuration" dialog box are taken into account.

12.1 Yarn field table in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

Structure and columns of the yarn field table

Table header:

- 1st row: all the symbols for identification of the table columns
- 2nd row: Default settings for the respective column (settings from machine related file globalparameters.mdv / globalparameters_B.mdv / globalparameters_xxx.mdv))
 - **i** The **default settings** are used for all **Yarn fields without specifications**.

—		٥	Ŧ	¥	₩		\diamond	埬	{\$}	<u>,</u>		<u>.</u>	J.	<u>.</u>	. ₽	.	<u>+</u> +	*	44	- 	¥	11¥1		∎h r	⇔ ⊮r∎	∎h•r	* 0	e Dvr	"	₽ ₽	*	.	ŧ%	÷x.	I	s
	Ŕ			Ø	= 1			/	/	Ø	Ø	~	0	Ø	÷	0	Ø	~	0	Ø		0	Ø	Ø	» ⊌∎	 ∎√	~	~	1	1	~	~	Ø	Ø	Ø	ø
1	S	208	2A											-			←						-		_									-	-	
2		201	2B									ø			ø		⇒	ø			ø					0							款	25		
3		202	6A									¥			ø		\rightarrow	ø			ø												봤	25		
4		207	1A									ø			ø		←	ø			ø												7	25	ļ	
5		209	1B									ø			ø		→	ø			ø												6	25		
6		31	[5]														/																/			
7	1	7	[6]			7.	\mathbf{i}										→																\$%		2	4
7		<u>B1</u>	[5]			\ '	-)										\rightarrow																粉	ſ	° /	l

- Zooming the tables with the "/" (divided) and "x" (times) keys of the numeric keypad
- Via a selection menu in the 1st line of the table header, the columns can be displayed / hidden.

N 0.	Sym- bol	Function	Meaning
1			Default columns of the yarn field table 1 : These columns cannot be hidden.

Yarn field table in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

N 0.	Sym- bol	Function		Meaning				
Ya	rn carrie	r section						
2	Å	Yarn Carrier Type	De	fine the type of the yarn carrier to be used				
	***	Multi-system Knit- ting	De qu	Define the number of yarn carriers and the knitting se- quence per yarn field				
			i : One yarn field is generated for each yarn carrie					
			Kr	itting process:				
			•	even (=) : The yarn carriers, and with it the bobbins, will be used as evenly as possible.				
				1: Empty strokes may result!				
			٠	optimized (~): The yarn carriers will be used unequally but with carriage strokes as less as possible.				
				1 : The system allocation will be calculated for each stroke. This results in an optimized running time.				
			Th	is setting does not take effect with:				
			•	Knitting areas within or before the start, e.g. knitting- in before start				
			٠	Areas with CA's				
				Areas with Jacquard Generators				
			k&w pattern					
		System sequence	Allocate an existing system sequence with the desired number of yarn carriers to a jacquard area.					
				: Select the system sequence according to the num- r of systems (type of machine) and to the number of lors in the jacquard area.				
	< <u>></u>	Mirrored system	Use the allocated system sequence in mirrored man					
		sequence	i : The home position of the yarn carriers and the carriage direction will be mirrored.					
	77	Plating	De	fine the number of plating yarn carriers per yarn field				
			i pe	: 4 plating yarn carriers at the maximum are allowed r yarn field.				
	{◊}	Combine Yarn Car- riers		ombine the yarn carriers of different yarn fields accord- g to the setting				
			i	: Not possible when using CAs or knitting sequences.				
	;;	Swivel	De the	Definition for the behavior of the intarsia yarn carriers at the color field border				
Mis	scellane	ous section						
3	⋡ ኤ	Clamp Yarn Carrier		Specification for the yarn carrier, when it is to be clamped and cut after knitting its yarn field.				

Yarn field table in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

N 0.	Sym- bol	Function	Meaning				
	‡ ⊁	Open clamp after	Specification for the yarn carrier, after how many pat- tern rows the yarn can be released from the clamp.				
	!	SEN Edge and Waiting Position	Specifications for positioning the yarn carrier during the knitting				
			 Stop at the SEN edge 				
			 Parking (waiting position) at the fabric selvedge with an additional distance (needles). 				
	S	Allocate Yarn Carrier to one System	Selection of a knitting system for the selected yarn field				
			1 : The yarn carrier is knitted always in the same system, i.e. the system specification changes depending on the carriage stroke direction.				

i Change the sorting of the columns:

You can change the sorting of all columns. In the table header of the desired column click on the symbol for the identification of the column and the arrangement will be changed. The arrangement will be changed again by clicking once more.

12.1.1 Selecting in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

Select several yarn fields with the "Ctrl" key:

1. Select a yarn field in the yarn field view.

- or -

Select a yarn field via the column in the yarn field table.

i In the yarn field view you can identify a selected yarn field by a circulatory frame and the double hatch lines. All yarn fields marked by simple diagonal hatch lines are allocated to the same yarn carrier number.

- 2. Select additional yarn fields with the "Ctrl" key pressed.
- All the selected rows are marked with light blue.
- 3. Make changes via the context menu of the desired column.
- 4. Allocate the change with

Click the cell of the desired column.

Change the Direction of Knitting-in and out

Select several yarn fields with the "Ctrl" + "Shift" key:

1. Double-click a yarn field of the yarn field view with the "Ctrl" + "Shift" keys pressed.

STOLL

- Double-click on a yarn carrier symbol with the "Ctrl" + "Shift" keys pressed.
- All yarn fields with the same settings or specifications will be selected in the yarn field list.
 Make changes via the context menu of the desired column.
- 3. Allocate the change with .
 or Click the cell of the desired column.
 - **i** With the "Esc" key you can cancel the selections.

12.2 Change the Direction of Knitting-in and out

j The knitting-in of a yarn carrier is carried out **always from last position**.

1. Select the yarn field in the yarn field view. - or -

Select the yarn field in the column of the yarn field table.

- 2. Place the cursor in the selected row in the cell of the 1 column.
- 3. Call up the context menu and select the desired direction for knitting-out.

Symbol	Function	Meaning
\leftarrow	Left	Knitting-out to the left the yarn carrier at the end of the selected yarn field
\rightarrow	Right	Knitting-out to the right the yarn car- rier at the end of the selected yarn field
	Up to position	Knitting the yarn carrier at the end of the selected yarn field up to a specific position
		1 : The entered value determines the needle position in the pattern.
1	No Knitting-out	The yarn carrier stops at the end of the yarn field.
		1 : The yarn carrier is knitted out with YG Home at the end of the fabric.
\\$	automatic	Knitting-out of the yarn carrier is cal- culated automatically
×	Undetermined	Delete the manual change

4. Insert the selection in the cell.

Change the Module for Knitting-in and Knitting-out:

12.3 Change the Module for Knitting-in and Knitting-out:

1. Select the yarn field in the yarn field view.

Select the yarn field in the column of the yarn field table.

- 2. Place the cursor in the selected row in the cell of the = column.
- 3. Call up the context menu and select the desired Module for knitting-in
- 4. Insert the selection in the cell.

- or -

i In the same way carry out the change for **Knitting-out** in the column.

12.4 Change Binding or Knot at Start or End:

Select the binding module.

Select the yarn field in the yarn field view.
 or -

Select the yarn field in the column of the yarn field table.

- 2. Place the cursor in the selected row in the cell of the column.
- 3. Call up the context menu and select the desired type of **Binding or knot at the start**.
- 4. Insert the selection in the cell.
 - **i** Change the **Binding or knot at the end** in the **i** column in the same way.

12.5 Apply the Yarn Carrier Specifications for Several Yarn Fields:

- ✓ Several yarn carriers are allocated to one yarn field (multi-system knitting).
- Select the modified yarn field in the yarn field view.
 or -

Select the modified yarn field in the yarn field table.

- Call up the context menu in the yarn field view and select "Apply yarn carrier".
 or Press the "F6" key.
- 3. Click the modified yarn field.

Dash The specifications are applied and the yarn carrier symbol is displayed at the cursor.

- 4. Click in another yarn field with the cursor.
- ▶ The settings of the first yarn field are applied to this yarn field.
 - i You can reset the changes via 🥙 Undo.

Group yarn fields

STOLL

12.6 Group yarn fields

- I. Combine Yarn Fields in the Yarn Field View:
- 1. Place the cursor in the yarn field to be applied.
- Call up the context menu and select "Apply Yarn Field".
 or Press the "F5" key.
- 3. Click in the yarn field with the cursor.
 - ▷ The specifications are applied and the symbol is displayed at the cursor.
- 4. Click in another yarn field with the cursor.
- The settings of the first yarn field are applied to this yarn field and combined to one yarn field.
- II. Combine yarn fields in the yarn field table.
- Select the desired yarn fields with "Ctrl" + "LMB" in the yarn field view.
 or -

Select the desired yarn fields in the LIB column of the yarn field table with "Ctrl" + "LMB".

- 2. Place the cursor in one of the selected rows of the Lee column.
- 3. Call up the context menu and select "Combine the selected yarn fields to yarn field" x.
- The settings of the yarn field x are applied to all the other yarn fields and combined to the yarn field x.

12.7 Add a New Yarn Carrier:

I. Allocate a new yarn carrier in the yarn field view:

- ✓ Different yarn fields have allocated the same yarn carrier number.
- 1. Select the yarn field to be changed in the yarn field view.
- 2. Call up the context menu and select "New yarn carrier".
- A new yarn carrier number with the corresponding yarn carrier will be generated.
- II. Add a new yarn carrier in the yarn field table:
- 1. Select the desired yarn field in the Louis column.
- 2. Place the cursor in the column of the selected row.
- 3. Call up the context menu and select "New".
- A new yarn carrier number with the corresponding yarn carrier will be generated.

Generate New Yarn Field

STOLL

12.8 Generate New Yarn Field

- 1. Select the yarn field to be divided in the **yarn field view**.
- 2. Select the rows for the new yarn field via the 🗮 control column.
- 3. Call up the context menu and select "New yarn field".
- A new yarn field will be created.
- 4. Make the desired changes.

Generate New Yarn Field

STOLL

_

Create and draw a pattern

13 PTS - Different Stitch Lengths in a Single Technical Row

Pattern name	03_Struktur-Muster-NPJ.mdv						
Pattern size	Gauge	E 3,5.2	E 7.2				
	Width:	150	250				
	Height:	200	300				
Machine type	• CMS 530 HP 5"						
	• CMS 530 HP 6"						
Setup Type	Setup2						
Start	1X1 Rib						
Basic Pattern	Front Stitch with Transfer						
Knitting Technique	Structure with Aran and 1X1 half cardigan						
Pattern description	Different structures with different stitch lengths within one stitch row.						

13.1 Create and draw a pattern

Generate pattern (overview):

- 1. Generate new pattern.
- 2. Draw the motif with different drawing tools.
- 3. Select modules from the "Modules" toolbar.
 or Select the modules in the "Module Explorer of Database".
 or Select needle actions from the "Needle Actions. Stitch Len
 - Select needle actions from the "Needle Actions Stitch Lengths" toolbar.
- 4. Draw modules into the pattern.

Create and draw a pattern

- I. Use needle actions of the "Needle Actions Stitch Lengths" toolbar:
- 1. Select the desired needle action in the "Needle Actions Stitch Lengths" toolbar.

Module group	Module Sym- bol View	Module Fabric View	Label		
" Needle Ac- tions"	ै		"Front stitch"		
	₽ <mark>:</mark>	8	"Back stitches"		

- II. Use modules from the "Modules" toolbar:
- 1. Activate the I "Modules of Database" module group in the "Modules" toolbar.
- 2. Select the desired module group in the selection list.

Module group	Module Symbol View	Module Fabric View	Label
"Aran"	HAR-AR HAR-AR HAR-AR BA-BAR HARBAR		"Aran 3x1X<"
	<u></u>	<i>3022</i> 338	"Aran 3x1> <r"< td=""></r"<>
	2000	ALLE A	"Aran 3x1 <r"< td=""></r"<>

Create and draw a pattern

Module	Module Symbol	Module Fabric	Label
group	View	View	
		Stalle o	"Aran 3x1>R"

III. Use the modules from the "Module Explorer of Database".

- 1. Open the "Module Explorer of Database" via "Module" / "Module Explorer of Database...".
- 2. Select the module groups "Stoll" / "Default" / "Structures" and "Ribs".



Module group	Module Symbol View	Module Fabric View	Label
"Structures"			"1X1 half cardigan"
"Ribs"	- 	RRRR	"2x2 RL rib"

3. Create motif with "Structure" module and "Rib" module.

Change stitch lengths

IV. Adopt stitch length:

i Stitch lengths according to the knitting mode are allocated to the Stoll default modules in the "Module Explorer of Database".

1. Activate the "Module Data" toolbar.



- 2. Activate the 🗊 button and draw-in the module.
- ▶ The stitch lengths available in the module will be applied to the pattern.

Symbol view with the stitch length



Fabric view and technical view with stitch length after expanding



i A pattern row contains different stitch lengths now.

13.2 Change stitch lengths

Use different stitch lengths within one stitch row (PTS):

1. Select the pattern area, in which another stitch length is to be used.



2. Allocate another (or a new) stitch length from the stitch length table to the selection.

- Change stitch lengths
- Select a not used entry in the stitch length table, adapt the specifications and apply to the pattern.
 Used / Favorites Default k&w

No	NP	PTS	NP EB (B)	Description [English]		F	U	Μ	S	G
1	1	=	9.0	Net	-		X			Х
2	2	=	10.0	Tubular Net	-		X			X
4	3	=	10.5	2x1/2x2-Cycle	-		X			X
9	4	=	11.5	Transition	-		×			X
48	5	=	12.5	Intarsia Col. 1 front	-		×	X		X
49	6	=	12.5	Intarsia Col. 1 back	-		×	X		X
33	7	=	12.5	Color 2 front	-		X	х		X
38	8	=	12.5	Color 2 back	-		X	х		х
43	9	=	13.0	Intarsia NPJ Col. 2 front	-		X	X		X
44	10	=	13.0	Intarsia NPJ Col. 2 back	-		×	X		X
70	11	=	12.5	saftey rows	-		X	X		X
68	12	=	11.5	Default front	-		×	X		X
23	20	=	9.0	Start1	-		X			Х
24	21	=	10.0	Start2	-		X			X
25	22	=	11.0	Start3	-		X			X
27	24	=	12.0	Start5	-		X			X
29	25	=	17.0	Comb Thread	-		X	X		X

- Insert a new value in the stitch length table and define the stitch tension.
- 3. Replace the stitch lengths via the early drawing tool.

Change stitch lengths

Find and Replace - 02_ein -mehrsystemiges-Stric	k 🗕 🗖 🗙
Replace or exchange Find and Select/Protect.	Go to ? R
Search areas In the Selected Area In Entire Pattern Back needle bed Front needle bed per row per row per needle Search criteria Needle action Color Shape Data	Replacement criteria Modules cut into Remove from the pattern Keep Replace modules Remove from toolbar Insertion data Needle action Color Shape Data
Find Next	Replace Replace all

Result:



- 4. Delete the selection with $\boxed{\mathbf{X}}$.
- 5. Open the "Configuration" dialog box via the "Pattern Parameters" / "Configuration..." menu.



Complete the Pattern

- 6. Activate the **I** "Different stitch lengths per technical row" checkbox in the "Additional Settings" tab under "Variable stitch length".
- 7. Confirm setting with "OK".

13.3 Complete the Pattern

Complete the pattern:

- 1. Start the technical processing with 5.
- ▶ The query "Generate MC Program" appears.
- 2. Confirm the query with "OK".
- 3. Call up the "Sintral Check" by 🥙.

13.4 Power Tension Setting - PTS

Adjust the behavior with Power Tension Settings (PTS):

- 1. Call up the "Stitch Length..." menu via the "Pattern parameters" menu bar.
- ► The stitch length table gets open.
- 2. Make the desired setting in the PTS column.





■ The default carriage speed in the area of the stitch tension change is MSEC=1.0.

Power Tension Setting - PTS

With the Sintral command MSECNPJ, the carriage speed can be changed in the area of PTS / NPJ.

STOLL

Call up the "Further Settings" tab via "Pattern Parameters" / "Configuration..." and activate the 🔽 "Carriage Speed with NPJ (MSECNPJ)" checkbox.

MSECNPJ	1	.0	0	.9	0	.8	0	.7	0	.6	0.	.5
	у	x	у	x	у	х	у	х	у	х	у	х
E 3	1.3	1.2	1.2	1.1	1	1	0.9	0.8	0.8	0.7	0.7	0.6
E 3,5	1.6	1.3	1.4	1.2	1.3	1	1.1	0.9	1	0.8	0.8	0.7
E 5 (2,5.2)	1.5	1.7	1.4	1.5	1.2	1.4	1	1.2	0.9	1	0.8	0.9
E 7 (3,5.2)	2.1	2.1	1.9	1.9	1.7	1.7	1.5	1.5	1.3	1.3	1.1	1.1
E 8	2.4	2.3	2.2	2.1	1.9	1.8	1.7	1.6	1.4	1.4	1.2	1.2
E 10 (5.2)	3	2.8	2.7	2.5	2.4	2.2	2.1	2	1.8	1.7	1.5	1.4
E 12 (6.2)	3.6	3.3	3.2	3	2.9	2.6	2.5	2.3	2.2	2	1.8	1.7
E 14 (7.2)	4.2	3.7	3.8	3.3	3.4	3	2.9	2.6	2.5	2.2	2.1	1.9
E 16 (8.2)	4.8	4.2	4.3	3.8	3.8	3.4	3.4	2.9	2.9	2.5	2.4	2.1
E 18 (9.2)	5.4	4.6	4.9	4.1	4.3	3.7	3.8	3.2	3.2	2.8	2.7	2.3

Carriage Speed and adjustment values

y = Number of needles for changing the stitch tension by one value

 \dot{x} = Number of needles for the idle time between the stitch tension change

i Observe the motif distances and the idle periods so that the machine can process the change of the stitch length.

14 Change Machine Type / Replace Start

I. Change the used machine type:

- ✓ An existing pattern is open.
- 1. Call up the "Select machine" dialog box with the "Pattern Parameters" / "Change Machine / Gauge / Setup type..." menu.

Select mach	ine					×
(J)			
My machines	. 🎢 Stoli ma	ichines	Favorites			
Label /	Stoll machine	e no. System	Classification	CPU	System distance	~
// CMS 502	199	2	626	OKC	D6	
CMS 502 HP 5	' 204	2	637	OKC	D5	
CMS 502 HP 6	' 211	2	638	OKC	D6	
🛛 📈 CMS 520 [0]	147	2	567	OKC	D6	
CMS 520 [2]	182	2	567	OKC	D6	
CMS 520 C	151	2	570	OKC	D9	
// CMS 520 C	191	2	629	OKC	D9	
CMS 520 HP 5	175	2	620	OKC	D5	
CMS 520 HP 6	' 181	2	628	OKC	D6	
CMS 530 [0]	146	3	566	OKC	D6	
// CMS 530 [2]	183	3	566	OKC	D6	
CMS 530 HP 5	' 174	3	621	OKC	D5	
CMS 530 HP 6	' 180	3	627	OKC	D6	
// CMS 530 T	157	3	585	OKC	D6	~
M CMS 530 T	195	3	587	OKC	D6	
Pattern Parameters	;					
Machine label:		CMS 530 [0]				
Setup Type:		Setup2	*		Settings for Tandem mode	
Gauge:		8	*		Tandem mode	
Needle hook gau	ige:	8	*		Coupling width [inches]:	~
Needle density:		8			Needle-bed working area [inches]:	0
Needle count:		399				
Needle bed widt	n [inches]:	0				V
					OK	Cancel

- 2. Select the desired machine type from the corresponding tab:
- My machines
- Stoll machines
- Favorites
- 3. In the "Select machine" dialog box under "Pattern Parameters" define:
- Setup Type
- Gauge
- Needle hook gauge

- 4. When selecting the machine type **Tandem** set the desired specifications under "Settings for Tandem mode" .
- 5. Confirm with "OK".

i

Due to changes of the machine type, it can be necessary to change the start as well. The M1plus opens automatically the "Replace Starts" dialog box.

STOLL

- II. Replace, insert or remove start:
- 1. Via the "Edit" menu call up "Replace starts...".
- ▶ The "Replace starts" dialog box is opened.

Replace Starts			
Start			
🗹 Use comb		Stoll Standard	*
🔵 Sintral		Standard	*
Modules		2 System	*
		with Elastic yarn	*
		Transition loose row	*
		F	
1x1	$\bigtriangledown \rightarrow$	1x1	*
Picking-up after pressing-off			
Doubling Doubling Starting width of pattern: Waist width:	100		
	0	K Cancel	

2. Select the desired "Start".

i Define the "Picking-up after pressing-off" function with machines without comb.

3. Confirm with "OK".



You can also make these changes in the pattern state "Expanded Pattern".

Complete the Pattern

STOLL

14.1 Complete the Pattern

Complete the pattern:

- 1. Start the technical processing with
- ▶ The query "Generate MC Program" appears.
- 2. Confirm the query with "OK".
- 3. Call up the "Sintral Check" by 🥙.

Complete the Pattern

STOLL

15 Colored jacquards with different reverse sides



Pattern name	04_Farbjac_versch_Rückseiten.mdv					
Pattern size	Gauge	Gauge E 3,5.2 E 7.2				
	Width: 150		250			
	Height: 200 300					
Machine type	CMS 530 HP 5"					
	• CMS 530 H	P 6"				
Setup Type	Setup2					
Start	Tubular start					
Basic Pattern:	Front Stitch wit	h Transfer				
Knitting Technique	Jacquard with different reverse sides					
Pattern description	Color Jacquard bordering with 2, 3 and 4 colors and different Jacquard reverse sides:					

Used Jacquards		
	Image	Stitch line
Jacquard with float		8 000 8
Jacquard with twill back		

Create Pattern

Used Jacquards						
	Image	Stitch line				
Jacquard with ladder back (Cross-tubular)						
Jacquard with ladder back 1x2						

STOLL

15.1 Create Pattern

Create a new pattern:

1. Select "File" / "New" from the menu bar. - or -

Click on the D symbol.

- 2. Enter a pattern name.
- 3. Select the machine type and the desired setup type.
- 4. Select Basic pattern (pattern without shape) and "Design Pattern".



- 5. Define the pattern size and the basic knitting mode.
- 6. Select a start.

i A start can also be inserted after drawing the basic pattern.

- 7. Confirm the settings with "Generate Design Pattern".
- ▶ The "Symbol view [Basic]" will be opened.

STOLL -

Draw color jacquard with different reverse sides

15.2 Draw color jacquard with different reverse sides

Draw the Jacquard motif:

Draw different multi-color motifs with Yarn or Yarn carrier colors

 or Select pattern elements in the Module Explorer under "Stoll" ("Pattern elements)

Select pattern elements in the Module Explorer under "Stoll" / "Pattern elements" / "MT-Jacquard" and insert them.

- 2. Select the rows above the area of the Jacquard.
- 3. Call up the "Jacquards" dialog box via the "Edit" / "Generate or Edit Jacquard..." menu.

Draw color jacquard with different reverse sides

Jacquards						×
Module name	Jacquard type ac-Float	from	to te 17	from	to co	Pic Front
Net J Net1x2 J	ac-Net lac-Net 1x2	57 71	56 70 108	1 1 1	100 100 100	Front Front Front
New 2)	ЮM	odify			
Color row sequence	hted Jacquards in e and stitch length	the pattern	(3)			
la 	XXXX	4	Char Char Exch Sti	nge color ro iange/add tch length	ow sequei color	nce
la <			⊙ Det ⊖ def	fault ined by use	er	
Properties of Jacqu No. of colors	iard Float	5		outod (ver	n buidacc	
Knitting layer		Back		suiteu (yai	nunuges	
Picture side 6	back	Cancel Jac	quard a picture	() Needl	e Actions	
ian <mark>ianianianianianianianianianianianianiani</mark>	oat		Stitch ratio Floating le	F:B ngth	8	0:0
n	_Fancy-Stitch without trfr e		Offset of ba	ack side:		b.
⊕	4		↔ [(10		
	<2 <3 Relief] 1 × 1 Te Net back	chnique		
Transition module	e Relief	<u> </u>	narrower:	0		\bigcirc
End:	mix>voll-v	12)	<u>\</u>			
	Cancel					• 🔼

STOLL

No.	Meaning			
1	List of the inserted Jacquard generators			
2	Insert a new Jacquard generator into an area.			
	Image: Modify	Change the inserted Jacquard generator		
3		The Jacquard selected in the list (1) will not be displayed as selection in the pattern.		

Draw color jacquard with different reverse sides

No.	Meaning				
		The Jacquard selected in the list (1) will be displayed as selection in the pattern.			
4	Change of the color sequence and stitch length				
5	"Properties of Jacquard"				
	 continuously similar minimum per row 		All colors of the selection will be knitted uniformly according to the color se- quence.		
			Only the colors, which are present in the respective row will be processed.		
	🧕 suited (y	arn bridges)	Insert of yarn bridges with Intarsia		
6	Select Jacquard picture side front or back				
7	"Cancel Jacquard"				
	Intarsia picture		Remove the Jacquard generator. Display motif as color picture		
	Needle A	Actions	Remove the Jacquard generator. Display motif with needle actions. 1 : Not in the Design Mode		
8	Stitch ratio (front : back)				
	maximum floating length of the Jacquard generator				
9	Pick list of the Jacquard generators				
10	Shift the starting point of the Jacquard back				
	1 : The jacquard generator is placed in the first pattern row after the start and in the first column at the left border by default.				
11	Narrow the width of the ladder back of the selected jacquard area.				
	İ : The edge is replaced by a jacquard float (yarn bridges).				
12	End module for the transition at the end of a Jacquard				
13	Start module for the transition at the beginning of a Jacquard				

4. Select the desired Jacquard generator and insert it via "Apply".

5. Proceed in the same way in the other Jacquard areas.

6. Close the dialog box with "OK".

i

Module Support

You can open the Module Support for the selected Jacquard module with the "?" button.

Modifications within Color Jacquard Areas

STOLL

15.3 Modifications within Color Jacquard Areas

I. Change Jacquard backs in a Color Jacquard area:

- ✓ An existing Color Jacquard pattern is loaded as basic pattern
- 1. Call up the "Jacquards" dialog box via the "Edit" / "Generate or Edit Jacquard..." menu.
- 2. Select the Jacquard to be changed from the list ((1)) of the inserted Jacquard generators.
- 3. Select the 🧕 "Modify" option under "Jacquards".
- 4. Activate the **I** select the highlighted Jacquards in the fabric" checkbox.
- ▶ The Jacquard area will be displayed as selection in the pattern.
- Select the desired Jacquard generator in the selection menu of the Jacquard generators ((9)).
- 6. Press the "Apply" key.
- ► The change is applied to the pattern.
- 7. Close the dialog box with "OK".

II. Change or add a color in a Color Jacquard area:

- ✓ An existing Color Jacquard pattern is loaded as basic pattern .
- 1. Select the Jacquard to be changed from the list ((1)) of the inserted Jacquard generators.
- 2. Select the 🧕 "Modify" option under "Jacquards".
- 3. Activate the 🗹 "select the highlighted Jacquards in the fabric" checkbox.
- ▶ The Jacquard area will be displayed as selection in the pattern.
- 4. Select the 🥺 "Exchange/add color" option under "Color Sequence and Stitch Length".
- 5. Select a yarn or yarn carrier color in the "Pattern Colors" toolbar.
- 6. Click on the color to be exchanged in the display.
- ► The color will be overwritten in the display.

- or -

- 7. Left-click on an undefined display field.
- The color will be added in the display field and knitted as additional color on the back side of the Jacquard.

Example

before	afterward

III. Change the color sequence in a Color Jacquard area:

✓ An existing Color Jacquard pattern is loaded as basic pattern .

Complete the Pattern

- 1. Call up the "Jacquards" dialog box via "Edit" / "Generate or Edit Jacquard..."
- 2. Select the Jacquard to be changed from the list ((1)) of the inserted Jacquard generators.
- 3. Select the 🧕 "Modify" option under "Jacquards".
- 4. Activate the 🔽 "select the highlighted Jacquards in the fabric" checkbox.
- ► The Jacquard area will be displayed as selection in the pattern.
- 5. Select the " "Change color sequence ^(a) option under "Color Sequence and Stitch Length".
- 6. Move the colors in the display with the left mouse button pressed.
- ► A black bar appears for moving.

Example



- 7. Press the "Apply" key.
- The changes will be applied to the pattern.
- 8. Close the dialog box with "OK".

IV. Additional possible changes:

- Change the picture side of the Jacquard.
- Use different stitch lengths.

15.4 Complete the Pattern

Complete the pattern:

- 1. Start the technical processing with the see icon.
- ► The query "Generate MC Program" appears.
- 2. Confirm the query with "OK".
- 3. Run the "Sintral Check" via the Steps of Processing 🕙 toolbar.

Complete the Pattern

STOLL

-
STOLL -

16 Structure with color jacquard

Pattern name	05_Struktur-J	ac.mdv	
Pattern size	Gauge	E 3,5.2	E 7.2
	Width:	150	250
	Height:	200	300
Machine type:	• CMS 530	HP 5"	
	• CMS 530	HP 6"	
Setup Type	Setup2		
Start	1x1		
Basic Pattern	Front Stitch w	vith Transfer	
Knitting Technique	Structure patt jacquard bord	ern with cable, aran a lering	ind with color
Pattern description	Module Arra cycles of the row.	ngement for adjusting different structure mo	g the transferring dules in a technical

Create Pattern

STOLL

16.1 Create Pattern

Create a new pattern:

1. Select "File" / "New" from the menu bar.

Click on the b symbol.

- 2. Enter a pattern name.
- 3. Select the machine type and the setup type.
- 4. Select Basic pattern (pattern without shape) and "Design Pattern".



- 5. Define the pattern size and the basic knitting mode.
- 6. Select a start.

i A start can also be inserted after drawing the basic pattern.

- 7. Confirm the settings with the "Generate Design Pattern" button.
- ► The Symbol view [Basic] will be opened.

16.2 Drawing the Structure and the Jacquard Bordering

- I. Generate structure pattern:
- 1. Select modules from "Module" or "Module Explorer of Database..." toolbar and create motif.

Module group	Module Symbol View	Module Fabric View
"Rear stitch with transfer"	<u>.</u>	8

STOLL

Drawing the Structure and the Jacquard Bordering

Module group	Module Symbol View	Module Fabric View
"Cable 3X3<"	A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A	
"Aran Crossing 2X1X>"	8-88 88 88-8 8888 8888 8	2×1×>
"Aran End 2X1><"	0	2×1> <l< td=""></l<>
"Aran 2X1 <l"< td=""><td>~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~</td><td>2×1 <l< td=""></l<></td></l"<>	~~~ ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	2×1 <l< td=""></l<>
"Aran 2X1>L"	.	2×1>L

You can select and insert structure pattern elements from the "Module Explorer" as well.
 The structure pattern elements are saved under:
 Stoll / "Pattern elements" / "MT Standard" / "MT Aran".
 The Multi-Copy tool can be helpful.

Module Arrangement Editor

STOLL

i Draw the structure pattern with pattern elements only; otherwise no Module Arrangement can be generated.

- II. Create a color jacquard bordering:
- 1. Insert rows.
- 2. Draw the motif for the color jacquard bordering into the structure pattern.
- 3. Create a row selection in the area of the jacquard.
- 4. Call up the "Jacquard" dialog box via the "Edit" / "Generate or Edit Jacquard..." menu.
- Select a Jacquard generator for ladder back and insert it via "Apply".
 or -

Insert another jacquard generator.

III. Influence the start and end module:

A module for net setup and for net end will be inserted under "Transition module" at "Start" and "End". If necessary, the module color can be changed.

- 1. Select the inserted Jacquard from the list of Jacquard generators.
- 2. Select the desired yarn / yarn carrier color and click in the color field of the start and end module.



- or -

Allocate another start or end module from the "Module Explorer of Database" with drag & drop.

i Modules are contained in the "Module Explorer of Database" under "Technical" / "Net pick-up_block" / "...".

- 3. Press the "Apply" key.
- The changes will be applied to the pattern.
- 4. Close the dialog box with the "OK" button.
- Create Pattern [D 21]

16.3 Module Arrangement Editor

With a Module Arrangement you can influence the transfer sequences of modules that are side by side on the same row.

STOLL

Generate a Module Arrangement



1	Header of the control columns All control columns are available		
2	Column bar		
3	Row bar with control columns		
Proces	sing Area	Searc	h Area
4	Reference columns in the processing area for needle actions	7	Row with the search colors (module colors)
5	Module separation lines		
6	Row with the yarn colors of the module		

Designations of rows and columns in the "Module Arrangement Editor" (MA).

16.4 Generate a Module Arrangement

Structure modules, which are drawn-in next to each other generally, contain different transfer processes. When expanding the modules, these transfer processes will be automatically split into a sequence of technical rows. This sequence may cause an undesirable stitch distortion because of large racking courses.

The stitch distortion can be avoided arranging the transfer processes strategically.

- I. Generate a Module Arrangement from a selection:
- ✓ New pattern is generated as "Design Pattern".
- 1. Select the rows in which you want the modules to be arranged.

Generate a Module Arrangement

U0 U0	<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	<u> </u>	a a <mark>a a a a a a a a a a a a a a a a a </mark>
	i Only r	nodules of the same	knitting row ca	n be arranged to	each other.
2. (Click the 😻 icor or - Call up the "Mod	n in the "Default" tooll ule" / "Generate from	oar. Selection" / "N	Iodule Arrangem	ent" menu.
▶ 7	The "Properties of	of: MA #1" dialog box	appears.		
	Properties of: M	A #1	×		
	Description Technical				
	Module name:	MA#1			
	Module ID:	{EC1A5221-4A4D-4dbb-8BC3-E44	F3686BF		
	Created on:	Fri Mar 20 13:13:41 2009			
	Description:		~		
	Pattern rows:	14			
	Technical rows:	14	2		
	Width:	30			
	Write-protected:				
	Module color:	User defined color			
	Machine compatibility with	regord to no. of needle beds			
	2 🖉 4	(TC4) 🗸 4 (TC-R) 🗸	4(TC-T) 🕑		
	Language: English	×			
		OK Abbrechen			

STOLL

- 3. If necessary, change the module name and the module color.
- 4. Close the dialog box with "OK".
- ► All modules existing in the selection are displayed in the "Module Arrangement Editor".

STOLL

Generate a Module Arrangement



i The settings in the "Module" / "Insert Modules (Settings)" menu, initially determine the racking priority in the Module Arrangement. These settings will be ignored if a Module Arrangement is used.

- II. Modify the transfer cycle in the Module Arrangement Editor:
- 1. Click the + Aligning icon in the "Drawing tools" toolbar.
- 2. Select the desired options in the "Tool Properties" dialog box.



Setting	Function	Meaning
Row / Column	Move the transfer cycles of a technical row of a seg- ment.	The transfer in the selected row can be moved to another technical row. However, only if an eventual racking matches or is feas- ible.
Cell	Move the transfer cycle of one individual needle (cell)	The transfer in a selection can be moved to another technical row. However, only if an eventual racking matches or is feasible.
Vertically	Move a row / column or a cell vertically	

Generate a Module Arrangement

STOLL

3. Click on the desired element and move the selection in the selected direction with the left mouse button pressed.

- or -

Activate the desired option in the "Tool Properties" dialog box and move the selection with the left mouse button pressed.

Cursor when moving	Meaning
Red dashed frame	Selection
	Of a row within a segment
	Of a cell
Yellow bar	The selection is moved between two rows onto a newly inserted row.
Yellow frame	Move the selection to an existing row.
	1. Only with matching racking positions.
Yellow frame with red X	The selection can not be moved to the existing row. İ : Racking positions do not match.

4. Repeat the procedure for all desired transfer processes.



	Function
1	Module color = search color from of the 🖶 "Module Color as Background / Symbol" presentation
	i: The module ID will be searched.
2	Original yarn color of the module

5. Select the empty rows resulted by the modifications and delete them with the "DEL" key.

Structure with color jacquard 16

6. Close "MA editor" with 🔀.

STOLL

- 7. Confirm the query "Save the modified module?" with "Yes".
- The color marking of the Module Arrangement will automatically be entered in the control column of the selected pattern area.

e	• 🛨 🔳	10	
27	[0] 0	<mark>ຼັບບບບບບ</mark>	~
<u>26</u>	[U] 0	<mark>ασσσσσ</mark>	<u>0</u>
<u>25</u>	[U] 0		<u>0</u>
24	[U] 0		0
23	[U] O	a <mark>a a a a a a</mark>	<u>0</u>
22	0.0.0		<u>0</u>
<u> </u>	[~] ~	0000000	

i The Module Arrangement will be saved with the pattern and can be selected in the "Local Module Arrangements" tab of the "Module " toolbar.

III. Expand the Selected Area:

- ✓ Rows are selected.
- 1. Expand the area with the Module Arrangement via 🗳 of the "Steps of Processing" toolbar.
- ▶ The selected area is displayed in the "Symbol View (Preview)".
- 2. Close the preview with 🔀.

IV. Select in the Module Arrangement Editor:

Selection	Function
Row selection via the row bar	Move the content of a selected row to another technical row.
Selected with	Move the content of a selection to one or several other technical rows.

V. Behavior of Structure Modules:

Before the processing step Expanding:

If you modify the structure modules in use after generating a Module Arrangements, these modification will be applied to the basic pattern but not to the existing Module Arrangement.

- **i** A new Module ID will be created with the modification.
- 1. Modify the existing Module Arrangement manually.

Generate a new Module Arrangement.

After the processing step Expanding:

Complete the Pattern

If you modify a structure module in use after the expanding, a copy of the module will be generated.

STOLL

- **i** The changes will not be applied to the pattern.
- 1. Activate the "Basic Pattern" state of pattern.
- 2. Replace the original module by the changed module.
- Modify the existing Module Arrangement manually.
 or -

Generate a new Module Arrangement.

16.5 Complete the Pattern

Complete the pattern:

- 1. Start the technical processing with
- ▶ The query "Generate MC Program" appears.
- 2. Confirm the query with "OK".
- Call-up "Sintral Check" via the "MC Program / Conduct Sintral Check..." menu.
 or -

Click in the Steps of Processing 🅙 toolbar.

STOLL

17 Pattern elements, Modules and Co.

The modules are the basis of the M1plus. A great number of modules is available in the module database. Modules can be changed or newly generated.

The different ways to generate pattern elements and modules:

Generate pattern element

Selecting and copying a knitting sequence in the Symbol View [Basic] and using it for drawing.

You can save pattern elements as local pattern element or in the "Module Explorer of Database"

Generate a new module from a selection

Selecting and copying a knitting sequence from the Symbol View [Basic] and saving it as module.

You can save modules locally (within the pattern) or into the module database. A locally generated module only is available for the active pattern.

A module saved in the "Module Explorer of Database" is available for further patterns.

Generate a new module

Generate a knitting sequence with needle actions in the "Module Editor". The module will be saved into the module database and will be available for further pattern.

17.1 Pattern element

I. Generate a temporary pattern element:

A temporary pattern element results from a selection, which is copied or cut-out.

- 1. Select drawing tool.
- 2. Select a pattern area in the "Symbol View [Basic]".
- Copy the selection with
 or -

Cut-out the selection with

- The temporary pattern element is at the cursor
- 4. Draw pattern.

i

A temporary pattern element is not displayed in the "Modules" toolbar nor saved in the module database.

- II. Generate pattern element and save locally in the pattern:
- 1. Select pattern area.
- 2. Call up the "Module" menu and select "Generate from Selection" / "Pattern Element".
- The pattern element will be saved as "Local pattern element" in the "Modules" toolbar under local modules

Modules

i Local pattern elements will be saved in the mdv file.

STOLL

Marking	
	Symbol for pattern element Positioning at the bottom right
L	Symbol for Local pattern ele- ment Positioning at the top left

III. Save a local pattern element in the data base:

- 1. Select a local pattern element in the "Modules" toolbar under "Local Modules" ⁵⁰.
- 2. Call up the context menu with the right mouse button and select "Save to database".
- The pattern element will be saved in the "User/<User name>/Pattern elements" module group within the module database.

i Pattern elements saved in the data base are available for further patterns. The L marking is no longer present.

17.2 Modules

- I. Generate a new module from a selection:
- 1. Select a pattern area in the "Symbol View [Basic]".



Call up the "Module" / "Generate from Selection" / "Module " menu.
 or -

Click on the 🔁 icon in the "Default" toolbar.

▶ The "Module Editor" appears with the contents of the selection.

626	142	1.	ψŝ,	
89.9				
	10 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 0			

- 3. Close the Module Editor with 🔀.
- The new module will be saved as Local module in the "Modules" toolbar under "Local Modules" \$\overline{\overlin}\overlin{\overline{\overline{\overline{\o

STOLL -

Modules

Marking	Meaning
L	Symbol for Local module

- II. Save a local module in the data base:
- 1. Select a local module in the "Modules" toolbar under local modules $\stackrel{\text{\scriptsize (s)}}{\Longrightarrow}$.
- 2. Call up the context menu with the right mouse button and select "Save to database".
- The module is saved to the "New Modules" module group of the "Module explorer of database".

÷	Modules saved in the data base are available for further patterns.
1	The L marking is no longer present.

III. Generate new module.

1. Call up the "New Module" dialog box via the "Module" / "New" / "Module..." menu.

New Module 🛛 🔀
Module
New Modul
Type of pattern
10
4 Front stitch with transfer
OK Cancel

2. Enter a name under "Module name".

Enter the module name in the "Properties" dialog box in the "Description" tab.

- 3. Enter the width and the height for the module.
- 4. Select the specification of the needle action for the new module.
- "Stitch ^ with transfer"

- or -

Modules

- "Stitch v with transfer"
- "Stitch-Stitch"
- "Not"
- 5. Confirm the entry with "OK" button.
- ▶ The "Properties of: ..." dialog box appears.

roperties of: noname	1	Þ		
Description Cycles Gaug	ge Technical			
Module name:	Test			
Module ID:	{48269963-6B64-452b-894B-FED8622ED363			
Created on:	Fri Feb 01 12:42:31 2008			
Description:	×			
Pattern rows:	100			
Technical rows:	100			
Width:	100			
Write-protected:				
Module color:				
Machine compatibility wi	ith regard to no. of needle beds			
2	4 (TC4) 4 (TC-R) 4 (TC-T)			
Language: All languages				
	OK Abbrechen			

STOLL

Default settings are already given in the "Description", "Cycles", "Gauge" and

6. Confirm the dialog box with "OK" and close it.

"Technique" tabs.

► The "Module Editor" is opened.

i

Modules

STOLL

V[N] 0 6 <u>6</u> V[N] 0 5 5 V[N] 0 4 4 V[N] 0 3 3 V[N] 0 2 2 V[N] 0 1 1

7. Draw the desired knitting sequence with "Needle actions" in the "Module Editor".

Needle actions toolbar



i When drawing with "Needle actions", no parameters will be entered in the control columns.

- 8. Specify parameters in the module:
- Stitch Length

Entry	Meaning
Color entry Allocation of a stitch length	
	i : With , the stitch length from the module will be applied to pattern.
Transparent	 dark grey entry The stitch length of the pattern will be kept when inserting the module.
Not 🗙	= light grey entry The Not stitch length will be applied together with the module.
	1 : The technical processing will replace the Not by a free stitch length of the stitch length table.

- Fabric Take-down
- Carriage speed, etc.
- 9. Group pattern rows if necessary.
- 10.Close the "Module Editor" with 🔀.
- The module is saved in the "Module Explorer of Database" under "New Modules".
- 11.Select a module for drawing and activate the following module data if necessary:
- The ell icon in the "Module Data" toolbar The stitch length of the used module will be applied.

Pattern Rows in the Module

- STOLL
- The icon in the "Module Data" toolbar The data selected in the "Module/Pattern Element: Data transfer" dialog box of the used module is transferred to the pattern.

IV.IV. Delete modules and module links:

- 1. Select the module in the "Modules" toolbar under local modules ⁵⁰ and call up the context menu with the right mouse button.
- Call up the "Delete module" function.
 or Select the module in the "Module Explorer of Database" and call up "Delete module" in the context menu.
- ▶ The module is deleted from the module group following a safety prompt.
 - i Modules without link (=original) will be deleted once and for all from the data base and from the "Modules" toolbar. Only the selected link of modules with several links will be deleted.

17.3 Pattern Rows in the Module

When multiple technical rows build a pattern row, then you have group them.

This means:

- Knitting and transferring rows will be grouped to one pattern row.
- Several knitting rows, forming one pattern row, will be grouped.

I. Group pattern rows:

- 1. Select the technical rows that have to be grouped in the "Module Editor".
- 2. Call up the "Selection" / "Group" / "Group to one Pattern Row" menu.
- ▶ The selected technical rows are grouped into a pattern row.

Examples Modu	le Grouping / Effect
9 4 V[U] 0 8 3 V[U]R2 7 3 V[U]R2 6 3 V[U]0 4 3 V[U]0 3 2 V[U]0 1 1 V[U]0	e Knitting and transfer rows are grouped Effect: At the insert the transfer- ring rows are inserted additionally.

STOLL

Behavior when Inserting Pattern Elements or Modules

Examples	Module	Grouping / Effect
8 8 7 7 6 6 5 5	"Wave"	Ungrouped knitting rows Effect: 8 existing pattern rows are overwritten by the in- sert.
8 1	"Wave"	Knitting rows grouped
7 1		Effect:
6 <u>1</u>		overwritten and 7 addi-
5 <u>1</u>		tional rows are inserted
4 1 0		
3 1		
2 1		

- II. Ungroup grouped pattern rows:
- 1. Select grouped rows in the "Module Editor".
- 2. Open the "Selection" / "Group" / "Cancel Grouping" menu.
- ▶ The grouping of pattern rows is separated into technical rows.

17.4 Behavior when Inserting Pattern Elements or Modules

- I. Insert a pattern element:
- Select the Pattern name in the "Module" toolbar and select the pattern element under Local modules

```
- or -
```

Select a pattern element in the "Module Explorer of Pattern" in the "Pattern Modules / <Pattern name>" module group.

- 2. Insert the pattern element with the "Insert" function into the pattern.
- II. Insert module in the pattern with the Adopt Stitch Length function:
- ✓ The basic pattern is loaded.

Behavior when Inserting Pattern Elements or Modules

1. Activate the "Adopt stitch length" mode with the 🖻 icon in the "Module data" toolbar.

STOLL

- 2. Select the desired drawing tool.
- 3. Select a module or pattern element in the "Modules" toolbar.
- 4. Insert a module or pattern element into the pattern.
- ▶ The stitch lengths of the knitting rows defined in the module are inserted in the pattern.

III. Apply data to the control columns when inserting module or pattern elements:

The data transfer refers to knitting rows! Data for the transfer rows will be applied by the "Expanding" step of	i
processing.	

- ✓ The basic pattern is loaded.
- 1. Open the "Module/Pattern element: Data transfer" with Ime in the "Module Data" toolbar.
- 2. In the "Module / Pattern Element: Data Transfer" dialog box, select the data to be applied when inserting:
- 3. Confirm the input with "OK".
- ► The dialog box is closed.
- 4. Draw-in the module.

STOLL

18 Length control with cycles



Create and draw a pattern

18.1 Create and draw a pattern

Create pattern:

- 1. Generate new pattern.
- Draw-in the colored stripes with different drawing tools.
- 3. Draw structure with modules from the "Module" toolbar or from the "Module Explorer of Database".



18.2 Define cycles for length control

- I. Generate cycles:
- ✓ The basic pattern is loaded.
- 1. Select rows, which are to build a cycle.

i The height of a cycle has to contain a repeatable rhythm of knitting.

- Call up the "Cycles" dialog box with the "Pattern Parameters" / "Cycles..." menu.
 or Press the key combination "Ctrl" + "R".
- ► The "Cycles" dialog box is opened.

Define cycles for length control

STOLL

Cycles			×		
Name: RS: Occle Occlumr Now Behavior:	New cycle ?	Number of r Min: Max: Default:	epeats 0 20 1		
Cycle					
Size Modifications:					
OK Cancel Apply Display cycles >>					

Element	Function	Default		
"Name"	Enter a designation	New Cycle		
"RS"	Used cycle counter ?			
Cycle		•		
"Column"	Width cycle			
"Row"	Length cycle "Row"			
Number of repea	ats			
"Min:"	Minimum repetition	0		
"Max:"	Maximum repetition	20		
"Default"	Repetition factor	1		
Behavior				
Selection list	Type of Cycle	Cycle		

- 3. Make settings in the "Cycles" dialog box.
- The option "Row" is automatically specified under "Cycle" and "Cycle" is specified under Behavior in the selection list.
- 4. Specify a name (designation) for the cycle.
- 5. Enter settings for "Min:", "Max:" and "Default".
- 6. Select settings for "RS" (cycle counter).
- 7. Click on the "Apply" key.

▶ The cycle mark will be entered in the symbol view.

<u>25</u>	0	σ	σ	σ	σ	σ	σ	σ
<u>24</u>	0	σ	σ	σ	σ	σ	σ	σ
<u>23</u>	<u> </u>	σ	σ	σ	σ	σ	σ	σ
22	6	σ	σ	σ	σ	σ	σ	σ
<u>21</u>		σ	σ	σ	σ	σ	σ	σ
20	σ	σ	σ	σ	σ	σ	σ	σ

- 8. Open the "Cycle table" via "Display cycles >>".
- ► All cycles of the pattern are listed.
- 9. Close the window.

10.Delete the selection with \mathbf{X} .

II. Generate a nested cycle:

A cycle may contain further cycles. As a result, the cycles are nested in one another.

1. Select rows and allocate additional cycles.



18.3 Length adjustment with switchable cycles

A pattern can contain different types of cycles for adjusting the length.

- Set Cycle under behavior for the pattern repetition in the "Cycles" dialog box.
- Set Switchable Cycle under behavior for the length control in the "Cycles" dialog box.

I. Example for cycles with pattern repetition and length control.

For the following example applies:

- RS7 = Cycle for pattern repetition.
- RS8 = specifies the position, where the pattern will end (cycle for the length control).

Length adjustment with switchable cycles

STOLL



RS	Setting	Function
RS7	n	RS7 will be knitted n times.
RS8	0	Length S, M, L, XL will be not knitted.
RS8	1	Length S will be knitted.
RS8	2	Length S and M will be knitted.
RS8	3	Length S, M, and L will be knitted.
RS8	4	Length S, M, L, and XL will be knitted.
RS8	5 or more	Length S, M, L, XL will be not knitted.
5		

II. Define pattern areas for switchable cycles:

i	The height of a switchable cycle has to contain a repeatable rhythm of
1	knitting.

1. Select the first pattern area via a row selection.

Length adjustment with multiple switchable cycles

3. Insert the Min. and Max. values.

RS	Name	Туре	Min	Max	Default	Behavior
RS7	Pattern cycle	Row	1	20	5	Repetition cycle for the motif
RS8	S (Length)	Row	1	4	-1	1. Cycle for length control
RS8	M (Length)	Row	2	4	-1	Second cycle for length control
RS8	L (Length)	Row	3	4	-1	Third cycle for length control
RS8	XL (Length)	Row	4	4	-1	4. Cycle for length control

STOLL

4. Proceed in the same way with the other areas.

▶ You can determine the different fabric lengths using RS8=0 up to RS8=4.

i You can define the switchable cycles differently in the height. RS must be allocated to all switchable cycles.

18.4 Length adjustment with multiple switchable cycles

The M1plus supports the creation of switchable cycles. Several switchable cycles are automatically generated within a selected area.

I. Generate cycle for length control:

1. Select the pattern rows in the symbol view, which shall be used for length control. **Example**: Select an area of 34 pattern rows.

Select an even number of rows.
 The height of a multiple switchable cycle has to contain a repeatable rhythm of knitting.

- 2. Call up the "Cycles" dialog box and carry out the corresponding settings.
- 3. Designate the cycle under "Name".
- 4. Allocate a cycle counter or a counter under "RS".
- 5. Set Multiple switchable cycle under "Behavior".
- Define the number of pattern rows, which are to build the switchable cycles under "Number of repeats" at "Min".
 Example: Enter the number 6.
- 7. Enter **0** for the "Max." value under "Number of repetitions".
- ▶ The selected area will be divided into equal cycles with 6 rows.
 - i A rest with less than 6 rows can result depending on the selection height.
- 8. Confirm settings with "Apply".

Settings for Cycles

STOLL

- The selected area will be divided into cycles with 6 pattern rows and will be displayed in the control column of the Symbol View.

- 9. Call up the Cycle table via "Display cycles >>".
- ► The determined cycles are listed in the table.

 ${f i}$ You can modify the specifications in the cycle table by clicking on it, if necessary.

10.Close the "Cycles" dialog box with "OK".

- 11.Close the cycle table with 🔀.
- ► The changes are applied without prompt.

18.5 Settings for Cycles

Specifications for the entry of cycles in Sintral:

Under "Tools" / "Program settings..." / "Sintral" you can make the desired settings:

Used with Setup2

Element	Meaning	
Cycle counters in Sint	ral with Setup2	
Before START"	Cycle counters are entered as direct com- mand before START.	
Iafter START	Cycle counters are entered as direct command after START.	
"As Comment"	Cycle counters are entered as comment.	
" in Setup2"	Cycle counters are entered in Setup2 Editor.	

Complete the Pattern

Element		Meaning
	i	: No comment in Sintral concerning the cle counters.

18.6 Complete the Pattern

Complete the pattern:

- 1. Start the technical processing with .
- ► The query "Generate MC Program" appears.
- 2. Confirm the query with "OK".
- 3. Call up the "Sintral Check" by .
 or Call-up "Sintral Check" via the "MC Program / Conduct Sintral Check..." menu.

STOLL -

Define cycles for different widths (Sizes)

19 Regulation of the width with cycles

Pattern name	06_Längen-	Breitenrapporte.mdv		
Pattern size	Gauge	E 3,5.2	E 7.2	
	Width:	150	250	
	Height:	200	300	
Machine type:	 CMS 530) HP 5"		
	 CMS 530) HP 6"		
Setup Type	Setup2			
Start	1X1-Rib			
Basic Pattern	Front stitch with transfer			
Knitting Technique	Structure			
Pattern description	Structure pa	ttern with colored stripes a	and Cycles for width	

19.1 Define cycles for different widths (Sizes)

You can create different sizes with different elements for width control.

I. Define pattern cycles for different widths:

Width cycles with machines with comb:

Define cycles for different widths (Sizes)

STOLL

Under start with selection "Use comb" the option "Sintral" has to be selected.

Start				
🔽 Use Comb / Clamping				
Comb / Cast-off ON/OFF (RS17)				
Sintral	Modules			

i Result: Thereby the starting rows Casting-off and Comb thread will be inserted as a Sintral function.

- 1. Save existing pattern under a new name and delete the length cycles. - or -
 - Generate new pattern.
- 2. Select the columns for the width control in the column bar of the symbol view.

Watch out the following points with width cycles:

- Cycle width of the start:
 - 1x1 rib: 2 needles
 - 2x1 rib: 3 needles
 - 2x2 rib: 4 needles
- Cycle of the draw thread
- Structure of the pattern (Cable / Aran)

The "Coordinate Display of needle bed center" can be activated as a help in the column bar of the symbol view.

3. Open the "Cycles" dialog box via "Pattern Parameters" / "Cycle...".

Cycles			X			
Name: RS: Ovcle Oclumr Row Behavior:	New cycle ?	Number of repe Min: Max: Default:	ats 0 20 1			
Repeatable piece						
OK Cancel Apply Display cycles >>						

STOLL -

Define cycles for different widths (Sizes)

Section:	Element:	Function:		
	Name	Name cycle		
	RS	Used cycle counter		
Cycle	•			
	Column:	Width cycle		
	Row:	Length cycle		
Number of rep	eats			
	Min:	Use for the specified size		
	Max:	Use for the specified size		
	Default	Repetition factor		
Behavior				
Entry in the	Repeatable	Pattern area with the possibility of repeats		
selection list	piece	Multiple use with repetition factor		
	Middle piece	Center of motif		
		Will be used only once.		
	Connecting part	Left / right fabric selvedge		
		Each will be used only once. e.g. pattern edge or for Fully Fashion in the narrowing area of the sleeve.		

- 4. Enter the designation of the cycle under "Name".
- 5. Allocate a cycle counter or a counter under "RS".

i If you do not enter anything in the RS field, the setting from the "Configuration" dialog box will be automatically used. (Default RS16) The option "Column" under "Cycle" is preset by the selected columns.

- 6. Set the column type under behavior:
- Repeatable piece
- Middle piece
- Connecting part
- 7. Enter under "Number of repeats"
- the smallest size (number) for which the defined part is defined at "Min".
- the biggest size (number) for which the defined part is defined at "Max".
- the repetition factor for the repeatable part type at "Default".
- 8. Confirm the settings with "Apply".
- 9. Call up the context menu in the column bar and activate "Cycles".
- ▶ The inserted cycles are displayed colored in the column bar.

Define cycles for different widths (Sizes)



STOLL

10.Open cycle table via "Display cycles >>" if necessary.

- ► The inserted column cycles are listed.
- 11.Change the specifications in the cycle table by clicking, if necessary.
 or Call-up the context menu to carry out changes in the cycle table.
- II. Different possibilities for width control:

Color Presentation	Short Name	Function	Possibilities for use
	AT	Connecting part	Without repetition factor
	WT	Repeatable piece	With / without repetition factor
	MT	Middle piece	With / without size correction switch



STOLL

Define cycles for different widths (Sizes)

Possibilities	CMSWith Comb	CMSWithout Comb
	(FF-Mode)	(no FF - Mode)
AT / WT / AT	Not possible	Not possible
WT / MT / WT	possible	possible
AT / MT / AT	possible	possible
Only MT	possible	possible
Only AT	Not possible	Not possible
AT / WT / MT / WT / AT	possible	possible

III. Example for different knitting sizes (= Size table)

- Connecting parts for the left and the right edge
- Different Repeatable parts for the width adaption
- Different Center parts for the motif center



Edges at the left and right for the sizes 38-44

Define cycles for different widths (Sizes)

Generating connecting parts					
Name:	Edge left Edge right				
RS: 16 16					
Behavior: Connecting part					
Min.:	38	38			
Max:	44	44			

STOLL

Generating left repeatable parts					
Different repeatable parts at left for sizes 38 - 44					
	Size 38 + 40 Size 42 + 44				
Name:	Name: Width regulation left				
RS: 16 16					
Behavior:	Behavior: Repeatable piece				
Min:	38	42			
Max:	40	44			
Standard: 2 3 Place the repeatable piece two times Place the repeatable piece three times					
Create different repeatable parts for the right accordingly					

Generating center part						
Different center parts for sizes 38 - 44						
Name:	Size 38	Size 40	Size 42	Size 44		
RS:	16	16	16	16		
Behavior:	Middle piece					
Min:	38	40	42	44		
Max:	38 Center part for size 40 only	40 Center part for size 40 only	42 Center part for size 42 only	44 Center part for size 44 only		

Combine cycles for length and width:

20 Combine width and length control

STOLL



20.1 Combine cycles for length and width:

Usually the length of a fabric changes when changing the width. Therefore it is beneficial to combine the width and length cycles.

Generate cycle combination:

- ✓ The length cycles are generated.
- ✓ The width cycles are generated.

Combine cycles for length and width:

1. Open the "Cycles" dialog box with the "Pattern Parameters" / "Cycle..." menu.

Cycles			×			
Name: RS: Oycle Ocolum Row	New cycle RS16	Number of Min: Max: Default:	38 38 38 -1			
Middle piece						
Size Modifications: RS1=4 RS2=3 RS3=2 RS4=1 RS5=1 RS6=3 RS7=2 RS8=1						
OK Cancel Apply Display cycles >>						

i You can define the length cycles with the desired repeats together with defining the width cycles for the corresponding sizes in the "Cycles" dialog box under Size Modifications.

- 2. Open cycle table via the "Display cycles >>" button.
- ► All defined length and width cycles are displayed in the table.
- 3. Define the length cycles with the required repetition corresponding to the defined center parts in the "Size Modifications" column.
 - or -

Define them directly when defining the repeatable parts in the "Cycles" dialog box.

		RS	Description	Туре	Min	Max	Default	From	То	Behavior	Size Modifications
1		RS16	Kante links/ Edge left	Columns	38	44	-	1	2	Connecting piece	
2		RS16	WT-L Größe /Size 42+44	Columns	42	44	4	3	10	Repeatable piece	
3		RS16	WT-L Größe /Size 38+44	Columns	38	40	3	3	6	Repeatable piece	
4	[RS16	MT Größe Sitze44	Columns	44	44	-	20	51	Middle piece	RS1=7 RS2=4 RS3=5 RS4=5 RS5=1 RS6=3 RS7=2 RS8=4
5		RS16	MT Größe / Sitze42	Columns	42	42	-	22	49	Middle piece	RS1=7 RS2=4 RS3=5 RS4=5 RS5=1 RS6=3 RS7=2 RS8=3
6		RS16	MT Größe /Sitze40	Columns	40	40	-	24	47	Middle piece	RS1=5 RS2=3 RS3=5 RS4=5 RS5=1 RS6=3 RS7=2 RS8=2
7		RS16	MT Größe / Sitze38	Columns	38	38	-	26	45	Middle piece	RS1=4 RS2=3 RS3=5 RS4=5 RS5=1 RS6=3 RS7=2 RS8=1
8		RS16	WT-R Größe /Size42+44	Columns	42	44	4	61	68	Repeatable piece	
9		RS16	WT-R Größe /Size38+40	Columns	38	40	3	65	68	Repeatable piece	
10		RS16	Kante rechts / Edge right	Columns	38	44	-	69	70	Connecting piece	
11		RS1	1x1 Cycle	Rows	0	20	5	4	7	Cycle	
12		RS2	Länge 1 Lenght 1	Rows	0	999	5	13	14	Cycle	
13		RS5	Geschachtelt /Nested RS3+RS4	Rows	0	999	2	16	25	Cycle	
14		RS3	Länge 2 /Lenght 2	Rows	0	999	3	17	18	Cycle	
15		RS4	Länge 3 / Lenght 3	Rows	0	999	6	21	24	Cycle	
16		RS6	Länge 4/ Lenght 4	Rows	0	999	2	30	33	Cycle	
17		RS7	Aran	Rows	0	999	2	40	71	Cycle	
18		RS8	Länge1 / Lenght1	Rows	1	4	0	72	79	Switchable cycle	
19		RS8	Länge2 / Lenght3	Rows	2	4	0	80	87	Switchable cycle	
20		RS8	Länge3 / Lenght3	Rows	3	4	0	88	95	Switchable cycle	
21		RS8	Länge4 / Lenght4	Rows	4	4	0	96	103	Switchable cycle	
0			A			•			•		

j Settings under **Size Modifications** can be entered with width cycles only.

STOLL -

21 Intarsia pattern

Pattern name	07_Intarsia-Einstellungen.mdv			
Pattern size	Gauge	E 3,5.2	E 7.2	
	Width:	150	250	
	Height:	200	300	
Machine type:	• CMS 530	HP 5"		
	• CMS 530	HP 6"		
Setup Type	Setup2			
Start	1X1 Rib			
Basic Pattern:	Front stitch with transfer			
Knitting Technique	Single jersey Intarsia			
Pattern description	Setting with Intarsia pattern			

Global settings in configuration:

21.1 Global settings in configuration:

I. Make global settings for Intarsia in the "GlobalParameters" dialog box:

- ✓ No pattern may be open.
- 1. Open the "GlobalParameters" dialog box with the "Pattern Parameters" / "Global Pattern Parameters..." menu.

STOLL

- 2. Select the desired template for creating your one file under "Stoll templates".
- 3. Select another machine type and / or gauge if necessary.
- 4. Enter new file name if necessary.
- 5. Select the saved file under "User-defined Files".
- 6. Open the file by the "Open user-defined file" button.
- ► The "GlobalParameters..." dialog box appears.
- 7. Click the "Default" button under "Configuration".
- ► The "Configuration" dialog box will be opened.
- 8. Make the desired settings in the "Intarsia" tab.
- 9. Confirm the settings as default with "Apply" or "OK".
- 10.Close the "GlobalParameters" dialog box with 🔀
- The specifications will be saved and displayed as pattern related settings in the "Configuration" dialog box.

i The file is saved to the Private folder under D:/Stoll/M1plus/<Version>/ ConfigData/Private.

The file saved to the Private folder will be used when creating a pattern.

Setting options in the Intarsia tab:

Section		Function				
Knitting	Knitting out with a number of pattern rows of					
	List field	Enter the number of pattern rows from which the knitting-out is to be carried out. 1 : In case of an inferior row number, the yarn carrier remains in the pattern.				
Knitting	Knitting in with a number of pattern rows of					
	List field	Enter the number of needles, from which the knitting-in is to be carried out.				
		1 : With an inferior needle number the yarn carrier remains in the pattern.				
Intarsia / gore binding						
	.< <mark>⊌ততত</mark> 0	The binding will be generated after knitting. In the stroke from right to left the binding therefore appears on the left side.				
Global settings in configuration:

STOLL _____

Section		Function						
	->© ⊌66666	The binding will be generated before knitting. In the stroke from right to left the binding therefore appears on the right-hand side.						
	List field	Select a module from the "Technical / Intarsia border pro- cessing / Binding" module group.						
Border	Processing							
	Feed	If the step on the edge of a color area from one row to the next is greater than specified in the "Allowed steps" input field, the thread is brought to the start of the following color row by the selected feeding module.						
	Reduce	The stepping at the edge of the color area (from one row to the next) is reduced to the "Allowed stepping", if necessary.						
	Allowed Step- ping	Number of needles by which the color area on the edge may be graded.						
		1 : No feeding nor reducing takes place within the stepping. Standard: 1						
Valuate	braking distance	s for Intarsia yarn carriers						
"Genera gram"	ate adjusting pro-	Adjusting program will not be included as function in to Sintral.						
		Adjusting program will be included as function in to Sintral.						
		i : An adjusting program matching the pattern will be automatically generated and entered in Sintral. An ornamental stitch line is knitted with each of the Intarsia yarn carriers used in the pattern to check and adjust the correct parking position quickly and easily						
	List field	"Braking distance determination Setup1"						
		 "Braking distance determination Setup2" 						
Knitting	y-in	Make the desired settings for knitting-in the Intarsia yarn carriers						
Knitting	g-out	Make the desired settings for knitting-out the Intarsia yarn carriers						
Use on	ly normal yarn ca	rriers						
		The Intarsia programs are knitted with normal yarn carriers.						
		The Intarsia programs are knitted with Intarsia yarn carriers.						
Tuck st	ructure with float	jacquards above a distance of (needles)						
	List field	Specification of the maximum distance in needles when knit- ting a float Jacquard						
		İ : A tuck binding is automatically carried out above the specified distance.						
Net Pic	k-up							

Global settings in configuration:

Section F		Function						
List field		Sel	Selection of the module for net pick-up					
Starting before Jacquard (rows)		Spe mod	Specification of the quantity of rows for inserting the selected module (net pick-up)					
"Suppress Picking-up a Single Needle"			If the pattern requires a net pick-up of one needle only, this is carried out.					
			If the pattern requires a net pick-up of one needle only, this is not carried out .					
multi gauge transition coarse/fine								
	List field	Sel fine	ect module from the "Technical / MG-Transition coarse- " module group.					
Knitting	J-in / Knitting-out							
	With knot	A ki	not as binding is used.					
	Binding	A module from the "Technique / Intarsia Knit-in / Binding" module group is selected.						
	Feeding A module from the "Technique / Intarsia Knit-in / Feeding" module group is selected. Module from the "Technique / Intarsia Knit-in / Feeding"							

STOLL

II. Effect of the settings when creating an Intarsia pattern:



Create and expand intarsia pattern

N 0	Section	Presentation
4	Border Pro- cessing " Reduce"	0000000 000000000000000000000000000000000000

21.2 Create and expand intarsia pattern

- I. Generate the pattern:
- 1. Generate a new pattern.
- 2. Select Pattern without shape and "Design Pattern".
- 3. Draw intarsia motif with the desired yarn colors.



- II. Expand pattern or display preview:
- 1. Expand the pattern with is of the "Steps of Processing" toolbar.

Create and expand intarsia pattern



▶ You can see the knitting technique after expanding the pattern.

 ſ

- **i** Check the processing and evaluate whether a correction or optimization is required.
 - You can make pattern related settings in the yarn field allocation dialog box, if necessary.

Pattern related settings in the configuration

- III. Requirements for pattern related changes:
- ✓ Pattern is loaded into the **Basic Pattern** state of pattern.
- 1. Call up the Arran Field Allocation" dialog box with ".
- 2. Select the desired yarn field.
- 3. Make the settings for the selected yarn field.
- 4. Confirm the settings in the "Yarn Field Allocation" dialog box with "OK".
- ► The settings will affect the current pattern during the processing step **Expand**.

21.3 Pattern related settings in the configuration

Make settings referring to the pattern for Intarsia:

- These settings refer to the pattern.
- The settings are applied to all color fields of the actual pattern.
- The settings are saved in the mdv file.
- 1. Call up the "Intarsia" tab with the "Pattern Parameters" / "Configuration..." menu.
- 2. Make the desired settings.

Options for knitting-in or knitting-out:

Element	ement Meaning									
Section: Knitting	Section: Knitting out with a number of pattern rows of									
List field	Enter carried in the	Enter the number of pattern rows from which the knitting-out is to be carried out. In case of an inferior row number, the yarn carrier remains in the pattern.								
Section: Knitting	in with	a number o	f needles of							
List field	Enter the number of needles, from which the knitting-in is to be carried out. With an inferior needle number the yarn carrier remains in the pattern.									
Valuate braking d	istance	es for Intars	ia yarn carriers							
"Generate adjustin gram"	g pro-		Adjusting program will not be included as function in to Sintral.							
		V	Adjusting program will be included as function in to Sintral.							
		List field	"Braking distance determination Setup1"							
			 "Braking distance determination Setup2" 							
		Knitting- in	Make the desired settings for knitting-in the Intarsia yarn carriers							
		Knitting- out	Make the desired settings for knitting-out the Intar- sia yarn carriers							

Yarn field table in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

21.4 Yarn field table in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

Structure and columns of the yarn field table

Table header:

- 1st row: all the symbols for identification of the table columns
- 2nd row: Default settings for the respective column (settings from globalparameters.mdv)

STOLL

i The **default settings** are used for all **Yarn fields without specifications**.

E			1		1		1	1	:		1							_		1									1		-		1						
GD			4	Ŧ	Å	20		<⊳	{\$}	₽.	» «	\$	Α.	-n	÷	÷	音	÷	W.	107	¥	-	0	∎.	÷.	÷	0	5	ᆉ	r ∉	\$	5	5	-		¥%	‡ ⊁	!	s
	Ń	>				= 1			1			~	0	X	÷	0		~	0	0	÷	0	黛	1	‰ ∎	.	\sim	\sim	1	1	\sim	~	¥	ø	1	X	黛	Ø	
1	S	S .	208	2A													←																						
2			205	8 A								ø			ø		\rightarrow	ø			ø												ø	ø		10			
3			207	1A								ø			ø		←	ø			ø												ø	ø		8			
4			201	2 B								ø			ø		\rightarrow	ø			ø												ø	ø		*%			
5			31	[4]													/						1													/			
6			7	[5]									(1	1			\rightarrow			2]			3)			(2	1		(5		*%	6	3	
7	•		31	[4]										-			\rightarrow			-						\sim	-				-			\sim		歉			

N o.	lco n	Function	Meaning
Kn	it-in	section	
1	<mark>■</mark> » «	Starting Direction	Definition of the knitting direction for the first row of a color field
	_	Module for Knitting-in	Definition of the knitting mode for the knit-in row (2)
	1		 Allocation of any desired modules with Drag & Drop possible.
		Prioritize Knitting-in	Specify the order of knitting in of the yarn carriers with simultaneously starting yarn fields
			i ; The higher the value the lower the priority.
		Row-offset for Knitting- in	Knitting-in of the yarn carrier by x rows before the be- ginning of the yarn field
			 referring to pattern rows (default setting)
			 referring to technical rows
	-	Binding or Knot at the Start	Definition of the knitting mode for the binding at the yarn field border when knitting-in (1)

STOLL —

Yarn field table in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

N 0.	lco n	Function	Meaning				
		Column-offset for Knit- ting-in with a Knot	Move the position of a knot (module) when knitting-in by x columns to the left or right				
Kn	itting	g out section					
2	€ }	Direction of Knitting-out	Definition of the knit-out direction of a yarn carrier at the end of a yarn field				
		Module for Knitting-out	Definition of the knitting mode for the knit-out row (2)				
		Prioritize Knitting-out	Specify the order of knitting out of the yarn carriers with simultaneously ending yarn fields				
	-	Row-offset for Knitting- out	 Knitting-out of the yarn carrier by x rows after the end of the yarn field referring to pattern rows (default setting) referring to technical rows 				
	¥	Binding or knot at the end	Definition of the knitting mode for the binding at the yarn field border when knitting-out (1)				
	i	Column-offset for Knit- ting-out with a Knot	Move the position of a knot (module) when knitting-out by x columns to the left or right				
Se	ctior	Binding					
3	ل ي.	Intarsia Binding at the Left	Definition of a binding or no binding at the left border of the yarn field				
	∎́	Intarsia Binding at the Right	Definition of a binding or no binding at the right border of the yarn field				
	≎ ⊎∎	Direction of the Intarsia Binding at the Left	 Specification for inserting the module Binding at the left yarn field border depending on the carriage direction Binding at the left at the beginning of a knitting row 				
			 Binding at the left at the end of a knitting row 5 				
		Direction of the Intarsia Binding at the Right	 Specification for inserting the module Binding at the right yarn field border depending on the carriage direction Binding at the right at the beginning of a knitting row F 				
			 Binding at the right at the end of a knitting row 				

Yarn field table in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

N 0.	lco n	Function	Meaning
	<mark>₽</mark> ∎	Module for Intarsia Bind- ing at the Left	Definition of the knitting mode for the binding at the left yarn field border
	<mark>∎</mark> ∰	Module for Intarsia Bind- ing at the Right	Definition of the knitting mode for the binding at the right yarn field border
Se	ctior	Intarsia Border Processir	ng
4	노	Allowed Stepping for Border Processing at	Maximum number of needles when widening at the left yarn field border without automatic border processing.
		της γεματικός	i : No module is inserted.
	<mark>⊮</mark>	Allowed Stepping for Border Processing at the Right	Maximum number of needles when widening at the right yarn field border without automatic border processing.
			i : No module is inserted.
	÷	Module for Border Pro- cessing at the Left	Definition of the knitting mode for the border pro- cessing (feeding) in case of large widenings (stepping) of the yarn field
			L: Stepping greater than specifications in columns Al- lowed steps Border processing left or right.
	<mark>F</mark> #	Module for Border Pro- cessing at the Right	Definition of the knitting mode for the border pro- cessing (feeding) in case of large widenings (stepping) of the yarn field
			L: Stepping greater than specifications in columns Al- lowed steps Border processing left or right.
Se	ctior	Border fixation	
5	6 1	Module for border fixa- tion at the left	Selecting the desired module for border fixation at the left fabric selvedge
	•	Module for border fixa- tion at the right	Selecting the desired module for border fixation at the right fabric selvedge
		i: Modules for border fixat	tion can be inserted into 'unlocked' rows only.
		Rows can be locked in the ' tion.	'Border Fixation" 🔤 control column to avoid the inser-
		Number of rows between border fixations	Setting of the distance between border fixations
Mi	scell	aneous section	
6	* %	Clamp Yarn Carrier	Specification for the yarn carrier, when it is to be clamped and cut after knitting its yarn field.
	‡ %	Open clamp after	Specification for the yarn carrier, after how many pat- tern rows the yarn can be released from the clamp.
	!	SEN Edge and Waiting Position	Specifications for positioning the yarn carrier during the knitting
			 Stop at the SEN edge

STOLL

Yarn field table in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

N 0.	lco n	Function	Meaning
			 Parking (waiting position) at the fabric selvedge with an additional distance (needles).
	S	Allocate Yarn Carrier to one System	Selection of a knitting system for the selected yarn field
			1 : The yarn carrier is knitted always in the same system, i.e. the system specification changes depending on the carriage stroke direction.

Additional columns for pattern creation with M1plus version 5.2 and previous:

Sym- bol	Function	Meaning
₽	Yarn carrier correction left not swiveled (Ka)	Yarn carrier correction at the left yarn field border for normal yarn carriers and un-swiveled Intarsia yarn car- riers
→Ţ	Yarn carrier correction right not swiveled (Kb)	Yarn carrier correction at the right yarn field border for normal yarn carriers and un-swiveled Intarsia yarn car- riers
₹ €	Yarn carrier correction left swiveled (K <i>a)</i>	Yarn carrier correction at the left yarn field border for normal yarn carriers and swiveled Intarsia yarn carriers
→	Yarn carrier correction right swiveled (K <l>b)</l>	Yarn carrier correction at the right yarn field border for normal yarn carriers and swiveled Intarsia yarn carriers

i Change the sorting of the columns:

You can change the sorting of all columns. In the table header of the desired column click on the symbol for the identification of the column and the arrangement will be changed. The arrangement will be changed again by clicking once more.

21.4.1 Selecting in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

Select several yarn fields with the "Ctrl" key:

1. Select a yarn field in the yarn field view.

- or -

Select a yarn field via the **use** column in the yarn field table.

- i In the yarn field view you can identify a selected yarn field by a circulatory frame and the double hatch lines. All yarn fields marked by simple diagonal hatch lines are allocated to the same yarn carrier number.
- 2. Select additional yarn fields with the "Ctrl" key pressed.
- ► All the selected rows are marked with light blue.

Pattern related settings in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

- 3. Make changes via the context menu of the desired column.
- 4. Allocate the change with .
 or Click the cell of the desired column.

Select several yarn fields with the "Ctrl" + "Shift" key:

- 1. Double-click a yarn field of the yarn field view with the "Ctrl" + "Shift" keys pressed.
 - Double-click on a yarn carrier symbol with the "Ctrl" + "Shift" keys pressed.
- All yarn fields with the same settings or specifications will be selected in the yarn field list.

STOLL

- 2. Make changes via the context menu of the desired column.
- 3. Allocate the change with
 - or -

Click the cell of the desired column.

i With the "Esc" key you can cancel the selections.

21.5 Pattern related settings in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

Options for correcting and optimizing:

- Direction of knitting-in or out
- Module for knitting-in or knitting-out
- Feeding or reducing
- Allowed steps
- Binding or knot

Pattern related settings in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

21.5.1 Influence the Knitting-in Direction of a Yarn Carrier

 Drag the yarn carrier from the **undefined** field (at the left or right) to the desired side by Drag & Drop.
 or -

Drag the yarn	carrie	r to the desired	d yarn carrier rail.
	8		
	7		
	6		
	5		
	4		
	3		
	2		
	1	\square	

21.5.2 Change the Starting Direction of a Yarn Field

- **i** The setting at start direction is independent of the knitting-in direction. This setting affects the carriage direction of the first knitting row of a yarn field.
- 1. Select the desired yarn field.

		4	Ţ	ł	₩	₩	{≎}	₽	,	«		<mark></mark> _	₽₽			÷	+	-		¥
	\Diamond			:	1	1	1	£028	20	ž -	~	0	<u>ی</u>	~~	0	<u>کې</u>	\sim	0	ૼૢૢૢૢૢૺ	~
1	S	208	2A													\leftarrow				
2		201	2B							5	4			\$		\rightarrow	\$			#
3		207	1A							3	4			#		←	#			#
4		209	1B							3	4			#		\rightarrow	#			#
5		31	[4]													/				
6		31	[5]		X											/				
7		-5-	[6]		X				П				1			\rightarrow				
8		31	[4]		X											\rightarrow				
9		31	[5]		<u> </u>		<u></u>						1			-	0.000			

- Place the cursor in the start direction column and select the start direction "<<" or ">>" via the context menu.
- 3. Insert the selection in the cell of the selected row.

Pattern related settings in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

21.5.3 Change the Settings for Knitting-in and Knitting-out

1. Select the desired yarn field in the yarn field view. - or -

Select the yarn field in the column of the yarn field table.

- 2. Place the cursor in the selected row in the cell of the 불 column.
- 3. Call up the context menu and select the desired Module for knitting-in
- 4. Insert the selection in the cell of the selected row.

i In the same way make the settings for **Knitting-out** in the **t** column.

STOLL

21.5.4 Change Binding and Knot at the Start or End of a Yarn Field

Select the desired yarn field in the yarn field view.
 or -

Select the yarn field in the column of the yarn field table.

- 2. Place the cursor in the selected row in the cell of the column.
- 3. Call up the context menu and select the desired module.
- 4. Insert the selection in the cell of the selected row.

Setting	Function
Binding	All All
Knots	M M M M <t< th=""></t<>
i	In the same way make the setting for Knitting-out in the column.

Pattern related settings in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

21.5.5 Change the Settings for the Border Processing Feeding or Reducing



1. Select the desired yarn field in the yarn field view. - or -

Select the yarn field in the column of the yarn field table.

- Place the cursor in the selected row in the cell of the "Module for Border Processing at the Right" column.
- Call up the context menu and select the desired "Stitch {1} (Border processing)" module.
 or Select the module for "Reducing".
- 4. Insert the selection in the selected cell of the column.
- 5. Make the setting for the border processing at the left according to the same procedure.



Pattern related settings in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

j if necessary make the changes for the other color fields in the same way.

STOLL

21.5.6 Set the Allowed Stepping for Border Processing

1. Select the desired yarn field in the yarn field view. - or -

Select the yarn field in the column of the yarn field table.

2. Place the cursor in the cell of the selected row in the Allowed Stepping for Border

Processing at the Right column.

- 3. Call up the context menu and select the desired stepping
- 4. Insert the selection in the cell of the table.
- 5. Make the setting for the **allowed stepping for border processing at the left** according to the same procedure.



21.5.7 Further Options

Function	Column
"Yarn Carrier Type"	Å
Knitting-in	
"Column-offset for Knitting-in with Knots"	
"Row-offset for Knitting-in"	

Pattern Related Settings in the Control Columns

Function	Column
"Priority when knitting-in"	
Knitting-out	
"Column-offset for Knitting-out with Knots"	
"Row-offset for Knitting-out"	
"Priority when knitting-out"	

21.6 Pattern Related Settings in the Control Columns

Possible settings for Intarsia in the control columns:

- Yarn Carrier Distance to Fabric Selvedge YDI
- Swiveling Yarn Carriers
- Intarsia binding
- No Knitting-out

I. Index (YDI) for the yarn carrier distance to the fabric selvedge:

In the control column ¹¹ the YD index is entered by the M1plus for the entire
pattern by default.
This YD index contains a predefined table with default values for the
staggering process of the yarn carriers at the fabric selvedge.

✓ The pattern is loaded into the basic ■ pattern state.

- 1. Display the control column $\stackrel{\text{T}}{\longrightarrow}$ in the symbol view.
- 2. Click the control column by the "RMT".
- ► The context menu appears.

Pattern Related Settings in the Control Columns

Yarn carrier dista	Yarn carrier distance from the fabric selvedge							
YD		YDI	20 indirect tables for the yarn carrier staggering process (index) are possible at the fabric selvedge					
			YD: Use the default values for the varn carrier staggering					
YDI3			1 : Tables in use will be set back.					
			• YDIn : n = 1-20					
YDI6			1 : In each table there can be defined other values for the staggering process of the varn carriers.					
			Undetermined:					
			Delete any YD index from the control column.					
YDI10			Edit:					
YDI11			Open "Setup2 Editor".					
YDI12								
YDI14								
YDI15								
YDI16 YDI17								
YDI18								
YDI19								
VDI20								
Edit								

STOLL

- 3. Select the desired index (color).
- 4. Enter the selected index (color) in the desired area of the control column .

i Enter different indices (colors) in to areas of the control column if different distance tables are necessary in the pattern.

- 5. Complete the pattern.
- For the different areas in the pattern, tables with Don't Care (without values) are entered in the "Setup2 Editor".
- II. Enter values for a YDI index in the table:
- 1. Place the cursor on the YDI index to be edited in the control column \mathbb{H} .
- 2. Open the context menu with the "RMB".
- 3. Call up the "Edit..." function.
- ► The "Setup2 Editor" appears with opened YDI tab.
- 4. Edit the table of the YDI index.

Pattern Related Settings in the Control Columns

i Enter values only for the yarn carriers which have to get another distance to the fabric selvedge.

III. Influence the swiveling of yarn carriers for an entire pattern row:

- The settings in the control column has a higher priority than the settings of the "Yarn Field Allocation" dialog box.
 In the "Yarn Field Allocation" dialog box is "Swiveling: automatically" is active for the Intarsia yarn carrier.
- ✓ The pattern is loaded into the basic pattern state.
- 1. Display the $\frac{1}{2}$ control column in the symbol view.
- 2. Click the control column by the "RMT".
- ► The context menu appears.

	Function	Target
,	Swivel	Allow swiveling to the left or right
7	Do Not Swivel	Do not allow swiveling.
×	Undetermined	Delete the entry from the control column

- 3. For example select "Do not swivel" 🔽.
- 4. Draw-in in the desired pattern rows.
- \blacktriangleright In the pattern rows with the entry \square all the used Intarsia yarn carriers are **not swiveled**.

IV. Influence the Intarsia binding for an entire pattern row:

- The information in the control column ^{▶●} has a higher priority than the specifications from the "Yarn Field Allocation" dialog box.
 In the "Yarn Field Allocation" dialog box the Intarsia binding left / right ^{▶●} is active and the type of binding (Module) is allocated.
- ✓ The pattern is loaded into the basic pattern state.
- 1. Display the 🚾 control column in the symbol view.
- 2. Click the control column by the "RMT".
- ▶ The context menu appears.

	Function	Target
UT.	" Intarsia binding on"	Allow Intarsia binding i : The type of binding is determined in the "Yarn Field Alloca- tion" dialog box.

	Function	Target
. 🛛	" Intarsia binding off"	Do not allow Intarsia binding.
×	"Undetermined"	Delete the entry from the control column

STOLL

- 3. Select "Intarsia binding off" , for example.
- 4. Draw-in in the desired pattern rows.
- ▶ In the pattern rows with the entry **no Intarsia binding** is entered in all the yarn fields.
- V. Influence No knitting-out for an entire pattern row:
- ✓ The pattern is loaded into the basic pattern state.
- 1. Display the Control column in the symbol view.
- 2. Click the control column by the "RMT".
- ► The context menu appears.

		Function
	No knitting-out	Do not allow knitting-out.
×	Undetermined	Delete the entry from the control column

- 3. For example select "No knitting-out"
- 4. Draw-in in the desired pattern row.
- ▶ In these marked pattern rows the yarn carriers will not be knitted-out.

21.7 Complete the Pattern

Complete the pattern:

- Start the technical processing with
 ⇒ The query "Generate MC Program" appears.
- 2. Confirm the query with "OK".
- 3. Call up the "Sintral Check" by 🥙.

STOLL -

22 Intarsia with ladder back



Pattern size	Gauge	E 3,5.2	E 7.2		
	Width:	150	250		
	Height:	200	300		
Machine type:	• CMS 530) HP 5"			
	• CMS 530 HP 6"				
Setup Type	Setup2				
Start	2x1 rib				
Basic Pattern:	Front stitch with transfer				
Knitting Technique	Intarsia with	ntarsia with ladder back			
Pattern description	Intarsia patt (Net 1x1) wi	ttern with positioned Jacquard back vith yarn bridges			

Create Intarsia Pattern

22.1 Create Intarsia Pattern

Create pattern:

- 1. Generate a new pattern.
- 2. Select Pattern without shape and "Design Pattern".
- 3. Draw Intarsia motif.

22.2 Insert Jacquard Back and Make Further Settings

I. Generate jacquard back:

- 1. Carry out a row selection in the area of the motif.
- 2. Open the "Jacquards" dialog box via the "Edit" / "Generate or Edit Jacquard..." menu.
- Activate the I suited (yarn bridges) option in the "Properties of Jacquard No. of colors" section.
- 4. Select the desired jacquard generator (back) from the module tree.
- 5. Enter the desired number of needles in the edit box under "Net back" to get the ladder back of the selected area narrower in the width regarding the face of the Jacquard.
- 6. Confirm setting with "Apply" or "OK".
- ► Jacquard back (yarn bridges) will be inserted.

Insert Jacquard Back and Make Further Settings

STOLL

<u> </u>	σ
<u>ព្រម្មត្រក្តម្មត្រក្តត្រក្តត្រក្តត្រក្តត្រក្តត្រក្តត្រួត ច្រើន ច្រើន ច្រើន ច្រើន ច្រើន ច្រើន ច្រើន ច្រើន ច្រើន</u> ច្រ	σ
<u>រកត្រក្តត្រក្តត្រូត ទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទ</u>	σ
សសមមមមម្រ <mark>ាត់ទីនៅទីនៅទីនៅទីនៅទីនៅទីនៅទីនៅទីនៅទីនៅទីនៅ</mark>	σ
សសសសសសស <mark>ង្គាត់</mark> ទៅទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀ <mark>តទៀតទៀតទ</mark> ៀសសសសស	σ
បបបបបបបប<mark>ង់ឲានាដី</mark>ទៅទីទៅទីទៀតទីទៀតទីទ ៀតទី <mark>ទាត់ទីទៅទីទីទីទីទ</mark> ៀតទៀ <mark>តទីទ</mark> ាត់	σ
សមមមមម <mark>ទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទ</mark>	σ
សមមមមម <mark>ទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទ</mark>	σ
ប្រប្រក្សប្រ <mark>ត្តិឲ្យទៀតទៀតទៀត</mark> ទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទ	σ
<u> </u>	σ
ပ ၃ ၃ ၃ ၃ ၃ ၃ <mark>ရစ္ခ်ီရစ်ခြင်္ခရစ်</mark>ရစ်ရှိရစ်ခြင်ခ်ရစ်ခြင်ခ<mark>်ခြင်ခြင်ခြင်ခြင်ခ</mark>်ခြင်ခြင်ခြင်ခြင်ခြင်ခြင်ခြင်ခြင်ခ	σ
ប ប ប ប ប ប <mark>ស</mark>ាស្តិ៍ទទ្វើទទ្វីស្តិ៍ទទ្វីទទ្វីទទ្វីទទ្វីទទ្វីទទ្វីទទ្វីទទ្វ	÷
ប ប ប ប ប ប <mark>ប</mark> ធ្វើឲ្យចំពេញចំពេញចំពេញចំពេញចំពេញចំពេញចំពេញចំពេញ	5
ប ប ប ប ប ប <mark>ឲ</mark>ាទីទៅទាំទទីទៅទីទា ទីទាទីទាទីទាទីទាទីទាទីទាទីទាទីទាទីទ	÷
មមមមម្រាប់ មួយ ចំពោះ ទៅ ទៅ ទៅ ទៅ ទៅ ទៅ ទៅ ទៅ ទៅ ទៅ ទៅ ទៅ ទៅ	Ť
	Ť
	ř
	Ť
	ž
	ž
	Ľ
	Ľ
	0
	0
	o
	Q
	ъ
<u> </u>	σ
<u>ႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦႦ</u>	σ
<u> </u>	ਲ
<u> </u>	σ
<u>୰୰୰୰୰ଢ଼ୢଢ଼୲ଢ଼ୄଢ଼ଢ଼ୢଢ଼ୄଢ଼ଢ଼ୄଢ଼ଢ଼ୄଢ଼ଢ଼ୄଢ଼ଢ଼ୄଢ଼ଢ଼ୄଢ଼ଢ଼ୄଢ଼ଢ଼ୄଢ଼</u> ଢ଼ୄଢ଼ଢ଼ୄଢ଼ଢ଼ୄଢ଼ଢ଼ୄଢ଼ଢ଼ଢ଼ଢ଼ଢ଼ଢ଼	σ
<u> </u>	σ
<mark>ୁ ସାହିକ ହିବାହିକ ଦି</mark>	σ
<mark>୦୦୪</mark> ବିଷ କିଷର ବିଷ କିଷ କରିବାରି କରିବାରି କରିବାରି କରିବାରି <mark>ବାରି କରିବାରି</mark> କରିବାରି କରିବାରି କରିବାରି କରିବାରି କରିବାର କ	σ
ݛݛݛݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸݸ ݸݸݸݸݸݸ	σ
୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪୪	σ
<u>୪ ୪ ୪ ୪ ୪ ୪ ୪ ୪ ୪ ୪ ୪ ୪ ୪ ୪ ୪ ୪ ୪ ୪ ୪ </u>	σ
ъъъъъъъ<mark>8 ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୱ ପାର୍ଶ୍ୟ ସାହ ସାହା ସାହା ସାହା ସାହା ସାହା ସାହା ସାହା</mark>	σ
ប្របបប្របបប្រកប្រ<mark>ដូ</mark> ឲ្យទីឲ្យទីឲ្យទីឲ្យទីឲ្យទីឲ្យទីឲ្យទីឲ្យទី	σ
សមមមមម្រ <mark>ាត់ទីទីទីទីទីទីទីទីទីទីទីទីទីទីទីទីទីទីទី</mark>	σ
ស្សស្សស្សស្សស្ស <mark>ត្ថិឲ្យទីឲ្យទីឲ្យទីឲ្យទីឲ្យទីឲ្យទីឲ្យទីឲ្យទី</mark>	σ
ស្សស្សស្សស្ស <mark>ត្រូវទាប់ទំនាំទីទំនាំទំនាំទំនាំទំនាំទំនាំទំនាំទំន</mark>	σ
ប្រប្រក្សប្រក្សប្រក្ស <mark>ទំនាំទំនាំទំនាំទំនាំទំនាំទំនាំទំនាំទំនា</mark>	σ
ប្រប្រប្រប្រប្រប្រប្រ ចំឲ្យទីឲ្យទីឲ្យទីឲ្យទីឲ្យទីឲ្យទីឲ្យទីឲ្យទី	T
ប ប ប ប ប ប ប ប ប ប ប ប <mark>ចិ ឲ ចិ ថ</mark> ចិ ថ ចិ ច ចិ ច ចិ ថ ចិ ថ ចិ ថ ចិ 	÷
<u>ប្រមួមអ្នកស្រួមអ្នកស្រួតទំនាំទំនាំទំនាំទំនាំទំនាំទំនាំទំនាំទំនា</u>	5
ប្រប្រប្រប្រប្រប្របាន ទើល ទើលទើលទើលទើលទើលទើលទើលទើលទើលទើលទើលទើលទើបប្រប្រប្រប្រប	÷
<u>អ អ អ អ អ អ អ អ អ អ អ</u> <mark>គ ទៀតទៀត</mark> ទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀតទៀត អ អ អ អ អ អ អ អ អ អ អ អ អ អ អ អ អ អ អ	v
<u>א א א א א א א א א א א א א א א א א א א </u>	ð
	ř
	75
	ř
	$\tilde{\tau}$
	ž
	Ļ
	Ľ,
	0
	Q

- II. Make settings in the Yarn Field Allocation:
- 1. Call up the "Yarn Field Allocation" dialog box by 🤷.
- 2. Make the desired settings:
- Allocate a yarn carrier from the pattern to the start.
- Change the knitting-in direction of the yarn fields.

Border Processing Jacquard / Net-end

- III. Make settings in the Configuration:
- 1. Call up the "Configuration" dialog box with the "Pattern Parameters" / "Configuration..." menu.
- 2. Call up the "Intarsia" tab.
- 3. Make the desired settings under the "Net Pick-up" section.
- Select the type of net pick-up (module):
 - "1-row with pattern tension"
 - "3-row_without_transfer"
- At Starting before Jacquard (rows) select how many rows before the beginning of the Jacquard, the "Net pick-up" module is to be inserted:
 - 2 rows (standard)
 - 1 row
- Suppress Picking-up a Single Needle:
 - Image: The module for Net pick-up is not entered in case of changing the jacquard back by only one needle.
 - — Intermodule for Net pick-up is also entered in case of changing the jacquard back by only one needle.

22.3 Border Processing Jacquard / Net-end

I. The ways of border processing with adapted Jacquards (yarn bridges):

i Border Processing

Due to the drawing and the inserted, fitted jacquard back, adjustments to the back of the jacquard may be necessary at the border regarding the carriage direction.

Example:



- Border processing depends on the carriage direction
- The borders of the left and right will be corrected according to the carriage direction.
- The module of the jacquard back is repeatedly inserted up to the quantity of needles, which is entered under allowed stepping.
- 1. Open the "Border Processing Jacquard / Net-end" dialog box via the "Edit" menu.
- ► The dialog box appears.

Border Processing Jacquard / Net-end

i We recommend to do the border processing and the net end following each other as the pattern will be modified by the border processing. These modification may or may not require inserting a "Net end" module.

Border Processing of Jacquard / Net-end	×
Search Area	
In Complete Pattern	
In the Selected Area	
Border Processing of Intarsia-Jacquard	
Carriage direction for first row	
(0) <<	
©>>	
Enter Carriage Direction	
Allowed steps	
1 Border processing left	
1 Sorder processing right	
V Net-end for Intarsia-Jacquard	
Only with "stitch with transfer" and of the same color	
1 With a quantity of net stitches	
1 with a spacing of [rows]	
Net end Standard	-
OK Run Cancel	

	Function
Jacquard Border Processing	
Search Area	

Border Processing Jacquard / Net-end

			Function		
	In complete pattern		Edit the border processing of the Jacquard fields within the whole pattern.		
	0	Within the selected area	Border processing only of the Jacquard fields within the selected area.		
🔽 Int	arsia Ja	acquard Border Proces	sing		
	Carria	ge direction for first row			
	<u></u> <<		Carriage direction to the left for the first row of the Jacquard field		
	<u></u> >>>		Carriage direction to the right for the first row of the Jacquard field		
	🔽 Ent	er Carriage Direction	Switching carriage directions for the left and right border will be inserted into the pattern.		
	Allowe	ed Stepping			
	4.0	Border processing left	Setting for allowed stepping by needles at the left border		
	Border processing right		Setting for allowed stepping by needles at the right border		
	>> 0 σ σ >> 0 σ σ >> 0 σ σ >> 0 σ σ >> 0 σ σ >> 0 σ σ >> 0 σ σ >> 0 σ σ >> 0 σ σ >> 0 σ σ >> 0 σ σ >> 0 σ σ >> 0 σ σ		ntered in the area of allowed stepping o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o		
Proce	ssing o	f the net end			
🗹 Ne	t-end fo	or Intarsia Jacquard			
☑ On and sa	ly with ame co	stitch with transfer lor	 The following requirements have to be fulfilled: First SJ row following the Jacquard must contain one color only. First SJ row following the Jacquard must be filled with "Stitch with transfer" needle action. 		
			i : Net-end will not be placed if one of these conditions is not met.		
			υυυυυυυυυ υυυυυυυυ υυυυυυυυ υυυυυυυ υυυυυυ υυυυυυ υυυυυ υυυυυ υυυυ υυυυ υυυυ υυυυ υυυ υυ υυ υ		

STOLL

Border Processing Jacquard / Net-end

		Function
		a a a a a a a a
1	With a quantity of net stitches	Specify the quantity of net stitches at the Jacquard back from which the selected module is to be inser- ted. 1 : Net-end will not be placed with less stitches at
		the ending row of the Jacquard.
1	With a spacing of [rows]	Quantity of SJ rows interrupting the Jacquard (space)
		• The net-end will be placed if the actual quantity of rows is equal to or greater than the value set.
		 Net-end will not be placed if the actual quantity of rows is less.
		• Stitch with transfer is automatically replaced by Stitch without transfer within the spacing in order to prevent the net stitches from auto transferring to the front. The net back is knitted in the following Jacquard area again.
		1 : Recommendation: Avoid the entry of the net end only for small spaces!!!
		Example: without net-end
		Example:Setting 5 [rows]
		 With a spacing of 6 rows, the net back is completed.

STOLL _____

	Function
	 With a spacing of 2 and 4 rows, the net back is not interrupted. I: "Stitch with transfer" will be replaced by "Stitch without transfer". With it, the stitch of the Jacquard back will not be transferred.
v	Selection of the module for net endNet end StandardNet end 1x1 Technique

STOLL

- 2. Make the desired settings under **I** Intarsia Jacquard Border Processing".
- 3. Deactivating the 🔲 "Net-end for Intarsia Jacquard" function.
- 4. Confirm the settings with the "Apply" button.
- ► The dialog box will not be closed.
- 5. Deactivating the 🔲 "Intarsia Jacquard Border Processing" function.
- 6. Make the desired settings under 🗹 "Net-end for Intarsia Jacquard" then.
- 7. Confirm the settings with the "OK" button.
- ► The dialog box is closed.

i By inserting the module for the net end, the transferred stitches do no longer shine through.

22.4 Complete the Pattern

Complete the pattern:

- 1. Expand the pattern with is of the "Steps of Processing" toolbar.
- Pattern in expanded "Symbol and Technical view".

STOLL -

0000 000000000000000000000000000000000
<u> </u>
0000 <u> </u>
<u> </u>
<mark>versessessessessessessesses</mark>
00000000000000000000000000000000000000
vesseresses and a second secon
00004v4v4v4 000000000000000000000000000
。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。。
and the second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second
<u></u>
<u></u>
<u></u>
000
TOM.
๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
<u></u>

- 2. Start the technical processing with
- ► The query "Generate MC Program" appears.
- 3. Confirm the query with "OK".
- 4. Call up the "Sintral Check" by 🥙.

STOLL

_

23 Drawing tool Argyle

I. Generate diamond for Argyle pattern:

- → Click the \bigotimes "Argyle" icon of the "Drawing Tools" toolbar.
- ► The "Argyle" dialog box appears.



_

No.	Function	
	Same colors	Display diamonds and surrounding area with the same colors from the Yarn color palette
	Different colors	Display diamonds and surrounding area with different colors from the Yarn color palette
	Yarn carrier colors	Display diamonds and surrounding area with different colors from the Yarn carrier color palette and select the desired Color Arrangement in the list field 1 : Only possible with a diamond width of at least 6,2 inches and for a specific number of yarn carrier colors.
2	"Reset colors"	Only possible with the Same colors or Different colors selection: i : Manual changes in the preview will be reset to the original state.
	 Only possible with the Yarn carrier colors: selection List field appears in order to select the desired Color Arrangement: Argyle with embroidery stitch: CA 1 stroke per pattern row >6.2" CA 2 strokes per pattern row >6,2" 	

STOLL _____

Function						
	 CA embroidery stitch with opposite direction 3,2" – 6,2" 					
		+ Arg	rgyle without embroidery stitch:			
		_	CA 1 stroke pe	r pattern row >	>4.2"	
		i : Se ment to	lected CA will b the pattern.	e applied toge	ether with the pattern ele-	
Size of re	petit	ions				
Define the width of the diamond						
1: The height results automatically from the stepping.						
ত	In st	itches				
"	In in	ches				
Repetitio	ns					
Number	↦	Define the n	umber of diamo	onds in the wid	lth	
	Ì	Define the n	umber of diamo	onds in the hei	ght	
Dis- tance						
Distance in width ↔						
$ \begin{array}{c c} & & & \\ \hline \end{array} & \begin{array}{c} & & \\ \hline \end{array} & \begin{array}{c} & & \\ \end{array} & \end{array} & \begin{array}{c} & & \\ \end{array} & \end{array} & \begin{array}{c} & & \\ \end{array} & \end{array} & \end{array} & \begin{array}{c} & & \\ \end{array} & \end{array} & \begin{array}{c} & & \\ \end{array} & \end{array} & \end{array} & \begin{array}{c} & & \\ \end{array} & \end{array} & \begin{array}{c} & & \\ \end{array} & \end{array} & \end{array} & \begin{array}{c} & & \\ \end{array} & \end{array} & \end{array} & \end{array} & \begin{array}{c} & \\ & \end{array} & \end{array} & \end{array} & \end{array} & \end{array} & \end{array} & \end{array} & \end{array} & \end{array}$						
Standard setting						
Distance	in he	eight ¹				
$ \begin{array}{c c} \hline & \hline & 1 \\ \hline \hline & 1 \\ \hline & 1 \\ \hline & 1 \\ \hline & 1 \\ \hline & 1 \\ \hline & 1 \\ \hline & 1 \\ \hline & 1 \\ \hline & 1 \\ \hline & 1 \\ \hline & 1 \\ \hline \hline & 1 \\ \hline \hline & 1 \\ \hline \hline & 1 \\ \hline \hline & 1 \\ \hline \hline \hline \\ \hline \hline \hline \hline \hline \\ \hline \hline \hline \hline \hline \hline \hline \hline$					→ -1 C 1 0 C	
	Function Size of re Define the i : The h o r Repetitio Number Distance Distance Distancad	Function Size of repetit Define the widt i: The height Function • Arg i: Se i: Size of repetitions Define the width of the diame i: The height results autom i: The height results autom i: The height results autom i: The height results autom i: The height results autom i: The height results autom i: The height results autom i: The height results autom i: The height results autom i: The height results autom i: The height results autom i: The height results autom i: Define the number ii Define the number ii Define the number ii Define the distance Distance in width ii 1 2<0	Function - CA embroidery • Argyle without emany - CA 1 stroke peritions Define the width of the diamond i: Selected CA will is ment to the pattern. Define the width of the diamond i: The height results automatically from the diamond i: The height results automatically from the diamond i: The height results automatically from the diamond i: The height results automatically from the diamond i: The height results automatically from the diamond i: The height results automatically from the diamond i: Define the number of diamond 1 Define the number of diamond 1 Define the distance between the distance Distance In stirtle ii 1 ii 2 ii 2 ii 3 Define the number of diamond ii 4 Define the number of diamond ii 1 ii 2 ii 1 ii 2 ii 1 ii 2 ii 1 ii 2 ii 1 ii 2 ii 1 ii 2 ii 1 ii 2 ii 1 ii 2 ii 3 ii 4 ii 4 ii 5	Function - CA embroidery stitch with oppi • Argyle without embroidery stit - CA 1 stroke per pattern row > 1 • CA 1 stroke per pattern row > 1 : Selected CA will be applied togement to the pattern. Size of repetitions Define the diamond 1: The height results automatically from the stepping. In inches Repetition In inches In order end in the number of diamonds in the wild 1 In order end in the internet end in the internet end in the end in the internet end in the end in		

—— STOLL

No.	Function							
5	Diamond							
		°C-	Define color and needle action for the surrounding of the dia- mond					
	Define color and needle action for the diamond							
6	List field for "Type of diamond"							
	L: A cna		The line of the li					
	Diamond	Type 1	I he distance between the diamonds is 1 needle					
			wrutening of the color nerus at the same neight Result: Each diamond is knitted completely in width					
Diamond Type 1 Widening of the color fields shifted by one row Symmetrical Widening of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row State of the color fields shifted by one row Stat								
	Diamond	Type 2	No distance between the diamonds					
			Widening of the color fields at the same height					
			Result: The second diamond is not knitted completely in width.					
	Diamond asymmet	Type 2 rical	Widening of the color fields shifted by one row					
7	Definition	of the step	ping at a width : height ratio by stitches					
	Stepping at a ratio of 1:1							

STOLL _____

No.	Fund	Function						
	◎ "1: 2" S 1		Ste 1:	epping at a ratio of				
	 O ↔ Specification of any desired stepping 		ecification of any de- ed stepping					
8	Emb	oroide	ery stitch					
	V	An er	mb	roidery stitch (diagonal) is	inserted			
		No ei	mb	broidery stitch is inserted.				
9	Shif	t the e	ml	broidery stitch (diagona)			
	↔			Shifting in width (horizon	tally) by x needles			
	\$			Shifting in height (vertica	lly) by x rows			
10	The setting is valid for all the embroidery stitch elements							
	Possibilities:							
	•			 Yarn color and Jacquard (in the list field) 				
			•	Yarn color and needle a	action			
	No specification: i.e. the basic color knits							
				 1: This specification field. 	on deactivates the jacquard specified in the list			
				 Result: In the previe displayed transpare 	ew the embroidery stitch elements are nt.			
	List field Select a Jacquard							

No.	Functior	۱				
11	Specification for the individual embroidery stitch elements: Yarn color and Jacquard (in the list field) Yarn color and needle action No specification: i.e. the basic color knits Specification for embroidery stitch cross-over (= continuous ornamental stitch)					
12	Specify (= not co List fiel	the ontii d	interruption of the ornamental stitch color nuous embroidery stitch) Select a Jacquard İ : Modules of the "Float_Fancy Stitch" module group			
13	Linear r	egu	lator for zooming the preview			
14	 Resetting to Stoll defaults: All settings Changes in the preview 					
15	Generate pattern element without closing the dialog box Result: The pattern element is saved under local modules and pattern elements					
16	 Close di 	alo	g box			

Exchange Colors of the Rhombuses

	Selection	Symbolism	Knitting sequence
All Stitch_Float		No jacquarc i : The patiment contai ors.	l is inserted tern ele- ns only col-
Stitch_Float	" Stitch_Stitch"	ł	व 1 व
Stitch_Float	" Stitch_Float"		d 🛔 🕽
Stitch_Float	" Float_Stitch"	d 🖥	<mark>)</mark>
Stitch_Float	" Stitch_Float_basic-knit"	q 1 1	<mark>व }</mark>
Interrupted embroidery stitch by	"Interruption embroidery stitch"	- ī	<mark>d</mark> J J
	"Float_Stitch_Basic_knit- ting_mode"		प य

II. Selection possibilities for embroidery stitch elements and interruption embroidery stitch

23.1 Exchange Colors of the Rhombuses

Exchange the colors of the diamonds in the preview of the "Argyle" dialog box.

- Define the rhombuses.
 Select temporarily a small size of the rhombus (e.g. 15) in order to recolor the embroidery stitches easier.
- 2. Select the replacing color in the "Pattern Color" palette.
- 3. Click the color to be replaced in the preview.
 - **1**: You can adjust the zoom level with the slider to select the desired color.
- ▶ The original color is replaced by the selected color.
- 4. Set up the rhombus size if necessary.
- 5. Generate pattern element.

Exchange Colors of the Rhombuses



With "Ctrl" and click on a color you can replace this color in the entire pattern element. You can restore the rhombus as defined by "Reset colors".


24 Intarsia with yarn bridges



Create Intarsia Pattern

24.1 Create Intarsia Pattern

Create pattern:

- 1. Generate a new pattern.
- 2. Select Pattern without shape and "Design Pattern".
- 3. Click the 🕺 "Argyle" icon of the "Drawing Tools" toolbar.
- ► The "Argyle" dialog box appears.
- 4. Make for example the following settings in the "Argyle" dialog box for the motif:
- In the section "colors" select the setting "Different colors".
- For the "repetition size" under of enter the value 43 for the diamond width.
 i: With symmetrical diamonds the width has to be odd-numbered.
- Under "repetition":
 - With "Number": → 2 + ¹ 3
 - With "Distance": → -1 + 1 0
- Select **Diamond Type1** in the "Diamond type" list box under "Diamond".
- Select the **1:2 ratio** under "Stepping".
- In the "Embroidery stitch" section:
 - Activate I "Insert ornamental stitch".
 - Select the "Stitch_Float" jacquard under "All"
 - Select the "Interruption of ornamental stitch" jacquard at "Interrupted ornamental stitch by"
- Replace the colors #1 (left side) and #9 (right-hand side) by the basic color #31 in the preview pane.

Result:



- 5. Press the "Create pattern element" key.
 - \triangleright The pattern element is created and sticks to the cursor.

Possible settings in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

- 6. Draw-in the pattern element into the basic pattern.
- The pattern element will be saved in the "Module" toolbar under "Local modules and pattern elements" in the "Module Explorer of Pattern".

24.2 Possible settings in the Yarn Field Allocation dialog box

- Multi-system knitting in specific areas of the pattern
- Change the yarn carrier type if necessary
- Define the module for knitting-in the yarn carriers
 - "Knot Split" module
 - "Knot Split Interruption of embroidery stitch" module (= the embroidery stitch does not start in the first knitting row)
- Define the module for knitting-out the yarn carriers
- Change the Intarsia binding at the border of the yarn fields

II. Make settings:

- 1. Call up the Arr Field Allocation dialog box with ".
- 2. Make settings for the Intarsia pattern.
- 3. Confirm the specifications with "OK".
- ▶ The specifications are carried out during the processing step Expanding.

24.3 Complete the Pattern

Complete the pattern:

i With the specification in the "Argyle" dialog box, a "Table Jacquard" module with yarn bridges is automatically entered behind the embroidery stitches.

- 1. Start the technical processing with the see icon.
- With the specification in the "Argyle" dialog box, a "Table Jacquard" module with yarn bridges is automatically entered behind the embroidery stitches.
- ▶ The query "Generate MC Program" appears.
- 2. Confirm the query with "OK".
- 3. Run the "Sintral Check" via the "Steps of Processing" 🅙 toolbar.

Evaluation of Braking Values for Intarsia Yarn Carriers

24.4 Evaluation of Braking Values for Intarsia Yarn Carriers

i Correct stop motion of the I-yarn carriers at the color field edge

For the production it is necessary that the mechanical differences between the individual I yarn carriers are compensated with the help of the evaluation of the braking value.

STOLL

Activate the adjustment program for evaluating the braking values:

i By means of the adjustment program you can determine the braking values for all the intarsia yarn carriers knitting in the pattern.

- ✓ The pattern is loaded into the basic ____ pattern state.
- 1. Open the "Pattern Parameters / Configuration..." menu.
 - \triangleright The "Configuration" dialog box will be displayed.
- 2. Select the "Intarsia" tab.
- 3. Activate 🗹 "Generate adjusting program" under "Valuate braking values for Intarsia yarn carriers".
- 4. Select the desired program in the list box:
- Valuation of Braking Value Setup1 (RS18)
- Valuation of Braking Value Setup2 (RS39)
- No selection = no adjusting program is inserted.
- 5. Make the desired settings under "Knitting-in" and "Knitting-out".
- 6. Close the "Configuration" dialog box with the "OK" button.
- ▶ The corresponding knitting rows are inserted below the start with expanding.

You start the adjusting program at the machine with the cycle counters RS18 = 1 (Setup1) or RS39 = 1 (Setup2) before you start to knit the pattern.

24.5 Correct Intarsia Yarn Carriers with YCI

- **i** After evaluating the braking values (correction related to the machine) sometimes an additional yarn carrier correction (correction related to the pattern) is necessary.
- I. Commands

i

- Y-3A: KI n-m: Correction for Intarsia yarn carrier 3A un-swiveled
- Y-3A: K<I> n-m: Correction for Intarsia yarn carrier 3A swiveled

II. Enter the yarn carrier correction YCI in the control column:

i In the control column the YC index is entered in the entire pattern by default. This YC index contains a table with all the yarn carriers used in the pattern without a correction value.

✓ The pattern is loaded in the basic ■ pattern state.

- 1. Display the control column $\stackrel{\clubsuit}{\longrightarrow}$ in the symbol view.
- 2. Place the cursor in the control column and call up the context menu with the "RMB".

Yarn carrier correction index				
YC	YCI	20 indirect correction tables (index) are possible		
		• YC		
		Table with all intarsia yarn carriers		
		without correction values used in the		
		pattern.		
YCI5		1: You can delete existing		
		correction values with it.		
YCI7		 YCIn: n = 1-20 		
YCI8		L: You can define corrections for all		
YCI9		32 yarn carriers in each table.		
YCI10		◆ "Edit":		
YCI11		The "Setup2 Editor" appears.		
YCI12				
YCI13				
YCI14				
YCI15				
- YCI16				
- YCI17				
YCI18				
YCI19				
🗙 Undetermined				
Edit				

- 3. Select the desired index (color).
- 4. Enter the selected index (color) in the desired area of the control column $\stackrel{\clubsuit}{\longrightarrow}$
 - **i** Enter different indices (colors) in to areas of the control column if different correction tables are necessary in the pattern.
- 5. Complete the pattern.

Correct Intarsia Yarn Carriers with YCI



The yarn carriers are allocated to the rails. Tables with Don't Care (without correction values) are entered for each index in the "Setup2 Editor".

i You evaluate the correction values for intarsia yarn carriers on the machine and enter them in the "Setup2 Editor" under the corresponding YCIn.

Configuration dialog: Combine the yarn carriers automatically

25 Combine Yarn Carriers and Set the Order

The knitting sequence can be influenced with an intarsia pattern before the "Expanding" step of processing to increase the production.

Possibilities:

- Configuration dialog: Combine the yarn carriers automatically
- Yarn Field Allocation dialog box: Combine the yarn carriers automatically
- Yarn Field Allocation dialog box: Combine selected yarn carriers
- Yarn Field Allocation dialog box: Combine Yarn Carriers and Set the Order

25.1 Configuration dialog: Combine the yarn carriers automatically

Several yarn carriers can be combined in one system by the technical processing (knitting sequence) to optimize the production time.

÷	The yarn carriers will be combined only if this is possible based on the field
T	distances. The result is visible in the "Symbol View" after the technical
	processing.

→ Activate the "Combine Yarn Carriers" function via "Pattern Parameters" / "Configuration..." in the "Additional settings" tab in the "Yarn carrier" section.

Methods of combining the yarn carriers			
"Default"	Combining the yarn carriers auto- matically. İ : Result can not be influenced.	Shortest run time. 1 : Problems with the tuck structure for Intarsia pos- sible.	
Secure yarn inser- tion at color widening"	Automatic, uniform and optimized combining of the yarn carriers with Intarsia. With an optimized knitting process for secure yarn insertion of the tuck binding. : Steady Intarsia binding will be achieved.	Average run time. İ : No problems with the Intarsia binding.	

Distance of the yarn carrier correction				
"Additional yarn carrier distance for corrections on the machine"	Adjust the safety distance in order to make corrections on the machine.	You can specify a shorter yarn carrier distance espe- cially with coarser gauges. Standard setting: 0		

Yarn Field Allocation dialog box: Combine all the yarn carriers automatically

25.2 Yarn Field Allocation dialog box: Combine all the yarn carriers automatically

i The default settings for combining are defined in the "Global pattern parameters" dialog box. The default settings are used for all Yarn fields without specifications.

Example: All the used yarn carriers are to be combined.

- Call up the "Yarn Field Allocation" dialog box with in the "Pattern presentations" toolbar.
- 2. Call up the context menu in the column of the 2nd table row (**default settings**) of the yarn field table.

Entry		Function		
 Combine Yarn Carriers" 		Combine the yarn carriers if possible. 1 : Not possible if knitting sequences or Color Arrangements are defined in this area.		
{∨}	"Combine yarn carriers before"	Combine the yarn carrier with the previous if possible. 1 : Not possible if knitting sequences or Color Arrangements are defined in this area.		
{^}	"Combine yarn carriers after- wards"	Combine the yarn carrier with the following if possible. 1 : Not possible if knitting sequences or Color Arrangements are defined in this area.		
/	"Do Not Combine Yarn Carriers"	Yarn carriers will not be combined within one system.		
×	"Undetermined"	Empty cell İ : The default value from the second table row will be applied.		

3. Select 🗄 "Combine yarn carriers".

25.3 Yarn Field Allocation dialog box: Combine selected yarn carriers

Example: The yarn carriers of the diagonals shall be combined only.

- Call up the "Yarn Field Allocation" dialog box with <a>in the "Pattern presentations" toolbar.
- ✓ In the 2nd table row (default settings) of the yarn field table is entered "Do not combine yarn carriers" ✓.
- Select the yarn fields of the diagonals in the "Yarn Field View".
 or -

Select the yarn fields of the diagonals in the *column* of the yarn field table.



Yarn Field Allocation dialog box: Combine Yarn Carriers and Set the Order:

- 3. Place the cursor in one of the selected cells of the kellon column.
- 4. Call up the context menu and select 🖯 "Combine yarn carriers (=)".
- 5. Fill the selection with \bigwedge in the selected cells.



25.4 Yarn Field Allocation dialog box: Combine Yarn Carriers and Set the Order:

Example: Combine yarn carriers of the diagonals and set the order of knitting:

- 1. Call up the "Yarn Field Allocation" dialog box with 🤷 in the "Pattern presentations" toolbar.
- ✓ 🖯 "Combine yarn carriers" is activated in the 2nd table row (default settings) of the yarn field table.
- 2. Select the yarn fields of the diagonals in the Yarn Field View. - or -

Select the yarn fields of the diagonals in the **use** column of the yarn field table.

- 3. Place the cursor in one of the selected cells of the orlumn.
- 4. Call up the context menu and select the desired combining:
- Combine yarn carriers before
- Combine varn carriers afterwards
- 5. Fill the selection with \bigwedge in the selected cells.

In this example, the yarn carriers of the diagonals are combined before or 1 afterwards and will be knitted therefore in the previous or following carriage stroke.

Select "Do not combine yarn carriers" if you want to undo the combining.

Yarn Field Allocation dialog box: Combine Yarn Carriers and Set the Order:

STOLL

STOLL -

26 The Module Explorers of the M1plus

There are two Module Explorers within the M1plus:

- "Module Explorer of Database"
 - Managing all Stoll modules
 - Managing the modules of one's own
- "Module Explorer of Pattern"
 - Managing all the modules used in the pattern

The Module Explorer of Database

STOLL

26.1 The Module Explorer of Database

You call up the "Module Explorer of Database" in the "Module" / "Module Explorer of Database..." menu.

Modules Modules New Modules Substants Substants Multi gauge coarse Multi gauge c	🔍 Module Explorer of Database
 Modules Lost & Found Lost & Found Lost & Found Starts Favorites (Module Bar) Favorites Jacquard Editor Stoll Stoll Standard MG Binding elements MG Structures MG Cable one side float MG Cable both side float MG Ribs Elements Elements Elements Elements Acastoff technique Bind-off Jacquard Generators Pattern Elements Coubling TC-4 TC-R/CMS530 T TC-T K&w Favorites k&w Favorites k&w Favorites k&w Technique k&w Technique 	Modules
 New Modules Lost & Found User Starts Favorites (Module Bar) Jacquard Favorites Jacquard Editor Stoll Standard MG Binding elements MG Structures MG Cable one side float MG Cable both side float MG Ribs Elements Ribs Elements Ribs Elements 1×1 Technique Basic Modules for new patterns Castoff technique DJ with 1×1 border Bind-off Jacquard Generators Pattern Elements Doubling TC-4 TC-R/CMS530 T TC-T K&w-Starts k&w Favorites k&w Favorites k&w Trangements k&w Arrangements k&w Arrangements k&w Arrangements 	🗉 🚞 Modules
 User Starts Starts Jacquard Favorites (Module Bar) Jacquard Favorites Jacquard Editor Stoll Standard MG Binding elements MG Structures MG Aran MG Cable one side float MG Ribs Elements Ribs Elements Ribs Elements Ribs Elements Acastoff technique DJ with 1x1 border Bind-off Jacquard Generators Pattern Elements Doubling TC-4 TC-R/CMS530 T TC-T K&w-Starts k&w Favorites k&w Favorites k&w Arrangements k&w Arrangements k&w Arrangements k&w Arrangements k&w Arrangements 	📲 New Modules
 User Starts Favorites (Module Bar) Stoul Stoul Stoul Standard Multi gauge coarse MG Binding elements MG Structures MG Aran MG Cable one side float MG Cable both side float MG Ribs Elements Ix1 Technique Basic Modules for new patterns Castoff technique D with 1x1 border Bind-off Jacquard Generators Pattern Elements TC4 TC-T Tc-hrique K&w-Starts K&w Favorites K&w Favorites K&w Technique K&w Technique 	
 Starts Favorites (Module Bar) Jacquard Favorites Jacquard Editor Stoll Stoll Standard Multi gauge coarse MG Binding elements MG Structures MG Aran MG Cable one side float MG Cable both side float MG Cable both side float MG Ribs Elements Ix1 Technique Basic Modules for new patterns Castoff technique D J with 1x1 border Bind-off Jacquard Generators TC-R/CMS530 T TC-T Technique K&w-Starts K&w Favorites K&w Favorites K&w Favorites K&w Favorites K&w Favorites K&w Technique 	🖶 🧰 User
 Favorites (Module Bar) Jacquard Favorites Jacquard Editor Stoll Standard Multi gauge coarse MG Binding elements MG Structures MG Aran MG Cable one side float MG Cable both side float MG Cable both side float MG Cable both side float MG Ribs Elements Ix1 Technique Basic Modules for new patterns Castoff technique D with 1x1 border Bind-off Jacquard Generators Pattern Elements Doubling TC-4 TC-7 Technique & K&w-Starts & k&w Favorites k w Favorites k w Arrangements k w Technique 	🖻 💼 Starts
 Jacquard Favorites Jacquard Editor Stoll Standard Multi gauge coarse MG Binding elements MG Structures MG Aran MG Cable one side float MG Cable both side float MG Ribs Elements Ribs Elements 1x1 Technique Basic Modules for new patterns Castoff technique DJ with 1x1 border Bind-off Jacquard Generators Pattern Elements TC4 TC-R/CMS530 T TC-T K&w-Starts k&w Favorites k&w Favorites k&w Favorites k&w Technique 	🗉 🎾 Favorites (Module Bar)
 Favorites Jacquard Editor Stoll Multi gauge coarse MG Binding elements MG Structures MG Aran MG Cable one side float MG Cable both side float MG Cable both side float MG Ribs Elements Ribs Elements 1x1 Technique Basic Modules for new patterns Castoff technique DJ with 1x1 border Acquard Generators Pattern Elements TC-R/CMS530 T TC-T Technique K&w-Starts K&w Favorites Kw Favorites Kw Arrangements K&w Arrangements K&w Technique 	🖬 💼 Jacquard
 Stoll Standard Multi gauge coarse MG Binding elements MG Structures MG Structures MG Cable one side float MG Cable both side float MG Cable both side float MG Ribs Elements Ribs Elements 1x1 Technique Basic Modules for new patterns Castoff technique DJ with 1x1 border Bind-off Jacquard Generators Pattern Elements TC-R/CMS530 T TC-T Technique K&w-Starts K&w Favorites K&w Favorites K&w Arrangements K&w Technique 	🗉 🧰 Favorites Jacquard Editor
 Standard Multi gauge coarse MG Binding elements MG Structures MG Aran MG Cable one side float MG Cable both side float MG Ribs Elements Ribs Elements 1x1 Technique Basic Modules for new patterns Castoff technique D J with 1x1 border Bind-off Jacquard Generators Pattern Elements Doubling TC-R/CMS530 T TC-T K&w-Starts & k&w-Starts & k&w Favorites k w Technique k w Technique 	🖻 🎢 Stoll
 Multi gauge coarse MG Binding elements MG Structures MG Aran MG Cable one side float MG Cable both side float MG Ribs Elements Ribs Elements A 1x1 Technique Basic Modules for new patterns Castoff technique D with 1x1 border Bind-off Jacquard Generators Pattern Elements TC4 TC-T Technique K&w-Starts K&w Favorites K&w Arrangements K&w Arrangements K&w Technique 	🖻 💼 Standard
MG Binding elements MG Structures MG Aran MG Pointelle MG Cable one side float MG Cable both side float MG Cable bot	🖻 🔝 Multi gauge coarse
MG Structures MG Aran MG Cable one side float MG Cable both side float MG Cable both side float MG Ribs Elements Ribs Elements S A 1x1 Technique S A 1x1 Technique A 2	MG Binding elements
MG Aran MG Pointelle MG Cable one side float MG Cable both side float MG Ribs Elements Ribs Elements Elements Solution Basic Modules for new patterns Castoff technique Castoff technique Castoff technique Castoff denerators Pattern Elements Pattern Elements Pattern Elements Pattern Elements Castoff Generators Castoff Generators Castoff Generators Castoff Generators Castoff Generators Castoff Generators Castoff Generators MG Ribs Castoff technique Castoff tec	MG Structures
MG Pointeile MG Cable one side float MG Cable both side float MG Ribs Elements Ribs Elements Solution Basic Modules for new patterns Castoff technique Castoff	MG Aran
MG Cable one side float MG Cable both side float MG Ribs Elements Ribs Elements Solution Basic Modules for new patterns Castoff technique Castoff technique Castoff technique Castoff technique Castoff denerators Castoff	MG Pointelle
MG Ribs MG Ribs Elements Ribs Elements S 1x1 Technique Basic Modules for new patterns Castoff technique Castoff technique S Castoff technique Castoff techni	MG Cable one side float
 Elements Ribs Elements 1×1 Technique Basic Modules for new patterns Castoff technique DJ with 1×1 border Bind-off Jacquard Generators Pattern Elements Doubling TC4 TC-R/CMS530 T Tc-r Technique k&w-Starts k&w Favorites k&w Arrangements k&w Technique 	MG Cable Dour side libat
 Elements 1x1 Technique Basic Modules for new patterns Castoff technique DJ with 1x1 border DJ with 1x1 border DJ acquard Generators Pattern Elements Doubling TC-R/CMS530 T TC-T Technique k&w-Starts k&w Favorites kw Favorites kw Arrangements k&w Technique 	Elements Dibs
 Ix1 Technique Basic Modules for new patterns Castoff technique DJ with 1x1 border Bind-off Jacquard Generators Pattern Elements Doubling TC4 TC-R/CMS530 T TC-T Technique & k&w-Starts & k&w Favorites & kw Arrangements & k&w Technique 	
 Basic Modules for new patterns Castoff technique DJ with 1×1 border Bind-off Jacquard Generators Pattern Elements Doubling TC4 TC-R/CMS530 T TC-T Technique k&w-Starts k&w Favorites kw Favorites kw Arrangements k&w Technique 	
Castoff technique Castoff tec	Basic Modules for new patterns
 DJ with 1×1 border Bind-off Jacquard Generators Pattern Elements Doubling TC4 TC-R/CMS530 T TC-T Tc-crt Tc-chnique K&w-Starts K&w Favorites kaw Favorites kaw Favorites kaw Arrangements K&w Technique 	
 Bind-off Jacquard Generators Pattern Elements Doubling TC4 TC-R/CMS530 T TC-T Technique k&w-Starts k&w Favorites kwi Favorites kwi tand wear k&w Arrangements k&w Technique 	■ 🖻 DJ with 1×1 border
 Jacquard Generators Pattern Elements Doubling TC4 TC-R/CMS530 T TC-T Technique k&w-Starts k&w Favorites kw Favorites kw Arrangements k&w Technique 	🗉 🖻 Bind-off
 Pattern Elements Doubling TC4 TC-R/CMS530 T TC-T Technique K&w-Starts K&w Favorites Kaw Favorites Kaw Arrangements K&w Technique 	🔤 Jacquard Generators
Doubling TC4 TC-R/CMS530 T TC-T Control Technique K&w-Starts K&w Favorites Kwit and wear K&w Arrangements K&w Technique	🗉 💼 Pattern Elements
 TC4 TC-R/CMS530 T TC-T Technique K&w-Starts K&w Favorites kwi Favorites kwi tand wear kw Arrangements kw Technique 	🖬 🧰 Doubling
 TC-R/CMS530 T TC-T Technique & a Technique & a k&w-Starts & a k&w Favorites & a kw Favorites & a kw Favorites & a kw Arrangements & a k&w Technique 	🗄 💼 TC4
TC-T Technique K&w-Starts A&w Favorites Aw Favorites Aw Favorites K&w Favorites K&w Favorites K&w Favorites K&w Favorites K&w Favorites K&w Technique	🖻 💼 TC-R/CMS530 T
 Technique K&w-Starts K&w Favorites Kw Favorites Kut and wear K&w Arrangements K&w Technique 	🖻 🖻 TC-T
 • (a) k&w-Starts • (a) k&w Favorites • (a) knit and wear • (a) k&w Arrangements • (a) k&w Technique 	🖻 🔳 Technique
 K&w Favorites Anit and wear Aw Arrangements K&w Technique 	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
 Anit and wear A&w Arrangements A&w Technique 	🗉 🚾 k&w Favorites
■ max kew Arrangements ■ a kew Technique	🖬 🔳 Knit and Wear
	Image: Marriangements

- The modules are organized in module groups.
- The module groups are displayed in the module tree on the left side.
- Modules of a selected sub-group are displayed on the right-hand side of the explorer.
- All Stoll modules are write protected ³
- Modules of your own are not write protected.
- Changes of modules in the "Module Explorer of Database" do not affect an existing pattern.

The Module Explorer of Pattern

- Changes of modules in the "Module Explorer of Database" will affect a newly generated pattern only.
- Use modules of the Stoll folder for drawing:
 - Select the modules directly in the "Module Explorer Database" and draw them in the motif.
- The modules of the Technical folder are inserted automatically by the technical

processing second in the allocation in different dialog boxes (Configuration, Shape Attributes, ...).

- These modules cannot be drawn-in manually in the pattern.

26.2 The Module Explorer of Pattern

You call up the "Module Explorer of Pattern" via the "Module" / "Module Explorer of Pattern..." menu.

💐 Module Explorer of Pattern			
Pattern Modules			
🖃 🚞 Pattern Modules			
🖻 🧰 noname1			
Color Arrangements			
Module Arrangements			
k&w Arrangements			
Shape (Narrowing)			
Shape (Widening)			
Shape (Binding-off)			
Shape (Fading-out)			
Shape (Start)			
Shape (End)			
Shape (Marking)			
Configuration (Knitting Zones)			
Configuration (Intersia)			
Configuration (Comp/Clamping)			
Yarn Fields (Selvedge Eduing / Binding)			
Yarn Fields (Selveuge Eulurig / Feeuing)			
Vern Eields (Krittung-in/out / Beeding)			
Starte			

- All the modules used in the pattern are organized in module groups and will be displayed in the module tree.
- In the "Module Explorer of Pattern" you can edit all the modules directly.
- All changes that are made to these modules affect immediately the "Configuration" and "Shape Attributes" dialog boxes in which these modules appear.
- You can open and edit the elements of a container module. It will **not** be saved as copy.
- All the modules contained in the "Module Explorer of Pattern" will be saved with the pattern (.mdv file).

The Module Explorer of Pattern

STOLL

i The changes of the modules of the "Module Explorer of Pattern" do not affect the modules of the "Module Explorer of Database".

Behavior of structure modules:

- All modules of the "Module Explorer of Database", inserted by the user into the pattern, will be saved as local module (copies) in the "Module Explorer of Pattern".
 - These modules are marked with an L.
 - Modules are **not write protected**.

Behavior of Technical Modules:

- All Stoll Technical Modules used in the pattern, which are inserted by the technical processing or with the shape are saved as originals in the "Module Explorer of Pattern".
 - Original Stoll technical modules are not marked with an L.
 - A Stoll technical module is marked with an L if you edit it. It is a local module then.
- All technical modules of your own, used in the pattern, inserted by the technical processing or with the shape are saved as local modules (copies) in the "Module Explorer of Pattern".
 - These modules are marked with an L.
 - Modules are **not write protected**.

Create a pattern with multi gauge modules

27 Multi Gauge

Pattern name	10_Multi-Ga	auges.mdv	
Pattern size	Gauge	E 3,5.2	E 7.2
	Width:	150	250
	Height:	200	300
Machine type:	CMS 530 HP 5"		
	 CMS 530) HP 6"	
Setup Type	Setup2		
Start	1X1 Rib		
Basic Pattern	Front stitch with transfer		
Knitting Technique	Multi Gauge - Knitting technique		
Pattern description	Pattern with coarse and fine areas		

27.1 Create a pattern with multi gauge modules

- I. Preparations for generating patterns:
- → Open the required module group "MG Binding elements" of the "Module Explorer of Database" under "Stoll" / "multi gauge coarse" and make it available.

 or -

Move the module group "MG Binding elements" to "Favorites" (tab of the Modules" toolbar).

II. Make pattern and machine related settings:

The transition from the coarse to the fine knitting area at the motif end can be carried out in different ways.

Create a pattern with multi gauge modules

1. Make the desired setting in "Configuration" dialog box under the "Intarsia" / "multi gauge transitions coarse / fine" tab:

STOLL

- "Pickup coarse Split"
 Uhen selecting the "Pick-up split coarse" module it is recommended to mount the split cams.
- "Pick-up Stitch Fine"
- III. Create pattern:
- 1. Draw a multi gauge motif with the modules of the module group "multi gauge coarse".

Module	Module for the right edge	
	"mg_Edge_Stitch v" is con- tained in this combination module.	
"MG_Stitch v Compound"		
"MG_Stitch v with trans- fer"	"MG_Edge stitch v"	

- 2. Switch-over to multi gauge 🚾 to select the yarn colors in the "Pattern Colors" toolbar.
- 3. Select yarn colors with the marking

Ÿ

- 4. Create the motif with the drawing tool and the "MG_Stitch v Compound" module.
- 5. When using the drawing tool and the "MG_Stitch v with transfer" module, draw in "MG_selvedge stitch v" at the right motif edge.

With the Multi-Gauge knitting technique, a stitch ratio between coarse and fine of 1:2 stitches results.



If several coarse areas are positioned neighboring, it is recommended to place the "MG" modules at the same height for production reasons.

Complete the Pattern

STOLL

27.2 Complete the Pattern

Complete the pattern:

i	Technical Processing
	For the technical processing at the M1plus, it is no longer necessary to make "Machine specific settings" in the "Machine Explorer". During the technical processing, a query is carried out.

- 1. Start the technical processing with 🧖.
- ► The query "Generate MC Program" appears.
- 2. Confirm the query with "OK".
- 3. Call up the "Sintral Check" by 🥙.

27 Multi Gauge

Complete the Pattern

STOLL

28 M1plus Machine Explorer

i For knitting programs with split-stitch technique, the machine being used should be equipped with split cams in the knitting systems.

- I. Make machine specific settings in the "M1plus Machine Explorer":
- 1. M1plushard disk.
- Open the "M1plus Machine Explorer" dialog box by the "Tools" / "Machine Explorer" menu.
- 3. Select the desired machine in the "My Machines" directory.



- Set the specifications for split in the "System functions" tab via the "Properties" context menu.
- 5. Select the knitting system for split.



- 6. Activate the setting "Take Split" under Cam functions
- 7. Confirm the entry with "Apply" or "OK".
- The machine related settings will be saved.

i If the machine with the defined properties is used when generating the program, the specifications will be considered when generating the program.

- II. Make pattern specific settings in the "MC Attributes" dialog box:
- 1. Generate new pattern.
- Call up the "MC Attributes" dialog box via the "Pattern Parameters" / "Machine Attributes..." menu.
- 3. Select the "System functions" tab.

4. Under "Knitting system" and "Cam functions" activate the setting "Take Split". **Example:** Define splitting



- 5. Confirm the entry with "Apply" or "OK".
- ▶ These settings will automatically be saved with the pattern.

i The pattern related settings are only active for the pattern, which is currently being processed.

STOLL

III. Generate your own machine in the "M1plus Machine Explorer".

With the "Generate own machine" function you can add a machine from the Stoll machine database to your own machine pool.

- 1. M1plushard disk.
- Open the "M1plus Machine Explorer" dialog box in the "Tools" / "Machine Explorer" menu.
- 3. In the "Stoll Machines" directory open the "CMS Generation" subgroup.
- 4. Select the desired machine.
- 5. Call up the context menu with the right mouse button and select "Generate own machine".
- ▶ The "Set up new my machine" dialog box appears.
- 6. In the "Set up new my machine" dialog box specify the machine label, the "Setup Type" and the gauge.
- 7. Confirm entries with "OK".
- ▶ The newly generated machine is displayed in the "My Machines" directory.

i You can adjust the properties of **My Machines** via the settings.

IV. Create favorites in the "M1plus Machine Explorer":

Links to the machines of the "Stoll machines" and "My machines" group can be created in the "Favorites" directory. This is advantageous for machines, which are used to set-up the pattern or by which you often change settings (e.g. yarn carrier specifications).

- 1. Select the desired machine in "Stoll machines" or "My machines"
- 2. Drag with drag & drop to the "Favorite" directory.

V. Change the machine properties:

i You can change the properties of **your own machines** only in the "My Machines" directory and under "Favorites".

- 1. M1plushard disk.
- Open the "M1plus Machine Explorer" dialog box in the "Tools" / "Machine Explorer" menu.

- 3. Select a machine in the "My machine" or "Favorites" directory.
- 4. Call up the context menu with the right mouse button and select "Properties".
- ► The "<Machine name> Properties" dialog box is opened.
- 5. Make changes in the corresponding tab:

tab	Function	
"In general"	Properties of the machine (e.g. Setup Type, Gauge)	
" System Functions"	Allocate knitting functions to the systems	
"Optional Features"	List of optional devices and yarn carrier spe- cifications	
"Tandem Mode"	Settings for tandem operation	
"Online Parameters"	Settings for online connection	
"Machine Data"	Display of the machine data with online query	
"Data security"	Select data record lock or assuming of pos- session of a data record	

6. Confirm the entry with "Apply" or "OK".

_

STOLL —

29 Petinet and Split Technique with Empty Rows

Pattern name	11_Petine	t-Split-m-Leer.mdv	
Pattern size	Gauge	E 3,5.2	E 7.2
	Width:	150	250
	Height:	200	300
Machine Type	• CMS 5	30 HP 5"	
	CMS 530 HP 6"		
Setup Type	Setup2		
Start	2x2 Rib		
Basic Pattern	Front Stitch with Transfer		
Knitting Technique	Petinet Technique		
	Split-stitch technique		
Pattern description	Knitting technique with empty rows		

Create and draw a pattern

29.1 Create and draw a pattern

I. Create and draw a pattern:

Generate a new pattern via "File" / "New pattern...".
 - or -

Click the Dicon.

- 2. Open "Module Explorer of Database".
- 3. Select and draw the pattern with the pointelle modules from the directory "Modules / Stoll / Standard / Pointelle".

i Attention: Tuck and R-R are not allowed in the same technical row when you use split!

Modules in use and their presentations			
	Module Name	Fabric View	Technical view
Pointelle (stitch un- derneath)	"Pointelle_v_Repeat <="		
	"Pointelle_v_Repeat =>"		
	"Pointelle_^_Repeat <=		<u>;</u> ;

STOLL -

Create and draw a pattern

Modules in use and thei	r presentations	
	"Pointelle_^_Repeat =>	
Pointelle (Stitch above)	"Pointelle_v_above <="	0000 i i i i i i i
	"Pointelle_v_above =>"	

4. Select and draw the pattern with the pointelle with split modules from the directory "Modules / Stoll / Standard / Pointelle Closing/Split".

Modules in use and their presentations			
	Module Name	Fabric View	Technical view
Pointelle with Split	"Pointelle Split_v_un- derneath <="		

Create and draw a pattern

Modules in use and thei	r presentations	1	1	
	" Pointelle Split_v_un- derneath =>"			
	" Pointelle Split_v_above <=			
	" Pointelle Split_v_above =>		0000 i i i i i i	
	" Pointelle Split_^_ above =>_			
	" Pointelle Split_^_ above =>			

STOLL

You will find further modules in the "Module Explorer of Database" under "Standard / Pointelle Closing/Split".

ÿ

Complete the Pattern

STOLL

29.2 Complete the Pattern

Complete the pattern:

- 1. Start the technical processing with
- ► The query "Generate MC Program" appears.
- 2. Confirm the query with "OK".
- 3. Call up the "Sintral Check" by 🥙.

Complete the Pattern

STOLL

Multi-piece knitting on machines with comb

30 Multi-Piece Knitting

Pattern name	12_Mehrteiliges Stricken.mdv	
Machine Type	Machines with comb	
	 Knitting with comb 	
	 Knitting without comb 	
	Machines without comb	
Knitting Technique	Structure with colored stripe	
Pattern description	Knitting two or more parts of the same pattern side by side on the machine.	

30.1 Multi-piece knitting on machines with comb

Rules for two-piece knitting with comb:

- For the start 🗹 "Use comb" is to be selected.
 - Modules
 - Sintral
- Do not use width cycles within the pattern
- Consider the total width and the distance between the fabrics
- The pattern must have a start

Create two piece pattern:

Generate new pattern.
 or Load the existing pattern as basic pattern .

- i Watch out the number of yarn carriers used!
- 2. Expand the pattern with the for button of the "Steps of Processing" toolbar.

Multi-piece knitting on machines without comb

3. Open the "Configuration" dialog box via the "Pattern Parameters" / "Configuration..." menu.

STOLL

- 4. Select the "Knitting Areas" tab.
- 5. Enter the desired "Distance" under "SEN" by inches.

Number:	Distance:	
1 🗸	<->	
	<u>۲ 8.0</u>	

Machine type	Number of SEN areas	Distance between the SEN areas
CMSWith Comb	No entry possible. 1 : SEN = needle bed	Standard: 11 inch 1 : The distance depends upon the number of yarn carriers.

- 6. Confirm input with "OK".
- ► The "Configuration" dialog box is closed.

i The specifications in the configuration can also be set in the **Basic Pattern**.

- 7. Carry out the technical processing for two pieces with the 552 button.
- The "Yarn field allocation" dialog box appears. The yarn carriers for the second piece are automatically allocated to the yarn carrier tracks as far as possible.
- Yarn carriers for the left fabric piece on the left side of the machine
- Yarn carriers for the right piece on the right-hand side of the machine
- Exception: The yarn carrier for the comb thread is used for both pieces.
- 8. Allocate the yarn carriers not yet allocated automatically to the yarn carrier rails manually.

i Two pieces will be displayed with the specified distance in the view presented.

9. Call up the "Sintral Check" by

30.2 Multi-piece knitting on machines without comb

- I. Create and complete a pattern:
- 1. Generate new pattern.
 - or -

Load the existing pattern as basic pattern .

Multi-piece knitting on machines without comb

- Open the "Configuration" dialog box via the "Pattern Parameters" / "Configuration..." menu.
- 3. Select the "Knitting Areas" tab.
- 4. Under "SEN" enter the number of SEN areas and the desired "Distance" by inches.

SEN	
Number:	Distance:
4	$ \prod_{n=1}^{\leftarrow} \prod_{n=1}^{lnch} \prod_{n=1}^{\leftarrow} $

- 5. Confirm input with "OK".
- ▶ The "Configuration" dialog box is closed.

Machine type	Number of SEN areas	Distance between the SEN areas
CMSWithout	1SEN	Standard: 11 inch
Comb	2SEN	1 :
	SEN 3	The distance depends upon the number of varn carriers
	SEN 4	the number of yarr carriers.

- 6. Start the technical processing with
- ► The query "Generate MC Program" appears.
- 7. Confirm the query with "OK".
- 8. Call up the "Sintral Check" by 🥙.

i YG and SEN will be displayed in the Sintral according to "Configuration".

II. Use different yarn carrier home positions in the different SEN areas:

i In case of multi-piece knitting on machines without comb, the same yarn carrier home position is automatically calculated for all SEN areas.

- ✓ Pattern is load in the state of Processed Pattern.
- 1. Call up the "Yarn Field Allocation" dialog box by 🥝.
- 2. Under "Yarn Carrier Allocation" select the desiredSEN.



3. Position the yarn carrier anew on the yarn carrier rails.

i Proceed according to the same sequence for the other SEN areas, if necessary.

- 4. Close the "Yarn Field Allocation" dialog box with "OK".
- 5. Call up the "MC Program" / "Generate MC Program" menu.
- ► The query "Generate MC Program" appears.
- 6. Confirm the query with "OK".
- 7. Call up the "Sintral Check" by 🥙.

30.3 Multi-piece knitting with CMS 822

Overview of the operating modes with CMS 822:

Possibilities of the operating modes			
Operating Mode	Using the comb	Number of possible fabric pieces	
Without tan- dem:	Without comb	1 - 4	
	With comb	1 or 2	
With tandem	Without comb	1-4 per carriage	
	With comb	2	

I. Without Tandem - Multi-piece knitting with and without comb:

i The editing steps have been described in the previous chapter.

Possibilities with normal operation (without tandem)			
System allocation per knitting area		S1 S2 S3 S4	
Start		"Configura- tion": Number of SEN areas	processing
Without comb	Start Use comb Sintral Modules	1 - 4 SEN = 1 - 4 pieces	<i>\$</i> 7
With comb	Start	1 SEN = 2 Fab- rics	i : Coupling width 0



II. With tandem - Generate multi-piece pattern without comb:

The workflow of the CMS 822 corresponds to the workflow of CMS 933/922/422TC/433TC as tandem.
 The knitting program is generated for the left carriage with knitting systems S1 and S2.
 The needle selection is calculated internally for the left fabric and is transferred to the right fabric with the knitting systems S3 and S4.

- 1. Generate new pattern.
 - or -

Load the existing pattern as basic pattern .

2. Activate the 🗹 "Tandem operation" checkbox and select the coupling width under "Settings for tandem operation" when selecting the machine.

Tandem operation	without comb				
System alloca- tion	S1 S2	S1 S2			
Start	Coupling width	Working width	n processing		
Without comb	42 "	42 "	¢2		
•	8	4"			
	42"	42	23		
42					
2"					
Start	Coupling width	Working width	processing		
Without comb	44 "	40 "			
•	8	4"			
	42" 42"				
2" 2" 40"					

i

The distance of both the knitting areas must be enough to place the yarn carriers in use.

STOLL

Take note of the double assignments of yarn carrier rails.

- 3. Open the "Knitting Areas" tab of the "Configuration" dialog box via the "Pattern Parameters" / "Configuration..." menu.
- 4. Position the "Start Position SEN1" to the left with a great working width.
- 5. Set the "Number of SEN" in the "Knitting Areas" tab to 1.
- 6. Start the technical processing with
- ► The query "Generate MC Program" appears.
- 7. Confirm the query with "OK".
- 8. Call up the "Sintral Check" by 🅙.

III. With tandem - Generate multi-piece pattern with comb:

Possibilities with normal operation (with tandem)						
System allocation per knitting area		S1 S2 S3 S4				
Start		"Configuration": Number of SEN areas	pro- cessing	Possible coupling widths:		
With comb	Start Use comb Sintral Modules	1 SEN = 2 Fab- rics	C 2	42"44"		

The two carriages function as one carriage with wide space between **S2** and **S3** with the system sequence



i The machine works as a compact machine with comb but with wide coupled carriages.

This type of operation is called Sintral TANDEM-CCC.

1. Generate new pattern.

- or -Load the existing pattern as basic pattern .

i The Tandem operation" checkbox may **not** be active when selecting the machine under "Settings for tandem operation".

Tandem operation with comb				
System allocation	S1 S2	S3 S4		



STOLL

- STOLL



- 3. Open the "Knitting Areas" tab of the "Configuration" dialog box via the "Pattern Parameters" / "Configuration..." menu.
 - V
- 4. Position the "Start Position SEN1" to the left **with a great working width**.
- 5. Set the "Number of SEN" in the "Knitting Areas" tab to 1.
- 6. Confirm input with "OK".
- Start the technical processing for two pieces with 52.
- ► The "Coupling width" dialog box appears.
- 8. Select the desired coupling width.
- 9. Close the dialog box with "OK".
- The technical processing for 2 pieces is carried out and the prompt "Generate MC Program" appears.

10.Confirm the query with "OK".

▶ In the opened views are shown 2 pieces.



11.Call up the "Sintral Check" by 🅙.
STOLL

31 Module Explorer of Pattern: Modify the inserted start

Task:	Edit the start
Machine type:	CMSWith Comb
	CMSWithout Comb
M1plus working tech- nique	Modify the start used in the pattern.

i You can find the start inserted in the pattern in the "Module Explorer of Pattern" and modify it if desired.

I. Modify the start inserted in the pattern:

- ✓ The pattern is loaded as basic pattern.
- 1. Open the Module Explorer via the "Module" / "Module Explorer of Pattern..." menu.
- 2. Open the desired directory with the corresponding pattern name .
- 3. Open the "Start" Directory with a double-click.
- ▶ The container module of the inserted start is displayed.

i The displayed module is a copy of the original from the "Module Explorer Database" and has no L marking.

- 4. Open the container module of the inserted start double-clicking.
- ▶ The container with the write-protected *b* elements is displayed.
- 5. Place the cursor on the element in the container to be changed and open it doubleclicking.

Changes for example in the:

- "Start" element
- "Transition" element
- 6. In the "Pattern colors" toolbar switch to the 🗬 "Yarn Colors" (technical yarns) color palette and select the technical colors needed for drawing.



No.	Function	Color number
1	Rib thread 1	201
2	Rib thread 2	202

No. Function		Color number	
3	Rib thread 3	203	
4	Rib thread 4	204	
5	Protection thread 1	205	
6	Protection thread 2	206	
7	Draw thread 1	207	
8	Comb thread 1	208	
9	Elastic yarn 1	209	
10	Draw thread 2	210	
11	Comb thread 2	211	
12	Elastic yarn 2	212	
13	Rib thread 5	213	
14	Rib thread 6	214	
15	Rib thread 7	215	
16	Rib thread 8	216	

STOLL

7. Select the drawing tool and the desired needle actions.



8. Change the knitting sequence in the element.



Watch out when modifying:

- Adapt the length cycles contained in the start
- When changing the row number, "Clamping and cutting after x rows" has to be adapted if necessary.
- 9. Close the "Module Editor" with 🔀.
- 10. Confirm the "Apply Modifications?" query with "Yes".
- Changes are saved, the element is marked with an L and displayed in the container.
- 11.Close the Container module with "OK".
- The container module is marked with an L, displayed in the Module Explorer of Pattern and applied to the basic pattern.

32 Module Explorer of Database: Modify the Stoll start

Task:	Generate a start of your own
Machine type:	CMSWith Comb
	CMSWithout Comb
M1plus working tech- nique	Modify the existing start from Stoll and save it as your own.

i You can use the starts from Stoll contained in the "Module Explorer of Database" as basis for your own ones.

How to modify a Stoll start (overview):

- In the "Module Explorer of Database" under "Starts" / "Stoll with protection yarn..." or "Stoll coarse gauge with protection yarn" select a Container Module of a Stoll start, copy it, rename it and save it under the "Starts" / "Private..." path.
- ▶ The container module and all the contained elements are copied and displayed.
- 2. Rename the copied elements and save them under the "Private...".
- 3. Change the knitting process:
- In the start element.
- In the transition element.
- 4. Save changes.

32.1 Copy and Rename a Stoll Start:

Copy and rename a Stoll start:

- 1. Call up the "Module" / "Module Explorer of Database..." menu.
- Open the following directory and its sub-directories in the "Module Explorer of Database".
 Starts

Stoll with protection thread
🖨 🖻 with comb
🚊 🖻 Standard
🚊 🖻 1 System
🚊 🖻 with Elastic yarn
Transition loose row
- 🖻 Transition DJ

- 3. In the "Transition loose row" or "Transition RR" module group select and copy a **Technical container module** of the desired Stoll start.
- In the dialog box "Properties of: <module-name>" enter a new module-name and confirm it with "OK".
- ▶ The **container module** and the contained elements are copied and displayed.

Rename and allocate the modules and elements:

32.2 Rename and allocate the modules and elements:

Rename the elements and save them in the "Private" module group:



STOLL

1. Select and rename the automatically generated copies of the elements:



- 2. Drag and drop the **Technical container module** and the renamed **elements** from the Stoll module group to the respective module group.
- Save the **Technical container module** to "Private":

🖥 💼 Private		
🖨 🖻 with comb		
📮 🖻 Standard		
📮 🖻 1 System		
🖨 🧰 with Elastic yarn		
	🛋 Transition loose row	
	Transition DJ	

Save the elements to the corresponding subdirectory of the "Elements" directory.

Elements Preparation

- Elements with comb
- Elements without comb

32.3 Modify the Knitting Procedure of the Start

Modify the knitting procedure of the start element:

1. Select and open the copied and renamed **Start Container Module** by double-click in the "Private" module group.

Modify the Knitting Procedure of the Start



- Open the element for the start "Private" / "Own 1X1_1sys_G" by double-Click in the container.
- Switch to the "Yarn Colors (technical yarns)" Color palette in the Pattern Colors dialog box and select the necessary technical colors.
- 4. Select the *d*rawing tool and the desired needle actions.
- 5. Change the knitting sequence.

When changing pay attention to:

- Adapt the length cycles contained in the start
- When changing the row number, Clamping and cutting after x rows has to be adapted if necessary.
- 6. Close the "Module Editor" with 🔀.
- ▶ The question: The "Do you want to save the changed module data?" query appears.
- 7. Close the dialog box with "Yes".
- ▶ The Container Module for the start will be saved.
- 8. Generate a new pattern and select your own start in the "Start" selection list under **Private**.
- ▶ The start will be inserted into the new pattern.